### Learning about Learning: Unravelling Interactions in Higher Education with Learning Analytics

Nidia Guadalupe López Flores

Thesis of 180 ECTS credits submitted to the Department of Computer Science at Reykjavík University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

June 4, 2024

Thesis Committee:

María Óskarsdóttir, Supervisor Associate Professor, Reykjavik University, Iceland

Anna Sigríður Islind, Co-supervisor Associate Professor, Reykjavik University, Iceland

Sara Willermark, Thesis Committee Member Associate Professor, University West, Sweden

Anna Helga Jónsdóttir, Thesis Committee Member Associate Professor, University of Iceland, Iceland

Víctor Uc Cetina, Thesis Committee Member Professor, Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán, México

Jochen De Weerdt, Examiner Associate Professor, KU Leuven, Belgium ISBN Print version 978-9935-539-32-8 ISBN Electronic version 978-9935-539-33-5 Copyright © 2024 Nidia Guadalupe López Flores ©��\$©

This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/ by-nc-nd/(4.0). You may copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format, provide appropriate credit, link to the license and indicate what changes you made. You may do so in any reasonable manner, but not in any way that suggests the licensor endorses you or your use. You may not use the material for commercial purposes. If you remix, transform or build upon the material, you may not distribute the modified material. The images or other third party material in this thesis are included in the book's Creative Commons license, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the book's Creative Commons license and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

#### Learning about Learning: Unravelling Interactions in Higher Education with Learning Analytics

#### Nidia Guadalupe López Flores

#### May 24, 2024

#### Abstract

Learning is a multidimensional process that evolves and changes, influenced and affected by several elements. The sudden shift in teaching modality when the pandemic hit implied changes in social interactions, digital platforms use, and collaboration dynamics; potentially impacting the students' learning experience.

This research, initially motivated by the unknown effect of the pandemic on teaching and learning practices, lies on the grounds of the Learning Analytics (LA) research field, focused on analysing and understanding learning processes and the environments in which they occur. The dissertation takes the standpoint of interactions with the aim of furthering our understanding of how different types of interactions occurring in higher education inform and relate to students' learning strategies and behaviours. In this dissertation, quantitative and qualitative approaches, as well as a variety of data sources, are used to explore the research question: How and to what extent can the analysis of interactions be used to inform features and changes in undergraduates' learning strategies and behaviours? In educational contexts, interactions correspond to the various ways of communication and engagement that occur between learners, instructors, learning material, and technology. The dissertation thereby presents five chapters focused on exploring several interaction types in the context of higher education, including interactions between humans (student, instructor) and systems (digital ecosystem, content).

The results presented in the chapters provide insights into the presence and evolution of study profiles, the relationship between usage of digital platforms and resources, assignment solving, and academic performance, the effect of a data-driven intervention of class schedules and its effect on students' learning activity and experiences, the design and adoption of an institutional programme for supporting instructors, as well as insights on the dynamics of discussion forum interactions in different teaching modalities, and their value and limitations for informing the identification of students at risk of failing.

Three main contributions are highlighted in this dissertation. Firstly, by analysing different types of interactions in higher education, the dissertation provides an overview of how these interactions influence each other as well as their relationship with students' learning strategies and behaviours. Furthermore, these insights are helpful for informing the development and adoption of LA research on interactions, which are illustrated in a conceptual framework integrating the dissertation findings, implications and recommendations. Secondly, the dissertation contributes to addressing shortcomings of LA research. It provides insights into students' behaviours and strategies, interactions, learning material usage, course improvements, and interventions in educational settings. Furthermore, practical recommendations in regards to data, resources, and support are provided. Finally, by taking into consideration students, instructors, and digital ecosystems, the dissertation offers insights into the effect of the pandemic on teaching and learning practices in higher education.

Keywords / Efnisord: learning analytics, interactions, higher education

## Acknowledgments

I heard once that doing a PhD is a journey that you need to complete alone. However, from my experience, although a PhD journey is something you need to do by yourself, you are never alone. I was not. The more I look back on my journey, the more thankful I am for the many people who have helped me grow personally and academically. Their support, encouragement, and advice have been key in making this journey possible. I would like to start by thanking my beloved supervisors, for their amazing guidance and support.

María, thanks for propagating your fascination for networks to me and supporting me in countless occasions, from "how do you use the printer?" to "my code does not work" or "it is still missing the title". Thank you for always, always being present supporting me, from the very first, to the very last presentation in this PhD. I am sure, that throughout these years you read absolutely every word that I wrote, always giving me invaluable feedback. You, your work, and the way you conduct research and care about your students are truly inspiring. I have learnt so many things from you, you are the best mentor I could have wished for. Thanks for trusting me, for both research and teaching. Thanks for being part of my constellation.

Anna Sigga, thanks for being an excellent, caring, and amazing supervisor and an inspiring researcher, for always caring first about people and teach me to do so. I would always be grateful with you for opening the (still a bit scary) doors of qualitative research to me, which not only helped me to look beyond the numbers, but also completely doubled my possibilities to better understand 'how' and 'why'. I have learnt so much from you, thanks for supporting me on becoming a better researcher. Researchers like you inspire the rest of us to close the dream gap.

I feel very privileged and honoured of being your first PhD student at RU. Thank you for trusting me and my work, and for always be with me in good and bad moments both in research and in life. Thanks for inviting me to be part of this journey, and welcoming me since the very first moment. Thank you both for caring about me and my research much better than I did with the plant you put in my room when I arrived in the middle of the pandemic. Throughout these almost four years, we went through a lot. I would say we both thrived.

I would also like to extend my gratitude to the members of my PhD Defence Committee. To Sara, thank you for your clear and insightful feedback, your recommendations throughout my PhD helped me a lot to improve the quality, consistency, and structure of my dissertation. My thanks to Anna Helga, I am truly grateful for your support and encouragement from the beginning to the end of this journey. I am genuinely honoured to have the opportunity to collaborate with you and to continue learning from you and the amazing Starlight team. My gratitude to Víctor for showing such interest in my research and your incredible helps and support. Thanks a lot for helping me on understanding and implementing the models in my final paper. Finally, I would like to thank Jochen for being the examiner during my defence. Thanks for your thoughtful questions and the encouraging and motivating comments about my work. To all of you, I highly value your feedback, recommendations, and support. Thanks for making my defence such an amazing and encouraging experience, thanks for the nice discussion and all your comments and questions, I enjoyed it a lot!

The research conducted throughout this PhD would not been possible without the support received from students, professors, and administrators at our university. I am greatly thankful with all the professors and students that agreed to and supported the development of the studies in my dissertation. I would also like to express my gratitude to the amazing team at the Computer Science department for their help at the beginning of each year to undertake our data collection. Finally, I would like to thank John Baird, for his support since the very beginning of my research, feedback provision, and interest in my research.

It is also necessary for me to thank the support I received from the amazing ladies at the CS department. My thanks to Steinunn Gróa, for the multiple occasions you allowed me to interview you throughout these three years, anonymously appearing in some pictures in my dissertation, and also be so supportive of my random attempts to learn Icelandic. My endless love and gratitude to my three: Ioana, Shalini, and Camilla. Thanks to Ioana for adopting me since the very first day, the countless steps, our victory in the IRIS games, and both deep and silly talks about everything. You are an amazing human; I am so lucky to call you my friend. To Shalini, for always been so supportive regardless anything, I enjoyed our writing retreats very much, as well as our lunches, half cookies, and writing sessions, Hala Madrid! To Camilla, for the good chats and food shared, your amazing focaccia, and the always new banana bread, mamma mia!. I admire you all ladies, thanks for being there.

I am so lucky to also have an amazing family of Mexican friends both in

Iceland and Mexico, Aby, Bryan, Celic, Chuy, Danae, Dora, Eli, Lili, José Antonio, Mariana, Naizeth, and Rodrigo, thank you all for having me present, constantly checking up when I was finishing, and celebrating with me too, Viva México!

Gracias a mis padres Nidia y José, por siempre apoyarme, aunque eso significara que estaría constantemente lejos de casa, y por enseñarme que no solo puedo hacer lo que quiera, sino que también puedo hacerlo de la mejor manera posible. También estoy muy agradecida de que esta vez tendré la oportunidad de celebrar con ustedes a mi lado, y luego llevarlos a algunos de los lugares que he visitado a lo largo de estos años. Nuestro viaje de celebración será uno de los momentos más increíbles de toda mi vida, estoy segura. (Thanks to my parents Nidia and José, for always supporting me, although that would mean that I would be constantly away from home, and for teaching me that not only I can do whatever I want, but also that I can do it in the best way possible. I am also so grateful that this time I will have the chance to celebrate it with you, and then take you to some of the places I have been to throughout these years. Our celebration trip will be one of the highlights of my entire life, I am sure of that.) Thanks to my brothers, José Iván, Jorge Carlos, y Jesús Enrique, my in-laws, and my entire extended family for your constant support and love.

Finally, last but not least, thank you to my husband Luis. I do not think I will ever find the words to express how much I love and admire you. Thank you for inspiring me, supporting me, and keeping me going every single day. Thank you for embarking on this adventure with me, I look forward to what lies ahead for us. The best is always yet to come. Te amo.

This research was supported by the Department of Computer Science at Reykjavik University, the Icelandic Research Fund (Doctoral grant No. 239408-051), the Bluenotes Global (Project *Learning outside the box: A data-driven*, *cross sectional learner behaviour analysis*), and Echo360 (Academic Champions Programme 2021 and EchoImpact Grants Programme 2022). viii

# Contents

A	bstra	let	iii
A	ckno	wledgments	$\mathbf{v}$
P۱	ublic	ation list	xiii
Li	st of	Figures	xvii
Li	st of	Tables	xxi
1	Intr	roduction	1
	1.1	Learning analytics	2
	1.2	Motivation and research focus	5
	1.3	Outline and contributions	7
<b>2</b>	$\mathbf{Rel}$	ated work	<b>13</b>
	2.1	Learning analytics perspective	13
	2.2	Interactions in educational contexts	15
	2.3	Digital ecosystems and educational resources	20
	2.4	Temporal element of learning	24
3	Me	thods overview	<b>27</b>
	3.1	Ethical considerations	29
	3.2	Researcher's role	30
4	Exp	oloring Study Profiles of Computer Science Students with	
	Soc	ial Network Analysis	33
	4.1	Introduction	33
	4.2	Related work	34
		4.2.1 Learning analytics and educational data mining	34
		4.2.2 Network science in educational context	35

		4.2.3 Learning style, study patterns, and study profile	36
	4.3	Methods	36
	-	4.3.1 Data set	36
		4.3.2 The Girvan-Newman algorithm	38
	44	Results	38
	1.1	4.4.1 Network description	38
		4.4.2 Community detection	42
		4.4.2 Statistical comparison of attributes' distribution	42
	45	Piceussion and conclusion	40
	4.0		40
<b>5</b>	Ma	king the Most of Slides and Lecture Captures for Better	
	Per	formance: A Learning Analytics Case Study in Higher	
	Edι	lcation	51
	5.1	Introduction	51
	5.2	Related work	52
		5.2.1 Learning analytics and students' self-regulation	52
		5.2.2 Leaning management systems' clickstream data	53
		5.2.3 Lecture capture viewing data	54
	5.3	Methods	55
		5.3.1 Data sources	55
		5.3.2 Course structure	55
		5.3.3 Analysis	57
	5.4	Results	59
		5.4.1 Lecture capture activity	60
		5.4.2 Slides activity	61
	5.5	Discussion and conclusion	64
c	л т		
0	A I don	terning Analytics Driven Intervention to Support Stu-	60
	6.1	Introduction	60
	6.2	Learning analytics	70
	6.3	Methods	71
	0.0	6.3.1 Digital ecosystem overview	71
		6.3.2 Analysis description	71
		6.3.3 Data collection	71
	6.4	Results	14 74
	0.4	6.4.1 Exploration phase findings	14 7/
		6.4.9 The intervention phase	14 76
		6.4.3 Evaluation phase findings	10 Q1
	65	Discussion	01 01
	0.0		00

#### CONTENTS

7	Sup	porting Teachers in Higher Education: Design of an In-	01
	Stiti	utional Programme from a Socio-technical Perspective	91
	7.1		91
	7.2		93
		7.2.1 Learning platform usage during and after the pandemic	93
		7.2.2 Socio-technical arrangements and digital platforms	94
	7.3	Methodology	96
		7.3.1 The social subsystem: Instructors experience during the	
		pandemic	96
		7.3.2 The technical subsystem: The digital platform	97
		7.3.3 The programme	98
	7.4	Results	99
		7.4.1 Design phase semi-structured interviews	100
		7.4.2 Programme participants	101
		7.4.3 Participants' concerns and adoption challenges	102
		7.4.4 Participants' usage of the digital platform	103
		7.4.5 Feedback and improvements	104
	7.5	Discussion	107
		7.5.1 Limitations	108
	7.6	Conclusion	109
8	Soc	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions	s111
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions Introduction	s <b>111</b> 111
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions Introduction	s <b>111</b> 111 112
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions Introduction	s <b>111</b> 111 112 112
8	Soc: 8.1 8.2	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions Introduction	s <b>111</b> 111 112 112 113
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions Introduction	s <b>111</b> 111 112 112 113 115
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1    Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2    Temporal networks and centrality measures    8.3.1    Data and network construction	<b>s111</b> 111 112 112 113 115 115
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1    Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2    Temporal networks and centrality measures    Methods    8.3.1    Data and network construction    8.3.2    Study 1: Descriptive analysis	<b>s111</b> 111 112 112 113 115 115 115
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1    Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2    Temporal networks and centrality measures    Methods    8.3.1    Data and network construction    8.3.2    Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.3.3    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk	<b>s111</b> 111 112 112 113 115 115 118 118
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1  Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2  Temporal networks and centrality measures    8.3.1  Data and network construction    8.3.2  Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.3.3  Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk	<b>s111</b> 111 112 112 113 115 115 115 118 118 121
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1    Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2    Temporal networks and centrality measures    8.3.1    Data and network construction    8.3.2    Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.3.3    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk    8.4.1    Study 1: Descriptive analysis	s111 112 112 113 115 115 118 118 121 121
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1    Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2    Temporal networks and centrality measures    8.3.1    Data and network construction    8.3.2    Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.3.3    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk    8.4.1    Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.4.2    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk	s111 112 112 113 115 115 115 118 121 121 122
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1    Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2    Temporal networks and centrality measures    8.3.1    Data and network construction    8.3.2    Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.3.3    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk    8.4.1    Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.4.2    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk    Study 1: Descriptive analysis	s111 112 112 113 115 115 118 118 121 121 122 123
8	<b>Soc</b> 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.4 8.5 8.6	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactionsIntroductionRelated work8.2.1Social and temporal elements of learning8.2.2Temporal networks and centrality measuresMethods8.3.1Data and network construction8.3.2Study 1:Descriptive analysis8.3.3Study 2:Identification of students-at-risk8.4.1Study 1:Descriptive analysis8.4.2Study 2:Identification of students-at-riskConclusion	<b>s111</b> 111 112 113 115 115 115 118 121 121 121 122 123 125
8	Soc. 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.4 8.5 8.6 Disc	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1  Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2  Temporal networks and centrality measures    8.2.3  Temporal network construction    8.3.1  Data and network construction    8.3.2  Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.3.3  Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk    8.4.1  Study 1: Descriptive analysis    8.4.2  Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk    Discussion  Conclusion	s111 111 112 112 113 115 115 115 115 118 121 121 122 123 125 127
8	Soc. 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5 8.6 Disc 9.1	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1  Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2  Temporal networks and centrality measures    Methods	<b>s111</b> 111 112 112 113 115 115 115 118 118 121 121 122 123 125 <b>127</b>
8	Soc. 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.4 8.5 8.6 Disc 9.1 9.2	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction    Related work    8.2.1  Social and temporal elements of learning    8.2.2  Temporal networks and centrality measures    Methods	<b>s111</b> 111 112 112 113 115 115 115 118 118 121 121 122 123 125 <b>127</b>
8	Soc. 8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.4 8.5 8.6 Disc 9.1 9.2	io-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions    Introduction  Related work    Related work  82.1    Social and temporal elements of learning  82.1    Methods  82.2    Temporal networks and centrality measures  82.1    Methods  83.1    Data and network construction  83.2    Study 1: Descriptive analysis  83.3    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk  84.1    Study 1: Descriptive analysis  84.2    Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk  84.2    Discussion  84.2    Conclusion  84.2    Conclusion  84.3    Overcoming challenges and limitations in LA research  84.3    Towards a comprehensive framework for LA research on inter-    actions  84.4	<b>s111</b> 111 112 112 113 115 115 115 118 118 121 121 122 123 125 <b>127</b> 127

	9.4	Recommendations for development and adoption of LA research	
		from an interaction perspective	136
	9.5	Research limitations	138
10	Con	clusion	139
	10.1	Main contributions	139
	10.2	Future work	141
		10.2.1 Longitudinal evolution of study profiles	141
		10.2.2 Socio-temporal data augmentation	142
		10.2.3 Interactions with generative AI-based educational resources	5142
Bi	bliog	raphy	145
Α	Dec	laration of authorship contribution	173
в	Add	ressing questions and comments posed by thesis com-	
	mitt	see members	175

## **Publication list**

#### Publications included in the dissertation

# Chapter 4: Exploring Study Profiles of Computer Science Students with Social Network Analysis

N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Exploring study profiles of computer science students with social network analysis," in *The 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, ser. The 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS), Jan. 2022. DOI: 10. 24251/HICSS.2022.214

#### Chapter 5: Making the Most of Slides and Lecture Captures for Better Performance: A Learning Analytics Case Study in Higher Education

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Making the most of slides and lecture captures for better performance: A learning analytics case study in higher education," in *The 56th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Jan. 2023, pp. 1291–1300. DOI: 10.24251/HICSS. 2023.159

#### Chapter 6: A Learning Analytics Driven Intervention to Support Students' Learning Activity and Experiences

N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Digitalization and digital competence in educational contexts," in Routledge, Dec. 2023, ch. A learning analytics-driven intervention to support students' learning activity and experiences, pp. 81–102, ISBN: 978-1-00-335569-4. DOI: 10.4324/9781003355694-10

#### Chapter 7: Supporting Teachers in Higher Education: Design of an Institutional Programme from a Socio-technical Perspective

N. G. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Supporting teachers in higher education: Design of an institutional programme from a socio-technical perspective," *Frontiers in Education*, (Year), in submission

## Chapter 8: Socio-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions

N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Analysis of discussion forum interactions for different teaching modalities based on temporal social networks," in *Proceedings of the NetSciLA22 workshop, March 22, 2022*, 2022, pp. 23–32. [Online]. Available: https://ceur-ws.org/Vol-3258/article\_3.pdf

N. G. López Flores, V. Uc Cetina, A. S. Islind, *et al.*, "Threads of complexity: Lessons learnt from predicting student failure through discussion forums' social-temporal dynamics," in *Frontiers in Education FIE 2024*, under review, 2024

#### Other publications by author

E. Tiukhova, P. Vemuri, N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, M. Óskarsdóttir, S. Poelmans, B. Baesens, and M. Snoeck, "Explainable learning analytics: Assessing the stability of student success prediction models by means of explainable ai," *Decision Support Systems*, p. 114229, Apr. 2024, ISSN: 0167-9236. DOI: 10.1016/j.dss.2024.114229. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167923624000629

N. G. López Flores, I. K. Ingólfsdóttir, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Design in the wild: A study into how high school students identify and perceive misleading visualisations," in *ItAIS Association for Information Systems 2024*, under review, 2024

#### Meeting abstracts, presented at international scientific conferences and symposia, published or not in proceedings.

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Early detection of students at risk of railing using a dynamic network approach," in *NetSci2023*, Jul.

 $_{\rm xiv}$ 

#### 2023

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Serious games for independent learning in k-12 education: A network overview," in *NetSci 2023. Network Science and Education.*, Jul. 2023

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Taking advantage of slides and lecture captures for better performance: A case study in higher education," in *Póðarspegillinn 2022: Distance Learning in Higher Education*, Reykjavik, Iceland, 2022

N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Data collection for temporal networks in higher education: A study on the evolution of study profiles," in *European Conference on Social Networks (EUSN)*, Sep. 2022

N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "A learning analytics application for data-driven improvement implementation in higher education," in *European Conference on Operational Research (EURO)*, Espoo, Finland, Jul. 2022

N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Asynchronous and synchronous teaching and learning: Designing university-wide instructional material to support teachers in the post-pandemic normality of higher education," in *INTED2022 Proceedings*, ser. 16th International Technology, Education and Development Conference, IATED, Mar. 2022, pp. 6992–6998, ISBN: 978-84-09-37758-9. DOI: 10.21125/inted.2022.1769

N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Evaluating the effect of a pandemic-based intervention in undergraduate class schedules," in *INTED2022 Proceedings*, ser. 16th International Technology, Education and Development Conference, Online Conference: IATED, Mar. 2022, p. 6890, ISBN: 978-84-09-37758-9. DOI: 10.21125/inted.2022.1748

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Exploring study profiles of computer science students with social network analysis," in *Complex networks: Theory, methods and applications. Lake Como School of Advanced Studies*, 2022

N. G. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Analysis of discussion forum interactions for different teaching modalities based on temporal social networks," in *Learning analytics and Knowledge Conference (LAK 2022) Minitrack: Networks and learning analytics: Addressing Educational Challenges.*,

#### 2022

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Facilitating the use of echo360 for teachers: A novel institutional program," in *Echo Experience 2022*, 2022

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Supporting multiple teaching modalities using echo360," in *Perspectives on Reshaping Higher Education. An Echo360 Webinar Series*, 2021

N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "From on-site to online teaching: Analysis of temporal social networks in higher education," in *Complex Networks 2021*, ser. The 10TH International Conference on Complex Networks and their Applications, Nov. 2021

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Effects of the covid-19 pandemic on learning and teaching: A case study from higher education in iceland.," in *Póðarspegillinn 2021. Málstofa: Menntun, kennsla og Covid-19*, Reykjavik, Iceland, 2021

#### Science popularisation

N. G. López Flores, "Learning together: Redes sociales para entender y mejorar la educación," in Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán, 20 Aniversario de la licenciatura en Actuaría, México, 2023

N. G. López Flores, "Learning & social networks," in *Tecnológico de Monter*rey, Seminario de Ciencia de Datos, México, 2023

N. G. López Flores, "Data for good: Learning from data to enhance educational quality.," in *Advania Conference 2022*, Reykjavik, Iceland, 2022

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Exploring study profiles of computer science students with social network analysis," in *The YOUNG Online Seminar Series - Machine Learning NeEDS Mathematical Optimiza*tion, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://congreso.us.es/mlneedsmo/

# List of Figures

$\begin{array}{c} 1.1 \\ 1.2 \end{array}$	Learning analytics cycle defined by Khalil and Ebner [36] Overview of the chapters in the dissertation	$\frac{3}{8}$
2.1 2.2	Model of transactional relationships in higher education [76] Digital ecosystem example; features for students access to courses' content and management (red), communication features (purple), resources creation features (green) and external digital platforms (blue). There might be an overlap between these categories; for example, Echo360 is at the same time an external digital platform	17
	and a creation feature.	22
3.1	Overview of the research analysis process	27
4.1	Friendship Network of undergraduate students.	40
4.2	In-degree distribution.	41
4.3	Out-degree distribution.	41
4.4	Out-degree distribution for degrees greater than zero.	42
4.5	Modularity coefficient in each step of the Girvan-Newman algorithm.	43
4.0	I ne five biggest communities identified using the Girvan-Newman	49
4 77		43
4.1	Average responses of the communities based on the Likert scale: $C_{transles} A_{max} (T) A_{max} (A) N_{satural} (2) D_{transles} (2) C_{transles} (3)$	
	Strongly Agree (5), Agree (4), Neutral (3), Disagree (2), Strongly	45
10	Disagree (1). $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$	40
4.8	Strongly Agree (5) Agree (4) Neutral (2) Diagree (2) Strongly	
	Disagree (1)	46
	Disagree (1).	40
5.1	Distribution of "on time", "late" and "missing" submissions for the	
	59 students enrolled.	58
5.2	Correlation between the average score in the quizzes and the final	
	grade in the course.	59

5.3	Distribution of the lecture ratio watched before (a), during (b), and after (c) each quiz.	62
$5.4 \\ 5.5$	Percentage of students accessing the slides. Split by quiz and platform.	64
0.0	during the course.	65
6.1	Digital ecosystem example: LMSs' common components (Modules, Assignments, and Grades) and external educational platforms (Echo360	)). 72
6.2	Phases' timeline and comparison between the original modified set- tings in the course 1 A	73
6.3	Comparison of final grades distribution. Dotted lines indicate the A B C and D grade categories defined in Table 6.2	75
6.4	Interaction level during 2019 and 2020 for components Modules	70
6.5	Usage ratio at Mornings (M), Afternoons (A), Evenings (E), and	( (
	Nights (N) as defined in Table 6.2.	78
6.6	Usage ratio during Weekdays and Weekend as defined in Table 6.2.	79
6.7	Average daily interaction window with the LMS (top) and the course content (bottom)	80
6.8	Hybrid teaching class set up	81
6.9	Final grade distribution comparison from 2019 to 2021 in course 1_A.	82
6.10	Comparison of the average daily interaction window with the LMS (left) and the course content (right) between 2020 and 2021	82
6.11	Comparison of ratio watched by 1_A students between 2020 (top) and 2021(bettom)	84
6.12	Recordings ratio watched split by grade category during 2020 (top)	04
6.13	Comparison between publication week and watching week for 2020	80
	(left) and 2021 (right)	87
7.1	Examples of the weekly tips shared with the participants	100
$7.2 \\ 7.3$	Echo360 summary of concerns	102
	sources	104
7.4	Participant adoption example: Online setting and slides	105
7.5	Participant adoption example: Hybrid setting and embedded polls.	105
8.1	Left: Discussion forum snapshot example. Right: Network con- struction example, nodes represent participants in the forum threads, weights are calculated based on the number of interactions between	
	each pair of nodes.	116

xviii

#### LIST OF FIGURES

8.2	Example. Temporal network built based on the 12 weeks of interac-	
	tion events in 2021. Nodes are coloured based on grade categories,	
	A (red), B (blue), C (green), D (purple), No grade (orange). In-	
	structors, are represented by yellow and brown nodes	117
8.3	Weekly evolution of the temporal network' measures displayed in	
	Table 8.1 from 2019 to 2021.	122
0.1		
9.1	Conceptual framework for LA research on learning strategies and	100
	benaviours from an interactions perspective	133

 $\mathbf{x}\mathbf{x}$ 

# List of Tables

$3.1 \\ 3.2$	Data sources included in each chapter in the dissertation Declaration of authorship contribution	$\frac{28}{31}$
4.1	Questions selected to perform study profile identification	39
5.1	Reports from the LMS (Canvas) and the lecture capture platform (Echo360) API included.	56
5.2	Mean and median values split by <i>high achievers</i> and <i>non high achievers</i> .	58
5.3	Statistics and p-values for differences in the distribution of <i>high</i> achievers and non high achievers	59
5.4	Statistics and p-values for differences in the distribution of lecture	60
55	Moan and modian values for locture capture ratio watched	60
5.6	Test results for trands in the lecture ratio watched by high achievers	61
5.0 5.7	Proportion test results for differences in the percentage of students	64
		04
6.1	List of selected courses, year of study, and number of students en-	79
6.2	Definition of the variables created based on the LMS clickstream	13
	activity (i.e. students' interaction) and the students' final grade.	74
6.3	Proportion test computed over the median on each course and year.	76
7.1	Participants' information, courses, and teaching modalities selected for the term Autumn 2021.	102
8.1	List of network measures computed and analysed in the first com- ponent and their meaning in the context of the discussion forum	110
8.2	Set of features analysed in the posts' content component.	119

8.3	Centrality measures used as input for time series classification mod-	
	els. Selection based on $[94], [120], \ldots, \ldots, \ldots, \ldots$	120
8.4	Parameters list for network representation.	121
8.5	Parameter grid search for the node oversampling with GraphSMOTE	121
8.6	Parameter grid search for the multivariate time series classification.	121
8.7	Performance metrics, network representation, and models selected	
	for the time series classification task for each timeframe. Evaluation	
	metrics AUC (training), AUC (test), and $AUC_D$ (test) for the failed	
	students class are shown.	123
B.1	Additional performance metrics for models in Table 8.7	179

xxii

### Chapter 1

### Introduction

"Por eso la educación es tan poderosa, porque te enseña a arrebatar lo que la vida te niega, te enseña a arrebatar lo que tu mereces y te enseña a romper tus propios miedos"

— Eufrosina Cruz Mendoza

"That's why education is so powerful, because it teaches you to snatch away what life denies you, it teaches you to snatch away what you deserve, and it teaches you to break through your own fears."

— Eufrosina Cruz Mendoza

Throughout the course of the past few decades, technology advancements have made a huge impact on various aspects of our lives. Such advancements have not only benefited the development of new methods, but also, have facilitated the availability and adoption of such resources by the general public [26]. This increase on the technology adoption and the wide spread of digital technology-based tools, applications, and systems also favoured an increase in the generation and availability of data [27].

In the recent years, such availability also benefited the conceptualisation of analytics as an opportunity for improving our understanding of real-world processes. The analysis of these data gained increased attention, shedding light on the application of new methodologies, addressing new problems, and uncovering new knowledge and insights [28]. The list of examples is extensive, including applications in multiple fields, such as healthcare, education, and finance (e.g. [29]–[31]).

Likewise, in education the increased use of digital technology-based resources, also increased the possibilities in terms of data analysis. Firstly by the availability of data, which is generated by multiple means (log activity, users' actions, and systems' data) [31]. Every activity session involves a series of actions that are recorded into the system, including views, clicks, navigation across different system's elements, and files downloads and uploads [32]. And secondly, by the development and adoption of resources to support and enhance teaching and learning [31]. These resources include all kinds of tools and systems, ranging from basic clickers that allow the students to take part in class dynamics favouring engagement and involvement [33], to learning management systems and digital learning environments, to facilitate the provision of resources [34], to the recent development of artificial intelligence applications, that not only enlarged the capabilities in terms of teaching and learning, but also exacerbated the need for policies and guidelines [35]. The development of such resources, the analysis of the data generated by their use, and the insights about learning processes obtained favoured the development of learning analytics as an impactful research field.

#### **1.1** Learning analytics

The field of Learning Analytics (LA) was initially conceptualised in the early 2010's as the "measurement, collection, analysis, and reporting of the data about learners and their contexts, for purposes of understanding and optimising learning and the environments in which it occurs" [32]. Throughout its history, the field has evolved into a cross-disciplinary research domain in which educational sciences, psychology, pedagogy, data science, and computer science collaborate to shed light on learning processes.

The context in which LA takes place is complex, involving multiple elements, methodologies, stakeholders, and objectives. In 2015, a few years after its establishment, Khalil and Ebner [36] introduced the LA life cycle (Figure 1.1). The cycle includes four main elements, learning environment, big data, analytics, and act. In the first element, learning environment, stakeholders involved in education (and the data generated) are included: learners, instructors, educational institutions, administrators, and researchers. The second element, big data, includes data sets from multiple sources reflecting different behaviours and features, for example system logs and traces, personal data, academic information, etc. Quantitative and qualitative methods are included in the third element, analytics. As with the conceptualisation of the field, the range of methods adopted to analyse data from educational settings has also evolved. Finally, act, refers to the objectives sought to be fulfilled with LA research. Examples of such objectives are prediction, recommendation, intervention design, personalisation, and optimisation.

The field has evolved considerably over the years, encompassing not only

#### 1.1. LEARNING ANALYTICS



Figure 1.1: Learning analytics cycle defined by Khalil and Ebner [36].

data collection, analysis, and optimisation as it was in its initial definition, but also concerns and opportunities, establishing itself as a global research domain [37].

#### Constraints, limitations and challenges

Along with the development of the field, challenges and limitations on adoption, generalisation, and explainability have also been clearly identified.

LA researchers have recognised the constraints and limitations in the analyses and methods implemented. Methodological limitations, for instance, relate to the lack of longitudinal analyses, small sample sizes, and the limited number of data sources used [38]–[40]. On the practical side, the biggest limitations are related to the generalisation of the results to broader contexts and the adoption of LA in educational institutions [41], [42]. Furthermore, constraints on the interplay between privacy, ethics, security, transparency, and usability along with the lack or adequate regulation or policies on data protection and ownership have been acknowledged by the LA community [36], [37].

One of the biggest challenges for LA research is that it is developing faster than it is being adopted, which also constitutes one of its biggest limitations [43]. For instance, methodological advances have favoured the development of complex models capable of processing vast amounts of data and identifying students at risk with high accuracy, as well as the creation of dashboards to inform instructors and students. However, despite these advancements, successful implementation of such detection models and dashboards, and the translation of LA research outcomes into practical improvements remain limited [38]. To favour the adoption of LA research, there is a significant need to broaden the existing literature providing evidence of its implementation's impact on learning [44].

The reasons for such limitations are varied. Although big data analytics is undoubtedly a powerful approach to analyse large amounts of data, extract value, and transform information into knowledge and insights that enlighten several aspects of teaching and learning, not all data that comes from educational settings is necessarily big data. In many contexts, the data generated is small, biased, and limited. Nonetheless, LA should not be only about big data, as small data sets, containing a limited number of data points or features, also have the potential to offer unique and valuable perspectives about the specific learning context they belong to.

Although limitations related to data could be mostly classified as technological or interface challenges for the institutional LA adoption, in practice, data limitations can also be linked to pedagogical, leadership, and ethical challenges [44]. The technological and interface challenges arise when data is limited or unavailable, databases are incompatible, data literacy is low, analytical tools are complex, or the contextualisation and customisation of data is lacking. In contrast, pedagogical, leadership, and ethical challenges are comprised of the use of divergent learning technologies resulting in limited or inaccessible data, the lack of data governance structure in the institution, as well as privacy, ownership, and transparency concerns related to the use of the data generated [44]. In regard to data, attention has also been expanded beyond concerns about the limited or inaccessible existing data, to the evaluation of means for facilitating the collection of better data from educational contexts [37].

In regard to generalisation, limitations and challenges relate to the difficulty of extending previous research results to settings that are different from the context in which the research was conducted. Not only does this limit the adoption of LA, but it also calls for studies to replicate and validate these findings in specific settings as well. Considering that there is no such thing as a one-size-fits-all solution in LA research, it is critical to investigate all the elements associated with such variations in results under different conditions. Elements that have been found to influence the generalisation of findings include teaching modality[42] and assessment structure [45].

Thus, considering both challenges and limitations on generalisation and adoption, the implementation and adoption of LA in educational institutions requires not only technical and analytical expertise, but also a deep understanding of the institutional culture shaping the behaviour and interactions encountered [44].

Additional challenges and limitations have been encountered with the development of comprehensive, complex, and accurate models to describe learningrelated elements. For example, complex models may provide accurate predictions (e.g. students at risk of failing, learning outcomes, etc.), but they are often difficult to interpret [46]. In consequence, their complexity not only limits the extent to which they can be used to inform actionable recommendations to prevent failure or enhance learning, but also, the lack of interpretability (i.e. the transparency of the internal mechanics of a model) and explainability (i.e. the ability to provide understandable reasons for the model's decisions) may result in a lack of confidence in the models decision-making process. Models' explainability and interpretability are necessary to guarantee their trustworthiness, fairness, and ethical use [47], [48].

Moreover, such limitations became more evident and were further intensified since 2019 when the COVID-19 pandemic hit. With the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic, the educational system around the world was turned upside down, impacting education in several ways [49]. On the one hand, the change in the conditions in which education was provided during the pandemic involved the physical location of students and teachers, who had to quickly adapt to an online learning setting in a matter of days in most countries, limiting the social interactions to the online environment. On the other hand, the physical distance imposed also modified the way in which communication and educational resources were delivered. Some of the needs were addressed by adopting new digital tools and platforms for communication, whereas other needs were addressed by adapting digital platforms previously used [50], [51]. In consequence, changes in digital platforms and educational resources modified the way instructors and students interacted with the digital platforms and educational resources provided.

#### **1.2** Motivation and research focus

This research project started in 2020 in the light of the COVID-19 pandemic and all the changes it implied for education. At the time, questions arose in regard to its effect over teaching, learning, and the use of the educational systems. Multiple concerns were raised at the time, from technological limitations, to students engagement, motivation, or the long term effects of the pandemic and the sudden swift to online teaching and learning.

The initial objective was then set to understand "how did the usage of the systems change?". To do so, the first approach, after the first 'pandemic' term (Spring 2020), was to explore the teachers' perception of such changes. A series of semi-structured interviews were conducted with professors at the Computer Science Department at Reykjavik University. In this interview, the professors were asked to describe what changes in the use of digital technology, platforms and resources, as well as changes in the students' participation and academic performance they noticed since the pandemic started. Along with concerns related to the lack of direct contact, lower levels of participation and engagement, and modifications in the use of digital technology, the professors agreed that such change had a direct impact on their (students and teachers) experience. As expressed by one of the interviewees:

"I have noticed basically, less involvement among students. And this can be expressed itself in the terms of interaction [...] They don't work in groups at all. All eight students submit all the assignments separately, which shows that they are now functioning very differently from before, they're not interacting between themselves. And this is the big concern, [...] if we don't do anything explicit, we're going to be seeing even more of this isolation. And therefore, isolation also means like, like I said, less engagement, less involvement."

The sudden shift in the teaching modality when the pandemic hit implied changes in multiple elements related to learning activities, including in person social interactions between students and instructors, the digital platforms used for the delivery of course content in lectures and practical sessions, and the interaction dynamics for collaboration and communication. In person interactions were significantly reduced in the most critical period during the pandemic outbreak, limiting the social interactions to online means. This shift led to a greater reliance on digital platforms, favouring the emergence of alternative ways of facilitating communication and collaboration between students and instructors, and therefore impacting the classroom dynamics, the way learning resources were delivered, and potentially the students' learning experience.

These changes on the dynamics of education delivery motivated the exploration of these elements from the standpoint of interactions in order to enhance our comprehension of their influence and relationship with the students' learning behaviours.

My research focus is therefore on understanding how interactions relate to students' learning strategies and behaviour. The dissertation thereby presents five chapters focused on exploring several interaction types in the context of higher education, including interactions between humans (student, instructor) and systems (digital ecosystem, content). These chapters not only focus on exploring specific interactions, but also encompass different data sets and research methods according to the interaction type being investigated. Accordingly, each chapter holds its own research questions and objectives, focused on exploring their specific type of interactions and learning behaviours or elements. As a whole, these chapters are linked by the overarching question running throughout this dissertation:

#### 1.3. OUTLINE AND CONTRIBUTIONS

How and to what extent can the analysis of interactions be used to inform features and changes in undergraduates' learning strategies and behaviours?

Furthermore, it is important to acknowledge the role of the COVID-19 pandemic in the development of this research. In particular, this dissertation also provides a comprehensive exploration of interactions that occurred prior to, during, and following the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### **1.3** Outline and contributions

This dissertation focuses on examining interactions in higher education, and the extent to which they can inform on learning strategies and behaviours. This section presents the general outline of the dissertation and highlights the objective, main results, and contributions of each chapter. On the whole, each chapter contributes to a broader picture of how, when, and why interactions happen in higher education. Presented in Figure 1.2 is an overview of all the interactions discussed in this dissertation, accompanied by the corresponding chapter(s) addressing them.

#### Chapter 1

The current chapter provides an overview of the field of LA as well as the challenges and limitations it has encountered since its emergence. It also outlines the motivation and research focus, along with a general overview of the chapters included in the dissertation, the interactions explored, the data used, and their main findings.

#### Chapter 2

This chapter elaborates on the learning analytics perspective adopted in this dissertation, interactions in educational contexts, digital ecosystems and educational resources, and the temporal element of learning. It provides a theoretical background for the other chapters in the dissertation.

#### Chapter 3

In this chapter, an overview of the methodological approach adopted in the dissertation is presented. Moreover, it outlines ethical considerations pertinent to the analyses included in the following chapters. The chapter concludes with a declaration of authorship in adherence to Reykjavik University rules.



Figure 1.2: Overview of the chapters in the dissertation.

#### Chapter 4

In this chapter, we explore student  $\leftrightarrow$  student interactions. We present a social network study of students' social connections for identifying study profiles in higher education. The data for this study were gathered through an online survey distributed to undergraduate students in 2019.

- We build a student social network based on a survey where the students

#### 1.3. OUTLINE AND CONTRIBUTIONS

shared their perspectives and preferences in regard to their undergraduate studies and listed their closest social connections at the university.

- We identify student communities by implementing a community detection algorithm.
- We characterise the study profiles of the communities identified based on the students' survey answers regarding learning preferences.
- Our study provides an overview of five learning profiles and the characteristics that distinguish them, and how they might evolve as the students progress.
- According to the study profiles identified, we show that not all the students were impacted in the same way when the pandemic forced the shift to online environments.

This chapter has been published in

N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Exploring study profiles of computer science students with social network analysis," in *The 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, ser. The 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS), Jan. 2022. DOI: 10. 24251/HICSS.2022.214

#### Chapter 5

In this chapter, we examine student  $\leftrightarrow$  content interactions. We present a quantitative analysis of the use of educational material by high and non high achievers in order to provide insights on the differences in the use of educational materials in both groups. The data used for this study was gathered through two digital platforms.

- We explore the differences in the use of lecture recordings and slides by high and non high achievers.
- We analyse the differences in how these groups access and interact with the resources provided before, during, and after solving and submitting assignments.
- We found a positive relationship between the time high achievers spent solving assignments and the usage of slides and lecture recordings.
- In contrast, non high achievers had lower engagement levels with the resources and digital platforms.

- The results highlight the value of considering all the digital educational platforms to evaluate the evolution of students' learning strategies.

This chapter has been published in

N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Making the most of slides and lecture captures for better performance: A learning analytics case study in higher education," in *The 56th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Jan. 2023, pp. 1291–1300. DOI: 10.24251/HICSS. 2023.159

#### Chapter 6

This chapter explores both student  $\leftrightarrow$  digital ecosystem and student  $\leftrightarrow$  content. The data used for this study was gathered through two digital educational platforms, and semi-structured interviews with students.

- We present a three step action LA research case including three phases (exploration, intervention, and evaluation).
- We investigate student  $\leftrightarrow$  system interactions before, during, and after the COVID-19 pandemic.
- We examine changes in student  $\leftrightarrow$  learning resources interactions under different teaching modalities and class schedules.
- Our analyses show that students modified their time organisation habits during the pandemic. The intervention had no effect on the grades distribution.
- We show that digital ecosystem, and learning resources interaction data are insightful elements for driving schedule interventions.

This chapter has been published in

N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Digitalization and digital competence in educational contexts," in Routledge, Dec. 2023, ch. A learning analytics-driven intervention to support students' learning activity and experiences, pp. 81–102, ISBN: 978-1-00-335569-4. DOI: 10.4324/9781003355694-10

#### 1.3. OUTLINE AND CONTRIBUTIONS

#### Chapter 7

In this chapter, we explore instructor  $\leftrightarrow$  digital ecosystem/content interactions. It presents the creation and adoption of a university-wide programme for supporting instructors in creating and providing educational resources. The data in this study was gathered through semi-structured interviews.

- We adopt a socio-technical perspective for evaluating potential uses of a digital educational platform during and after the pandemic.
- The study encompasses the analysis of social (instructors) and technical (digital platform) subsystems to inform the programme design and support resources provision.
- The programme supported instructors by providing guidelines, tutorials, and advice for organising resources within the digital platform, improving consistency and allowing for easier student interaction and resource retrieval.
- The programme aimed to improve the learning experience for students after the pandemic by ensuring consistency across the digital platforms used for teaching.
- The programme facilitated data collection, improving both the quantity and quality of data for LA research.

This chapter has been submitted for publication in

N. G. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Supporting teachers in higher education: Design of an institutional programme from a sociotechnical perspective," *Frontiers in Education*, (Year), in submission

#### Chapter 8

This chapter presents a summary of two studies addressing student  $\leftrightarrow$  student and student  $\leftrightarrow$  instructor interactions. The data for these studies were gathered from an online discussion forum platform used in undergraduate courses.

- We use network analysis to explore student  $\leftrightarrow$  student interactions as well as student  $\leftrightarrow$  instructor interactions under different teaching modalities and how they changed during and after the pandemic.
- We evaluate the extent to which temporal variables created based on the social network structure inform the identification of students at risk.

- Our analyses show how the change in teaching modality not only impacted activity levels, but also the way interactions took place.
- The results provide insights on the role the instructors played and the workload increase they experienced during the pandemic.
- We found that interaction dynamics in discussion forums have low predictive power due to the complexity of the data and the sparsity of the observations.

The first study has been published in

N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Analysis of discussion forum interactions for different teaching modalities based on temporal social networks," in *Proceedings of the NetSciLA22 workshop, March 22, 2022*, 2022, pp. 23–32. [Online]. Available: https://ceur-ws.org/Vol-3258/article\_3.pdf

The second study has been submitted for publication in

N. G. López Flores, V. Uc Cetina, A. S. Islind, *et al.*, "Threads of complexity: Lessons learnt from predicting student failure through discussion forums' social-temporal dynamics," in *Frontiers in Education FIE 2024*, under review, 2024

#### Chapter 9

This chapter discusses the significance of the findings in previous chapters for LA research and how they address challenges and limitations. Furthermore, it thoroughly examines how the findings of the dissertation compare and support LA research on interactions, outlining a conceptual framework for LA research on learning strategies from an interaction perspective. In this chapter, practical implications of the dissertation concerning data, resources, and support are presented and contextualised. Finally the chapter concludes with a discussion on the research limitations, potential biases and constraints of the dissertation as a whole.

#### Chapter 10

The final chapter concludes the dissertation by presenting closing thoughts and the key learning points and contributions. Additionally, it looks ahead, presenting future research directions and identifying new questions and challenges that emerged from this dissertation.

### Chapter 2

## Related work

The previous chapter discussed briefly the LA field and presented the research focus of this dissertation. This chapter provides a more detailed introduction to relevant elements, including the learning analytics perspective adopted throughout the dissertation, the investigation of interactions in educational context, digital ecosystems and educational resources, and the temporal element of learning.

#### 2.1 Learning analytics perspective

Learning is a multidimensional process that evolves and changes, influenced and affected by several elements. Consequently, to gain a deeper understanding of learning processes, it is beneficial to analyse educational data through a comprehensive approach focusing on key factors and how they influence each other. As presented in the previous chapter, this dissertation investigates interactions in educational contexts. The importance of interactions in higher education has been widely acknowledged and investigated by adopting various perspectives and learning theories, each of them emphasising on a particular type of interaction. For instance, the social learning theory [52] highlights the importance of learning within social contexts, where individuals have the opportunity to learn and develop new skills and behaviours by observing and engaging with others in their social circles. The self-regulation theory views learning as a dynamic process that unfolds through a continuous cycle involving four stages: task definition, setting goals and planning, implementing learning strategies, and evaluating and adjusting performance [53]. Connectivism on the other hand is a digital learning theory that describes learning as the process of connecting objects, artifacts, and individuals into a distributed network [54], underscoring the significance of connectedness and interactivity, particularly

in relation to the connections between people and those between people and technology [55]. Finally, socio-technical perspectives underscore the interactions between individuals and the technology utilised to facilitate learning and performance, emphasising the role that both social and technical subsystems play in establishing efficient learning settings [56], [57]. These theories and perspectives, which will be discussed in more detail in the following subsection, have proven to be highly valuable for educational research.

LA emphasises a wide range of analytical approaches aimed at understanding and improving learning processes [58]. A systematic review conducted by Dutt, Ismail, and Herawan [59] highlights the use of both hierarchical and non-hierarchical clustering algorithms in educational data mining, emphasising their potential to inform student performance, understanding learning preferences, and advance student modelling. Leitner, Khalil, and Ebner [40] and De Witte and Chénier [60] emphasise the importance of understanding interactions within learning environments through social network analysis, text mining, and temporal analytics. They also advocate for the use of process mining and natural language processing to analyse synchronous and asynchronous communications. In addition, reviews conducted by Roy and Singh [61] and Aldowah, Al-Samarraie, and Fauzy [62], mention the utilisation of various methodologies, including classification, regression, pattern mining, visual analytics, and recommendation systems. Furthermore, Aldowah, Al-Samarraie, and Fauzy [62] underscored the comprehensive nature of these methodologies in four dimensions, including computer supported learning, predictive, behavioural, and visualisation analytics; and their value to derive actionable information based on students interaction and identify activity patterns. Lemos dos Santos, Cechinel, Nunes, et al. [63] systematic review highlighted the prevalence of statistical methods, machine learning, social network analysis, and information visualisation for LA research in Latin America. The authors also reported on an open survey distributed to 28 research groups. In contrast to the methods found in the systematic review, the survey results indicated data mining, educational research methods, and statistical analytics were the most commonly used, whereas semantic web, text mining, and social network visualisations were the least explored methods. Pinto, Abreu, Costa, et al. [64] review focused on machine and deep learning methods applied in higher education, finding neural networks and supervised techniques such as random forest, support vector machines, and regression to be the most widely used. Finally, Hoppe [65] contributed to this discussion by examining computational and algorithmic methods used to analyse learning interactions; introducing three main methodological approaches, content-oriented, process oriented, and network analysis, each of them representing a unique perspective in educational data analysis. Firstly, content-oriented analysis focuses on examining learner-created artefacts to identify patterns within the content, and provide insights on learning inter-
actions, the dynamics of learning and knowledge building. Process oriented methods involve the exploration of temporal sequences of events and interactions such as action logs to shed light on their patterns, and their change over time. Finally, network analysis encompasses social and actor-artefact interactions. It involves studying the relationships and interactions between actors, and methods for quantifying their importance, to provide insights into patterns and the overall structure of the network.

Collectively, these studies demonstrate a growing trend towards the use of complex computational methods to analyse and interpret educational data. Nonetheless, qualitative methods also form a part of the methodological approaches adopted in LA research, including interviews, observations, focus groups, content analysis, and case studies. These methods are often used to conduct mixed-methods research by combining them with quantitative approaches (see e.g. [44], [66]–[69]). These qualitative methods can be valuable for analysing contextual data and provide deeper insights into learning processes and behaviours.

Throughout this dissertation, the analytical approach adopted for the investigation of interactions in higher educational contexts is mostly quantitative, relying on statistical methods and network analyses. Furthermore, qualitative methods including semi-structured interviews with students and instructors on their perspectives and usage of the system and resources were also used to inform the implementation and effect of interventions.

## 2.2 Interactions in educational contexts

The notion of interaction, generally defined as "an occasion when two or more people or things communicate with or react to each other" [70] has been extensively explored across multiple domains [71], including education where they have been found to be crucial for effective learning [72].

In the context of education, interactions can be described as the various ways of communication and engagement that occur between learners, instructors, learning material, and technology in the learning process [72], [73]. By delving into the interactions that take place in higher education, valuable insights can be obtained to deepen our comprehension of student learning patterns and behaviours. Such understanding is crucial not only for refining educational methods and enhancing the overall learning experience, but it is also essential to build and adapt theories of interaction on [72].

Core interactions in educational settings are usually of three types: learnercontent, learner-instructor and learner-learner, as defined by Moore [74] in relation to interactions in distance education in the early 1990s. Anderson and Garrison [75] emphasised on six possible ways of interactions that emerged from the model of transactional relationships proposed by Garrison [76] (Figure 2.1) and the role they play to uphold learning. In addition to the three interactions proposed by Moore [74], Anderson and Garrison [75] also stressed on the importance of learner-learner, instructor-instructor, and content-content interactions. At the intersections between the three macro-components in Garrison's model [76] (student, instructor, and content) are the dimensions support, independence, and proficiency. Independence, the intersection between instructor and content, refers to the students' freedom to "choose and pursue educational goals" [76, p.27]. Support, the intersection between student and instructor, refers to the "range of human and nonhuman resources to guide and facilitate educational transaction" [76, p.29]. Proficiency, the intersection between student and content, is understood as the "students' ability to learn independently" [76, p.29]. Meaningful learning can be found at the intersection of these three dimensions when the three dimensions are in dynamic balance [75]. As with the increased access to communication technologies and the availability of distance learning programmes, the investigation of interactions and their role in facilitating effective and meaningful learning also expanded, including interactions student-interface, group-content, group-group, learner-group, and instructor-group  $[72]^{1}$ .

Connectivism is a digital learning theory, that highlights the importance of networks and interactions for learning [54]. Connectivism, as envisioned by Siemens, pays special attention to the role of technology and its impact on learning, contrarily to other learning theories that were developed and adopted before [54]. Although connectivism recognises the agency of the learner for knowledge creation [77], the theory further holds that the learning process is not entirely under the learners' control, with new tools influencing the way learners work and function [54]. Furthermore, connectivism considers that learning is not an individualistic practice as it does not occur isolated from the social context [77]; rather social connections play a significant role for the occurrence of effective learning [54], [78]. In connectivism, learning is understood in the context of ever-changing social environments in which it occurs, emphasising on the importance of adapting to the dynamic nature of society and chaotic environments [54], [77].

The role of interactions in connectivism is essential, as learning is seen as the process of "connecting specialised nodes or information sources" [54, p.7]. Furthermore, connectivism is a model of knowledge acquisition, where knowledge is the result of interactivity with both human and non-human appliances [54], [77]. Consequently, development and adoption of connectivist approaches in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>In this dissertation, interactions will be defined for students, instructors, digital ecosystem, and content. The inclusion of other terms such as learner, teacher, or interface corresponds to previous literature and will be maintained as per the original authors' presentation.



Figure 2.1: Model of transactional relationships in higher education [76].

the future of learning and development is underscored by the hype and spread of digital learning environments [77]. Based on the connectivist learning theory principles [54], and Anderson and Garrison [75] transactional model, two types of interactions can be recognised in educational environments, human-human and human-system interactions.

#### Human-human interactions

In educational contexts, human-human interactions relate to the social element of learning, including student-student, student-instructor, and instructorinstructor interactions. These interactions support learners' knowledge and learning acquisition, and are essential for learning processes, because learning is not an individual achievement, but rather a socially-regulated process that thrives on communication and collaboration [79]. These statements are widely supported by the social learning theory, which establishes that learning happens in social environments, and the students learn from social interactions in communities and groups [52]. The investigation of social interactions is also an essential part of LA research. Social Learning Analytics (SLA), a sub-field of LA, aims to integrate the social perspective into LA research to better understand learning processes, in contrast to other individualistic approaches that focus only on students' personal characteristics and behaviour to analyse and describe learning patterns and strategies [80]. Ferguson and Shum [81] defined SLA as "a distinctive subset of learning analytics that draws on the substantial body of work demonstrating that new skills and ideas are not solely individual achievements, but are developed, carried forward, and passed on through interaction and collaboration".

Social Network Analysis (SNA) is the methodological approach most frequently used to investigate the social component of learning [80], [82]. The investigation of social interactions in educational settings, has led to significant findings about learning processes. Applications of SNA in higher education have addressed multiple topics, including the analysis of network dynamics of Massive Open Online Courses (MOOCs) and discussion forums to predict activity levels and connections creation and evolution [61], [83]–[86], academic success and dropout [83], [87], the influence of group creation and homophily on learning and academic performance [88]–[90], content analytics [91], study patterns [92], and collaborative learning [93].

The findings and advances in educational research based on networks have also helped to find out the current challenges and limitations for further research in the field. Saqr, Poquet, and López-Pernas [94] summarise networkrelated research in education over five decades, from 1969 to 2020. Their research highlighted an increasing interest in understanding interactions, metrics, temporality, and their relationship with academic achievement. Poquet and Joksimović [95] provided a detailed review of network-based empirical research on educational settings. The authors' analysis emphasises the need for more rigorous operationalisation of networks, interpretation of network centralities, and network models. Their work also identified future areas of development in the field of SLA: temporal, multiplex, and dynamic network modelling. In a recent literature review, Kaliisa, Rienties, Mørch, et al. [80] also reported on the future directions and needs in the field, emphasising methodological and implementation challenges. Among them, the need for heterogeneous data sources, temporal analysis, the inclusion of varied educational settings, and the need for institutional applications are mentioned. In general, as it has been presented, the study of the temporality of networks in education is still in its early stage. Furthermore, the low percentage of scientific publications that focus on analysing the evolution over time of networks created based on educational data has been highlighted [94].

#### Human-system interactions

 $^2$  Human-system interactions on the other hand include both student-system/content, and instructor-system/content interactions. The investigation of these types

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ The main body of this section also appears in Sections 5.2.1 and 7.2.2.

of interactions is intricately linked to digital ecosystems, due to their role in resource provision and data collection, storage, and analysis.

Digital ecosystems capture and store the students' detailed activity within the system elements and modules; as well as the students' interactions with the learning materials provided by the instructors. In consequence, large data sets of time stamped clickstreams -or digital traces- are produced, providing insights into educational practice [32]. The massive amounts of educational data and digital traces from LMSs and interactive learning environments are a common source of data in LA research and have been widely used with the objective of investigating several elements of learning and teaching processes [96], [97]. Previous research based on these data has highlighted digital learning platforms' data are a helpful resource that allows to investigate the students' engagement, self-regulation, and time management skills [98]–[100].

Self-regulated learning has been defined as a process that involves four recursive stages: (i) task definition, (ii) goal setting and planning, (iii) enacting study tactics and strategies, and (iv) adaptation [53]. This model of selfregulated learning defined by Winne and Hadwin [53] has been extensively adopted in computer supported learning environments [101]. In this model, given a learning task; (i) and (ii), involve the students' task understanding, and their plan for addressing it, respectively. In (iii), the study tactics and strategies selected based on (i) and created in (ii) are implemented, whereas in (iv) the students change their learning strategies based on the experience and evaluation elements. Several indicators based on digital learning platforms clickstreams have been created to analyse self-regulation behaviours, build dashboards, and inform both learners and instructors [102]. Some examples of those indicators are the students' level of engagement, time utilisation, posting activity, etc.

The existing research on digital platforms and ecosystems, often puts weight on the technical aspects of these systems without considering their social context, which is essential for understanding platform dynamics [103]. In contrast, research undertaken from a socio-technical perspective accounts for the interactions between two components or subsystems, without utilising either the social element or the technical element as the focal point. These interactions have been conceptualised in a socio-technical system defined as the "Recognition of a recursive (not simultaneous) shaping of abstract social constructs and a technical infrastructure that includes technology's materiality and people's localised responses to it" [56, p.42]. Although the definition of socio-technical systems has evolved, the underlying concept remains the same, recognising the importance of both the technical and the social subsystems [57]. The technical subsystem includes the physical infrastructure (hardware), software, and the associated platform mechanisms [57]. The social subsystem, on the other hand, is composed of individuals, relationships, and human attributes [57]. An integrated socio-technical perspective attempts to understand subsystem interactions, optimise their fit or harmony, and improve platform (instrumental) or social (humanistic) outcomes [57].

Bednar and Welch [104] emphasise the socio-technical nature of learning. They describe learning as efforts to leverage internal and external procedures, and note its evolutionary characteristics. Nonetheless, although the sociotechnical perspective emphasises the importance of interactions between the subsystems, the whole system can be characterised by four elements, namely, people (or actors), technology, task (or process), and structure (or communication tools or resources) [105]–[107]. In educational contexts, these elements correspond to instructors and students, the digital platforms used for teaching, the knowledge or skills being communicated, and the environment, respectively [108]. These elements and their characteristics, including users' backgrounds, technology fit to the task requirement, as well as task and system attributes, influence the adoption of digital educational platforms, including learning management systems and their integrated elements [106].

# 2.3 Digital ecosystems and educational resources

Digital technology-based learning environments such as digital ecosystems and educational platforms play a vital role for providing and accessing educational material, and facilitating communication among students and instructors [14], [51], [109]. Digital ecosystems, also called educational or learning platforms, can combine several components including learning management systems, student management systems, embedded tools, and external digital platforms. The digital traces produced and stored by digital ecosystems empower educational researchers from varied interrelated fields (e.g. learning analytics, educational data mining, and educational data science), to investigate several factors of teaching practices and learning processes. Nevertheless, instructional conditions such as course design, the digital technology used, and the implemented teaching modality as part of the courses' instruction, should be taken into account for LA research [42].

Learning management systems (LMSs) are among the principal components of digital ecosystems. LMSs are internet-based software platforms designed to facilitate and organise course content, student learning activities, and assessment in formal learning environments [110], [111]. The adoption of LMSs among universities widely spread since the late 90's with the accelerated internet and multimedia advancements [112]. Multiple LMSs have been released and adopted by higher education institutions. Most of them share common characteristics for facilitating and enhancing teaching practices, and features for stimulating and improving students' learning [110], [112]. These systems enable seamless creation and delivery of course content, granting learners on-demand access to educational resources. Additionally, they support synchronous and asynchronous communication, upholding interactions among students and instructors. Furthermore, they enhance the students' learning experience by allowing the integration of external tools and multimedia resources, facilitating collaborative work, and providing time management tools, such as calendars, to-do lists, and reminders. Ultimately, LMSs also offer valuable features for instructors, including the capability of streamline the grading process with tools for automated grading and feedback provision, and analytic tools for monitoring students' engagement and academic performance [36], [107], [112]. LMSs can also be linked to other systems or digital platforms within the same institution [112], such as digital platforms for streaming, conferencing, lecture recording, coding, and communicating with other participants. Figure 2.2 shows an example of a digital ecosystem with its elements integrated.

The educational resources provided to the students are also an essential component of digital ecosystems. Their importance was emphasised during the COVID-19 pandemic, as they played a key role in ensuring continuity in education. Considering lecture recordings and online discussion forums were crucial for facilitating education delivery and communication, in the following an emphasis is placed on these educational resources.

#### Lecture recordings

Lecture recordings have been told to be a valuable resource for students in higher education, providing flexibility, enhancing accessibility, and supporting deeper learning [113]. Previous research on lecture recordings has mainly focused on two aspects, users' perception of lecture recordings provision, and the usage made of those recordings and its relationship with academic performance. Investigating the students' and teachers' perception has been addressed using varied approaches. Morris, Swinnerton, and Coop [114] analyse data from LMS and surveys distributed to students and teachers to investigate their perceptions on the effect of lecture recordings over teaching and learning processes. Their research showed the lecture recordings were a valuable resource for students, as their provision helped them to keep on track of their studies, submit assignments, and revise materials after class and before assessments. On the other hand, instructors had several concerns about the effects of lecture captures on the students' engagement and attendance levels. Moreover, the instructors reported the lecture recordings modified their teaching style, having also a negative effect on the students' note-taking and time management skills. Nkomo, Ndukwe, and Daniel [115] applied network science and sentiment analysis approaches to investigate the students' perspectives on the value of lecture recordings. Their findings showed that the students did not see lecture recordings as a replacement for live lectures, but as a complementary



Figure 2.2: Digital ecosystem example; features for students access to courses' content and management (red), communication features (purple), resources creation features (green) and external digital platforms (blue). There might be an overlap between these categories; for example, Echo360 is at the same time an external digital platform and a creation feature.

learning resource for assignment submission and further study. The authors also identified the need for the development of institutional policies to manage downloading and sharing rights.

Regarding the usage of lecture recordings, the most common data source is the log data from LMS and external digital platforms. Nordmann, Calder, Bishop, et al. [113] focused their research on analysing the relationship between lecture recordings' usage, attendance, and academic performance. Their research showed that using lecture recordings as replacement for lecture attendance had a negative impact over the students' academic performance. On the contrary, lecture recordings used as complement learning materials had a positive impact on the final grade. Their research also highlighted the effect of maturity and year of study, as younger students from earlier years benefited the most from lecture attendance. Their work identified further areas of lecture recordings research, including longitudinal and temporal analysis for identifying differences between students from different years, and gain a better understanding of when the students watch the lecture captures. Sarsfield and Conway [116] used server log data to examine changes in lecture recording usage over time, as well as differences between subjects, subgroups of students, and recording types. Their research showed that students from different majors watched lecture captures in a different way, as well as a correlation between access time and the final grade obtained. Moreover, the authors identified the need to study how high-performing students use lecture recordings, investigate differences between majors and subjects, and integrate qualitative research methods. The lecture capture usage patterns of students from different academic years have revealed that student behaviour relies on many factors such as the courses and cohorts in which they are enrolled [117].

## Online discussion forums

Online discussion forums, sometimes referred to as asynchronous online discussions [118], allow students to take part in class-related discussions at any time and in any physical location. The analysis of discussion forum data has been performed over different educational contexts and teaching modalities. Yang, Tang, Hao, *et al.* [119] investigated the relationship between content related contributions and academic performance in Massive Open Online Courses (MOOCs). In their studies, decision trees and longitudinal k-means methodologies were used to classify posts and to cluster students into five categories according to their temporal posting behaviour. Their research confirmed longitudinal forum participation as a predictor of academic performance. Interactions occurring through online discussion forums have been helpful in investigating social interactions in educational contexts. For instance, Lee, Rothstein, Dunford, *et al.* [118] used SNA to study asynchronous online discussions in blended environments. In their research, by combining multiple linear regression with outlier analysis, patterns of engagement for help-seeking and help-providing were identified, as well as the relationship between these patterns and academic performance. Their results do not show evidence of a direct relationship between academic performance and posting frequency. Similarly, Saqr and López-Pernas [120] analysed data from online collaboration tasks of 69 courses. In their work, centrality measures such as degree and eigenvector centrality were found to be consistent indicators of academic performance. In a comparable study, Williams-Dobosz, Azevedo, Jeng, *et al.* [84] analysed centrality measures for help-seeking and influence based on online discussion forum and its relation with academic performance and course improvement for students traditionally underrepresented in STEM. In their research, whereas centrality measures related to help-seeking were significantly related to improvement, centrality measures related to connectivity did not have a significant effect.

# 2.4 Temporal element of learning

Learning, like many other real phenomena, is a dynamic process that occurs over time [121], [122]. Time is a noteworthy dimension for educational research, as it plays a crucial role in shaping the learning process. Understanding the effect of time on learning processes is essential for LA research, as it enables us to gain insights to better understand and optimise learning [122]–[124]. Temporal analysis is useful for identifying and describing learning mechanisms, their variations, and the transitions among them [125]. Molenaar and Wise [125] presented a framework for the concepts of time to support temporal analysis. The authors introduce the concepts passage of time and order in time. The former focuses on four metrics of the time flow related to a specific learning event: position, duration, frequency, and rate. In contrast, the latter focuses on relationships, transitions, and organisation among learning events, including consistency, regular recurrent changes, non-recurrent regular changes, and irregular changes between events.

Furthermore, the impact of time on learning processes is a fundamental aspect for investigating self-regulation behaviours, communication dynamics, and academic performance. Saqr, Nouri, and Fors [123] analysed temporal indicators of student activity to identify differences in daily, weekly, course, and academic year activity between high and low achievers. Their research showed that activity levels during working hours and early activity during the week and course are reasonable predictors of high and low performance at early stages, in contrast to approaches that consider accumulated activity demonstrating the temporal component is correlated with academic performance. In

a comparable study, Saqr, Nouri, and Fors [124] investigated the self-regulated temporal patterns in online environments. By analysing the students' communication events with their course peers, the researchers showed the activity levels decreased along the year, and the temporal variables as indicators of self-regulation have the potential to enhance our understanding of learning processes.

Despite the promising results obtained recently in the field of LA and the increasing interest in temporality, it has been highlighted that this dimension of learning processes and its effects are still underexplored [94], [126]. More research based on independent and integrated approaches, focusing on the temporal element of learning is needed to address methodological, conceptual, and pragmatic challenges [126].

# Chapter 3

# Methods overview

This chapter briefly describes the methodological approach utilised in the dissertation, offering an overview of the various data sources and analysis methods employed in the following chapters.

The approach adopted is characterised by a six-stage process structured based on the elements of the LA cycle: learning environment, big data, analytics, and act [36]. The process, displayed in Figure 3.1, comprises the steps problem definition, data collection, exploratory analysis, analysis, interpretation, and recommendations.



Figure 3.1: Overview of the research analysis process.

The first step is problem definition. This step includes a review of the literature related to the topic of interest to identify research gaps and limitations raised by previous studies. Similarly, it includes questions produced by particular circumstances identified and experienced at the higher education institution where this research takes place. In this step, the initial research question(s) for each paper are defined.

Following the establishment of the problem, the second step is data collection. It involves the gathering of relevant data for informing the study. In this dissertation, data were collected from varied sources. Quantitative data from the digital ecosystem components were accessed through the digital platforms' Application Programming Interfaces (APIs) and activity reports downloaded from the digital platform. Qualitative data were gathered through surveys and transcripts of semi-structured interviews. Table 3.1 lists the data sources included in each of the papers presented.

Chapter	Data sources
Exploring Study Profiles of	(1) Survey
Computer Science Students	(2) Closest connections self-report.
with Social Network Analy-	
sis	
Making the Most of Slides	(1) LMS: activity reports
and Lecture Captures for	(2) LMS: grades report
Better Performance: A	(3) Lecture recording activity
Learning Analytics Case	
Study in Higher Education	
A Learning Analytics	(1) LMS: activity reports
Driven Intervention to Sup-	(2) LMS: Grades report
port Students' Learning	(3) Lecture recording activity
Activity and Experiences	(4) Semi-structured interview transcripts
Supporting Teachers in	(1) LMS: courses list
Higher Education: De-	(2) Semi-structured interview transcrips
sign of an Institutional	
Programme from a Socio-	
technical Perspective	
Socio-temporal insights on	(1) LMS: grades report
online discussion forum in-	(2) Discussion forum activity
teractions	

Table 3.1: Data sources included in each chapter in the dissertation.

After data collection, an exploratory analysis of the data is conducted. This step involves preliminary data examination to identify initial trends and patterns, as well as anomalies in the case of qualitative data. Figure 3.1 indicates an iterative process of exploratory analysis and data collection when initial findings led to the collection of additional data.

Following the exploratory analysis step, the process moves towards deeper analysis. Qualitative and quantitative analyses were performed in this step. Firstly, for quantitative analyses, it included data source merging and feature engineering. Merging activity reports from different digital platforms is complex. To merge the reports correctly, each report was carefully analysed to grasp the meaning of each variable. Feature engineering is the process of creating variables that act as representations of data, which are helpful for analysing processes inherent to the nature of the phenomena observed [127]. In this context, examples of such processes include engagement, self-regulated learning, and time management skills. Several variables were created depending on the analyses needs. Quantitative analysis included statistical analyses, network methods such as community detection, as well as machine learning algorithms. Qualitative data was analysed through content analysis of semistructured interviews with students and professors. Detailed information regarding the analyses undertaken is provided in the methods section included in each chapter.

The next step was interpretation. In this step, the analyses' results obtained from the previous step were translated into meaningful findings about the educational context investigated to provide an answer to the research question, contributing to the understanding of the defined problem. In some cases, the results and interpretation led to further inquiries, which were investigated through a recursive cycle between the steps analysis and interpretation.

Finally, recommendations are derived from the interpreted data, informing suggestions based on the research findings. Considering that these recommendations would potentially motivate subsequent studies and the development of new research questions to be solved, the cycle closes back towards problem definition.

# 3.1 Ethical considerations

Students enrolling in Reykjavik University's academic programmes are informed that their data could be used for research aiming at improving teaching and learning practices, and informed consent is required. In addition, after reviewing the research objectives, the Legal Council and Teaching Affairs Offices at Reykjavik University granted written authorisation for data collection and analysis.

All qualitative and quantitative data used throughout the development of this dissertation were stored in a restricted access drive hosted by the Information Technology Department at Reykjavik University. The drive was password protected, and accessible only by the researchers involved, adhering to the institution's policies.

Quantitative data was extracted from the LMS, Echo360, and Piazza. The activity reports downloaded from the LMS and included in the analyses did not include identifiable information. The system automatically assigns a numerical identifier that does not include personal information (e.g. social security number). These identifiers can be accessed through the systems' API and were not stored. The merging process across digital platforms was done through the students' institutional email. After merging, the data went through a pseudonymisation process, by removing the email and replacing it with a numerical identifier. Furthermore, in cases where the study required collaboration with researchers from different affiliations, the pseudoanonymised data was made available to them after the information had been randomly shuffled.

Participants part taking in surveys and semi-structured interviews was voluntary. The semi-structured interviews were conducted both online and faceto-face, participants were informed about the research objectives and asked for their authorisation for audio recording. Audio files were transcribed verbatim and will be deleted after the conclusion of this Ph.D. research. The information disclosed in semi-structured interviews was anonymised after transcription by removing personal identifiers.

## 3.2 Researcher's role

Following Reykjavik University's rules, a declaration of authorship contribution must be submitted to the RGCS in the Computer Science Department. The declaration reports my degree of involvement at different stages of research and publication process of the papers included in this dissertation. Following the rules described in Appendix A, Table 3.2 presents my authorship contribution to the six papers included.

.dminis- ation	E	15	E	E	1E	ΈE
Draft A	VE V	JE JE	JE V	JE JE	V VE	4E
lysis and I hesis	A	4	4	4	4	4
Ana synt	ME	ME	ME	ME	ME	ME
Artifact Design	고 고	ME	EE	БE	ΕE	ЭЭ
Research Design	ΓE	EE	EЕ	EE	ME	ME
Data gathering	E	ME	ME	ME	ME	ME
Related work and literature	ME	ME	ME	ЭE	ME	ME
Idea	EE	ME	E	EE	EE	ME
Paper name	Exploring study profiles of Computer Science students with Social Network Analy- sis	Making the Most of Slides and Lecture Captures for Better Performance: A Learning Analytics Case Study in Higher Education	A Learning Analytics Driven Intervention to Support Stu- dents' Learning Activity and Experiences	Supporting teachers in higher education: Design of an institutional programme from a socio-technical per- spective	Analysis of discussion fo- rum interactions for different teaching modalities based on temporal social network	Threads of complexity: Lessons learnt from predict- ing student failure through discussion forums' social- temporal dynamic

Table 3.2: Declaration of authorship contribution.

31

# Chapter 4

# Exploring Study Profiles of Computer Science Students with Social Network Analysis

Digital technology<sup>1</sup> is widely adapted in all levels of education. The extensive information resources facilitate enhanced human capacity and the social environment to support learning. In particular, Social Network Analysis (SNA) has been broadly used in teaching and learning practices. In this paper, we perform community detection analysis to identify the learning behaviour profiles of undergraduate computer science students in a Nordic university. The social network was created using 273 responses to an online survey. The students themselves provided their social connections at the university, and node attributes were created based on responses to questions regarding educational values, goals orientation, self-efficacy, and the university teaching methods. We analyse the biggest communities to identify the factors that characterise the learning strategy and preferences of undergraduate computer science students.

# 4.1 Introduction

Digital technology<sup>1</sup> has become an essential tool of education. It is rich in information resources and can extend human capacity and the social environment to support learning. As part of its rapid growth, Social Network Analysis (SNA) has been broadly used in teaching and learning practices [128]. Recent literature suggests that the potential of Learning Analytics and Educational Data Mining offer benefits through the use of educational data both for teachers

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Referred to as 'Information technology' in the published manuscript [1].

and students to further understand the way students approach their learning [96]. With the increase in online learning brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic, there is a greater need for understanding students' social structures in relation to study preferences and motivation so that universities can better accommodate the needs of more students, especially of underrepresented students [129].

This paper analyses and describes the study profile of undergraduate students of four Computer Science related programmes through Social Network Analysis and community detection. In particular, we are interested in knowing their learning preferences regarding group working, physical attendance of lectures, self-efficacy perception and goal orientation. We aim to answer the research question: Can Community Detection algorithms applied to the social network of students identify undergraduate study profiles at a Computer Science Department? To answer the question, we analysed the social connections of undergraduate students and their study preferences to outline their study profiles. The social network is built based on an online survey created and distributed in 2019 to 717 undergraduate computer science students to investigate their learning patterns and behaviours. The students' social network is assortative and has a high clustering, common features in social networks. We discover five communities of students, where each of them is characterised by a different study profile.

The rest of this paper is organised as follows. In the next section, we discuss related research on learning analytics, educational data mining, SNA and study profiles. In Section 4.3 we present the methodology used in this research followed by the results in Section 4.4. The paper concludes with a discussion on the implications and limitations of our work and directions for future work.

# 4.2 Related work

#### 4.2.1 Learning analytics and educational data mining

Learning Analytics (LA) and Educational Data Mining (EDM) have emerged as impactful research fields that draw on educational data in the last decades [32]. LA is defined as the "measurement, collection, analysis and reporting of data about learners and their contexts, for purposes of understanding and optimising learning and the environments in which it occurs" [32]. The implementation of LA strategies has been highlighted among the priorities of higher education institutions [130]. However, EDM is defined as "an emerging discipline, concerned with developing methods for exploring the unique types of data that come from educational settings, and using those methods to better understand students, and the settings which they learn in" [59], it employs data mining theories and techniques to analyse educational data. Both LA and EDM aim to improve and create methods that enhance education at all levels. They revolve around personalisation, adaptive learning, predictive analysis and user behaviour profiling [131], [132]. Furthermore, LA and EDM methods have been widely applied to address a large set of concerns, e.g., predicting students' performance, retention analytics, intelligent feedback provision and course recommendation [61]. Notwithstanding, limited research on learning styles like the personalisation of learning, learning style identification and its application in teaching, learner motivation, and student profiling has been carried out [59].

Among the data mining techniques used in EDM, prediction methods, like classification and regression, and structure discovery methods, like clustering and factor analysis, are the most commonly used. Most recent research in EDM had been focused on the use of two or more methods [133]. Usual clustering and classification problems in EDM and LA can be extended to Social Network Analysis [134], [135]. However, Social Network Analysis has been used less frequently to examine educational data [133].

#### 4.2.2 Network science in educational context

Among SNA applications in the educational context, recent research has been focused on a wide range of areas of interest. Homophily is a fundamental property of social networks; it establishes that people with similar properties are more likely to connect [136]. Nguyen, Poquet, Brooks, *et al.* [89] analysed homophily regarding gender, ethnic minority identity, family income, and academic performance using WIFI log data. Their studies confirmed homophily concerning demographics and academic performance and showed that genderbased homophily increases over time. Boroujeni, Hecking, Hoppe, *et al.* [85] applied SNA modelling techniques to analyse the social dimension and learners' roles on MOOCs discussion forums and their changes over time. Their research found that activity level can be predicted one week in advance based on the course structure, forum activity and properties of the communication network.

Community detection is one of the most significant problems in Social Network Analysis; the analysis of closely linked social groups is one of the comprehensible methods of describing social structures [134]. In higher education, community detection algorithms have been successfully implemented to address varied topics about learning processes. Sturludóttir, Arnardóttir, Hjálmtýsson, et al. [137] identified fields of interest in the courses offered in undergraduate programmes. Xu, Lynch, and Barnes [86] analysed discussion forum data of MOOCs courses to gain insights on the creation of social structures and how they change over time. Finally, Yassine, Kadry, and Sicilia [138] used community detection algorithms to study users' engagement patterns on online learning networks.

# 4.2.3 Learning style, study patterns, and study profile

Learning style theories are used in an educational context to improve learners' learning strengths and instructors' teaching abilities. EDM methods have been used to investigate learning styles [59]. Ahmad and Tasir [139] used log files of online learning activities to analyse the behaviour patterns of engineering students; they concluded that the course structure, students' previous experience, and subject influence the thresholds defined for learning style identification. Costaguta and Angeles Menini [140] studied the relationship between learning style and performance to improve group creation. More recently, Shobbrook, Branch, and Ling [141] implemented elements of EDM to validate the Fedler and Silverman's Index of Learning Styles (ILS) developed for engineering education. In their research, no correlation supporting the validity of the ILS was found, except for lecture attendance. The research about learning styles has been controversial due to the limitations in measuring and determining the learners' learning styles individually [142].

EDM methods are also applied to investigate study patterns in varied contexts. Shirvani Boroujeni and Dillenbourg [143] research presented a datadriven approach to identify and trace study patterns in an unsupervised manner and a hypothesis-driven approach to extract predefined patterns from learners' interactions. Casey and Azcona [144] used the student activity pattern for early detection of poor performers and to identify topics that the students found less interesting or more difficult to understand. Regarding using SNA to investigate study patterns, Lee, Chae, and Natriello [92] analysed clickstream data using hierarchical clustering analysis to identify behaviour patterns concerning the use of a video discussion platform. They analysed the transition pattern between consecutive activities in a video discussion platform.

Considering the difficulties related to the individual identification of learning styles, this paper applies Social Network Analysis and community detection methods to analyse the undergraduate students' study profiles. For our purposes, we define the study profiles through a set of attributes related to educational values, goals, self-efficacy perception, and teaching methods preferences. Our approach relies on homophily to explore the characterisation of the study profiles by analysing the structure of the student community instead of focusing on the individual characteristics of each student.

#### 4.3 Methods

#### 4.3.1 Data set

The data in this study were collected from an online survey distributed to 717 undergraduate students enrolled in the four computer science bachelor programmes at Reykjavik University; BSc Computer Science, BSc Computer Science research-based, BSc Software Engineering, and BSc Discrete Mathematics and Computer Science. The survey was created and distributed in 2019, before the pandemic. It included 42 questions related to institutional support, educational values, goals, self-efficacy and academic apathy, based on a students' readiness survey, the Academic Readiness Questionnaire [145]. The survey was initially distributed to study and understand undergraduate students' learning patterns and behaviours. The Cronbach's alpha coefficient of this questionnaire in this sample is 0.70, indicating good internal consistency reliability [146].

Among the 42 questions included in the survey, the first two questions asked for age and gender. Questions three to five were related to Institutional support; the students were asked about the amount of information they had regarding the university, their degree programme and their career possibilities. In questions six to eight, the students' educational values were evaluated; to measure the priority degree assigned to the university studies and the grades obtained. The following ten questions were goal-related; in this section, the students were asked about their drivers for goal definition, organisation, learning behaviour, methodological preferences, and long-term expectations. The following twelve questions addressed the student's self-efficacy perception; expected performance, skills and abilities, self-motivation, confidence and capacity of adaptation were addressed in those questions. In the next section, academic apathy was measured in four questions asking for the student's effort, work avoidance, and scheduling level when planning their study sessions. The following seven questions were related to the university teaching methods, their preferences about attendance to lectures and practical sessions, as well as honours achievements. The last three questions were about the students' willingness to work in groups and their social network size. Except for age, gender and honours achievement, the questions' answers were on a 5 point Likert scale. Additionally, the students were asked to provide the list of students they most communicate with at the university; the maximum length of the list was 10. The survey's response rate was 38%, with 273 students answering it. Nonetheless, among those responses, only 218 students provided a list of connections at the university.

In the light of the COVID-19 pandemic and the sudden change to Emergency Remote Teaching (ERT) [50], and in line with recent research developed to analyse and understand its impact on teaching and learning processes, we decided to use the data obtained from the survey previously implemented to analyse the preferred study style of Computer Science students before the pandemic, to understand the impact of ERT in the undergraduate student community. Questions in Table 4.1 were selected to perform pre-pandemic study profile identification; these questions relate to the self-perception of motivation, adaptation to different teaching styles, preference to attend or not to lectures, and their willingness to work in groups instead of working alone. The list of students with whom the respondent communicated at the university was used to build a social network of students by creating a link between the respondent and everyone that they named. The data pre-processing was performed in R and Rstudio, while the Social Network Analysis and community detection were performed in Python with NetworkX.

## 4.3.2 The Girvan-Newman algorithm

The Girvan-Newman algorithm was used to identify the communities in the student network. This algorithm successively removes the edges with the highest betweenness as those edges tend to connect different clusters [134]. Betweenness is a centrality measure helpful to identify the most influential people in a social network. To calculate it, the times a node (edge) is crossed by the shortest path between any other pair of nodes in the network are quantified. The higher the betweenness coefficient, the more essential the node (edge) is to connect with the rest of the network [147]. The Girvan-Newman algorithm returns a set of partitions where each of them represents the clusters identified from the connected components after each edge is removed. As there is no natural benchmark for the identified clusters, each partition returned by the algorithm was evaluated in its modularity to select the partition that maximizes it. The modularity coefficient compares the edges among nodes in the same cluster and the edges among nodes belonging to different clusters [136].

# 4.4 Results

#### 4.4.1 Network description

Nodes in the network represent a student who either answered the survey or was mentioned by someone who did. Directed edges were created from the student (source) who mentions another student (target). Questions' answer values were included as node attributes in the network. The final network displayed in Figure 4.1 includes 615 nodes with 806 edges. About 22% of the students who answered the survey did not provide a list of friends at the university. Those students, 59 in total, are included in the network as singletons representing 9.5% of the total nodes in the network. There are several reasons explaining the singletons: (1) the students do not have connections in the university, (2) the students do not feel comfortable sharing information about their connections, or (3) as the survey was not mandatory, the student skipped the last part of the questionnaire.

The density and the clustering coefficient are measures commonly used to describe the structure of a network. The density is defined as the fraction of

Topic	Question/Statement
Individual background	Age in years
Individual background	Gender
Educational values	Getting good grades is important to me
Goals	I'm a very methodical person
Self-efficacy	I can easily adapt to different styles of teaching
Self-efficacy	I can motivate myself to study when I need to
University teaching methods	I like the way of teaching (the methods) used at the university
University teaching methods	I do not usually attend lectures at the university
University teaching methods	I watch the lectures online, on Echo360 in Canvas, rather than attend class
University teaching methods	I always attend problem solving classes
Social networks	I prefer to work in groups (arranged by the teacher), rather than work on my own
Social networks	I prefer to work in groups (chosen by students), rather than work on my own

Table 4.1: Questions selected to perform study profile identification.



Figure 4.1: Friendship Network of undergraduate students.

connected nodes among all the possible pairs in the network. With a maximum value of 1, the higher the value, the more connected the network is [136]. The average clustering coefficient measures, on average, the extent to which the neighbours of each node in the network link to each other [148]. Both measures are helpful to outline characteristics of the network, such as its completeness and connectedness. The friendship network constructed has a density of 0.00213, and its average clustering coefficient is 0.1213. Networks with low density are told to be sparse; real-world networks are commonly characterised by sparsity [136]. Real-world networks with comparable densities coefficients were found in yeast protein interactions (2,277 links and a density of 0.001)and US air transportation data (18, 617 links and a density of 0.004) [136]. An assortative network is defined by [149] as networks with "a preference for high-degree vertices to attach to other high-degree vertices". The assortativity coefficient of a network is calculated as the correlation among the degrees of each pair of nodes in the network. Networks with positive coefficients are known as assortative, whereas negative values lead to disassortative networks [136]. With an assortativity coefficient of 0.24, we can say this network is assortative; students with many connections tend to frequent other students with a high number of connections. The network has 94 connected components, the biggest with 358 nodes, while the smaller ones are singletons.

Figures 4.2 and 4.3 display the in-degree and out-degree distribution of the nodes in the network. The in-degree value represents the number of times the student appears in others' list of connections, whereas the out-degree is the number of friends or connections declared by each student. The in-degree dis-



Figure 4.2: In-degree distribution.



Figure 4.3: Out-degree distribution.

tribution is right-tailed; most students have a low in-degree (are mentioned by fewer people) than the maximum in-degree of the network who has an in-degree of 8. For the out-degree distribution, most of the nodes have an out-degree of zero. The reason for that is, among the 615 nodes in the network: (1) only 273 answered the survey, those nodes that were mentioned by someone but did not answer the survey will have out-degree zero; (2) among those who answered, 59 were singletons with no connections. Figure 4.4 displays the distribution when the zero out-degree nodes are not considered. It is remarkable the number of nodes with a high out-degree.



Figure 4.4: Out-degree distribution for degrees greater than zero.

## 4.4.2 Community detection

The directed network was transformed into an undirected network before applying the community detection algorithms. With this change, the final amount of edges decreased to 739, and the average degree of the nodes is 2.40. Figure 4.5 displays the modularity coefficient for each of the partitions returned by the Girvan-Newman algorithm, the partition with the highest modularity, 0.89, has 110 communities. The number of communities is high due to the 59 singletons in the network; each singleton is a single community. We analyse the attributes of the five largest communities and present their preferred study profile. The communities were named 'Star pupils', 'Independent students', 'Team players', 'Female power', and 'Versatile students'. In those communities, 162 students are included. Figure 4.6 displays them coloured by the community they belong to. 'Star pupils' is the only community disconnected from the others. In the following subsections, the study profile that characterises the communities will be outlined based on the distribution of the answers to the attributes in the Academic Readiness Questionnaire [145] in Table 4.1. Figures 4.7 and 4.8 display the average and median of the responses to each question by converting the Likert scale into: Strongly Agree=5, Agree=4, Neutral=3, Disagree=2, and Strongly Disagree=1.

#### Community No. 1: 'Star pupils'.

The first community identified includes 35 students. Among them, 69% are males, 20% female and 11% unknown. The response rate of the students in this community is 37%. The study profile is characterised by:



Figure 4.5: Modularity coefficient in each step of the Girvan-Newman algorithm.



Figure 4.6: The five biggest communities identified using the Girvan-Newman algorithm.

- Its members are mostly younger than 22 years.
- They declare that getting good grades is important to them.
- They are highly methodical, and they can highly adapt to different styles of teaching.

- They also declare being always able to motivate themselves when needed.
- These students also say they do like the teaching methods at the university.
- They always attend lectures, and they prefer to attend rather than to watch recordings. They always attend practical classes.
- These students prefer to work alone rather than working in groups arranged by the teacher.

#### Community No. 2: 'Independent Students'

This community includes 32 students. The gender distribution is quite different from the first community analysed; 56% males, 38% females, and 6% unknown. In this community, the response rate was 38%. The study profile of this community is featured by:

- Most of the students are around 25 years old, but the ages range from 23 to 38.
- Getting good grades is important, but they are not very methodical.
- They declare they could adapt to different teaching styles, but they mostly like the teaching methods at the university.
- What makes this community special is that they do prefer to watch the lecture recordings.
- Finally, this community prefers to work in groups chosen by themselves rather than working alone.

#### Community No. 3: 'Team players'

This community consists of 38 students. A 63% of them are males, 20% females, and 8% unknown. Similar to the previous communities, its response rate is 40%. Among its features is possible to identify:

- The students are around 23 years old, with ages from 20 to 26 years.
- Getting good grades is important, and they declared themselves to some extent methodical.
- They agree they can adapt to different teaching methods, and they mostly like those used at the university.
- The students usually attend lectures at the university and also problemsolving classes.
- In contrast to the other communities, these students do prefer to work in groups chosen by themselves rather than working alone.



(3), Disagree (2), Strongly Disagree (1).



Figure 4.8: Median of the communities' responses based on the Likert scale: Strongly Agree (5), Agree (4), Neutral (3), Disagree (2), Strongly Disagree (1).

# Community No. 4: 'Female Power'

This community has 29 students. It is the only community with a higher percentage of females, 55%, whereas 34% are males and 10% unknown. Additionally, this community has the lowest response rate among the five communities analysed, 24%. The features characterising this community are:

- Their age goes from 20 up to 30 years with a uniform distribution.
- In this community, getting good grades is essential.
- They declare they could adapt to different teaching methods.
- In addition, they could prefer to work alone rather than in groups chosen by the teacher, but also prefer to work in groups rather than alone.

## Community No. 5: 'Versatile Students'

Twenty-eight students are allocated to this community. It is the community with the highest percentage of males, 82%, while 7% are females, and 11%un-known. The response rate was 42%. This community shares most of its features with the previous communities presented:

- Its members are around 27 years old.
- Grades are important, and they declare to be able to adapt to different styles of teaching.
- They declare themselves to be able to motivate themselves when needed and mostly like the teaching methods at the university.
- These students attend lectures almost always.
- Regarding group work, they prefer to work in groups chosen by themselves, or alone if the groups are chosen by the teacher.

## Singletons

There are 59 singletons in the network, most of them are less than 30 years. The gender distribution is similar to the distribution of the whole network; almost 65% are males. Among their features; getting good grades is important to them, but there is no evident definition of being methodical when studying; they could adapt to different styles of teaching, motivate themselves when needed to, and they like the teaching methods at the university; regarding attendance to lectures, the distribution of the answers is uniform among the statements, but most of them agree on prefer watching the lecture recordings instead; finally, regarding group working, there is no clear definition when the teacher chooses the groups, but they tend to slightly prefer to work alone rather than groups chosen by the students themselves.

#### 4.4.3 Statistical comparison of attributes' distribution

Differences among the distribution of the communities' attributes were evaluated using the Kruskal-Wallis test. Only four attributes showed differences in their distributions considered statistically significant; (i) Question 4 in Table 4.1: Being methodical, (ii) Question 5 in Table 4.1: Adaptation to teaching styles, (iii) Question 8 in Table 4.1: Lecture attendance, and (iv) Question 9 in Table 4.1: Watching recorded lectures. Among those attributes, the community 'Star pupils' has significant differences in Being methodical from 'Independent students', 'Versatile students', and 'Female power' communities. Regarding Lecture attendance and Watching recorded lectures, a significant difference was found between 'Star pupils' and 'Independent students'. In contrast, for Adaptation to teaching styles, a significant distribution difference was found between 'Star pupils' and 'Female power'.

# 4.5 Discussion and conclusion

This study presents five different study profiles among the undergraduate students in the Computer Science Department at Reykjavik University. The data were gathered from an online survey distributed in 2019 as an initial approach to understanding undergraduate students' learning patterns and behaviours. Relevant features of the student network in this university before the pandemic are; students with many connections tend to interact with other students who also have many connections, but also, the network has a high percentage of singletons, students without connections. As the second step in this analysis, the Girvan-Newman algorithm was used to identify the communities; the optimal partition was selected based on its modularity. The largest communities were analysed to identify the features and learning preferences that characterise the study profile of its members. In the third section, we identified five communities with an evident and particular profile. (1) 'Star pupils' is featured by being those who always behave as expected and have many of the *best* attributes. Being the community with the youngest members (mostly less than 22 years), first-year students are likely allocated to this community and keeping most of the study habits they used to have at high school. (2) With students slightly older than the first community presented (around 23), 'Team players' members consider the group work an essential factor in their learning preferences, as long as they can choose their groups. (3) The third community, 'Independent students', has students around 25 years. This community is featured by preferring lecture recordings instead of always being at the university's venues. (4) 'Versatile Students' community has, on average, the oldest students (around 27 years). This community share features with the previous communities. From the first four communities, we can infer that the year of study and maturity level play an important role in determining the study style profile and preferences. As the students move on in their undergraduate studies, they become able to adapt their learning strategy to the needs and requirements of each course, presumably more complex in the last terms of their studies, becoming a 'Versatile Student'. Last but not least, the fifth community, 'Female Power', is characterised by being the only community with more females than males. In line with the results obtained by Nguyen, Poquet, Brooks, *et al.* [89] genderbased homophily is present. Nevertheless, besides gender, the attribute that features this community is how important getting good grades is. Regarding singletons, most of them prefer lecture recording, and as it could be expected, they prefer working alone; if the teacher or the students choose the groups, it does not matter.

The sample of the students examined in this paper falls under STEM, which stands for Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics. Within the literature on STEM, there has been an ongoing discussion on the issues related to students' sense of belonging. On that note, an extensive body of literature has focused on solutions targeted towards developing an increased sense of belonging, which is thought to lower the impact of identity-related issues on education; one such identity-related issue can be due to skewed distribution between genders in STEM [150]. This paper is a contribution to that literature through the five communities.

Among the limitations of this study, the data was gathered with an online survey. It does not allow linking the students with the average grade, the number of credits earned, or the year of study. That information could be helpful to analyse how the communities evolve through the years, to what extent the students interact with and provide support to peers from other years, and how the study style selection relates to academic performance. Other drawbacks of this data collection method are the (i) response rate [151], affecting the performance of the Kruskal-Wallis tests due to small group sizes and (ii) response biases related to social desirability and the tendency to always select extreme ends in the Likert scale [91]. Regarding the sample used in this analysis, the students surveyed belong to the Computer Science Department; students in other departments may have different study styles, so the identified communities' presence should not be generalised to students in other departments. This paper focused on the biggest communities; 30% of the students with at least one connection are part of the communities and profiles presented. Therefore, the other communities should be analysed to identify if their study profiles are similar to those identified.

The results regarding the profiles of undergraduate students lead to relevant implications and future work. Before the pandemic arose, only one of the five identified study profiles preferred lecture recordings over the university venues. The students in the community 'Independent students' could have fewer difficulties during the ERT as they had previously interacted with the lecture recording platform. In contrast, most students were used to attending face-to-face lectures, and their transition to distance learning could be more complicated. Furthermore, the impact of the forced distance learning period could be bigger for the youngest students, 'Star pupils', as they highly prefer university venues. Another affected community was 'Team players', who highly valued interacting with their peers; during the pandemic, their interactions were limited due to the pandemic restrictions to contain the spread of the virus. Recent studies on the effects of the pandemic in education provide insights into how the new normality in higher education will be [129], [152]-[154].On one side, the use of digital technology<sup>2</sup> and the transition to hybrid learning are expected to be present in the new normality of higher education [153]. In contrast, the impact of ERT on the students' experience with online learning may modify their preferences about enrolling in online courses in the future [152], [155]. The communities and study profiles analysed in this study correspond to the pre-pandemic period. Consequently, once the pandemic finishes, it is essential to study and understand the changes in the learning profile and preferences of the students in the communities highly affected by the ERT. Furthermore, understanding to what extent the pre-pandemic communities' structure remained or not after the pandemic will allow redesigning teaching strategies to provide better support to the students according to their specific profiles.

The past term, Spring 2021, ran still with restrictions due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Most of the schools around the world remained closed. The term Autumn 2021 will be, maybe, the first term of education adaptation after the pandemic. Future work of this research relates to analysing the undergraduate students' new connections, study profiles, self-efficacy perception, and goals during the adaptation to a new normality in higher education. In addition, other university departments and other data sources, such as data generated from LMSs or external tools, such as forum activity or recorded lectures, will be included to enrich the SNA and student communities' profiling. The integration of those data sources will allow linking the results obtained in this study with similar research performed using SNA on LMSs data, making our conclusions more generalisable. Finally, more research is also needed in investigating the evolution of students' social networks through their years of study at the university and how their modifications relate to their study profile and performance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Referred to as 'technology' in the published manuscript [1]
# Chapter 5

# Making the Most of Slides and Lecture Captures for Better Performance: A Learning Analytics Case Study in Higher Education

The provision of educational material in higher education takes place through learning management systems (LMS) and other learning platforms. However, little is known yet about how and when the students access the educational materials provided to perform better. In this paper, we aim to answer the research question: *How do the high achievers use the educational material provided to get better grades?*. To answer this question, the data from two educational platforms were merged: a LMS, and a lecture capture platform. We based our analysis on a series of quizzes to understand the differences between high and non high achievers regarding the use of lecture recordings and slides at different moments: (1) before and (2) while solving the quizzes, and (3) after their submission. Our analysis shows significant differences between the groups and highlights the value of considering all the educational platforms instead of limiting the analyses to a single data source.

# 5.1 Introduction

Educational material, e.g., slides and lecture captures, has been widely used in educational settings to support teaching and learning practices. They have several benefits for both teachers and students, and over the past two years, they have been cornerstone elements driving and supporting distance learning modalities during the pandemic. With the increase in the number of learning platforms used for delivering educational content by providing learning material to the students, higher education institutions might face difficulties to identify which learning platforms the students find more engaging or supportive for their learning processes compared to those less beneficial [14], [156]. Furthermore, little is known to date about how students use the learning materials provided to support their own learning process while studying and solving assignments.

This paper focuses on analysing undergraduate students' activity related to the use of educational material to understand how the students use it to support themselves and perform better. In particular, we are interested in knowing the differences between 'high achievers' and 'non high achievers' regarding the use they make of slides and lecture captures. Through our analysis of the students' activity, we aim to answer the following research question: How do the high achievers use the educational material provided to get better grades? To that end, the analysis focuses on one undergraduate course taught in Spring 2022 to 59 students, and their interactions with the educational material related to solving a series of nine class content related quizzes. Two data sources that provide insightful information about undergraduate students' learning behaviour are combined and analysed for the purpose of this paper; the learning management system where the students had access to the slides, and a lecture capture platform where they could access both the lecture recordings and the slides. We perform a two sided analysis, studying lecture capture activity and slides activity.

Our findings show that high achievers tended to make better use of both learning platforms as the course progressed. In contrast, non high achievers showed lower engagement levels, especially with the lecture capture platform.

The rest of this paper is organised as follows. In the next section, we discuss related work on learning analytics self-regulation research. In Section 5.3 we present the methodology used in this research, followed by the results in Section 5.4. The paper concludes with a discussion on the implications and limitations of our work and directions for future work.

# 5.2 Related work

### 5.2.1 Learning analytics and students' self-regulation

The education provision in higher education institutions relies on several educational platforms, such as Learning Management Systems (LMSs), e.g. Canvas, Moodle, or Blackboard; and other interconnected external learning platforms, e.g. discussion forums, lecture recordings, coding platforms, etc. [14], [107]. Those platforms not only facilitate the students' access to the learning material,

#### 5.2. RELATED WORK

they also provide flexibility for the students to learn at more convenient times by providing on-demand access to those materials, meaning the students' physical attendance to the lecture rooms is no longer needed [129]. Furthermore, since the pandemic started, the education provision was significantly modified to meet the students' and teachers' needs, and traditional teaching methods were adapted to meet new distance, blended and hybrid modalities [157].

The aforementioned platforms capture and store the students' detailed activity within the platform elements and modules; as well as the students' interactions with the learning materials provided by the instructors. In consequence, large data sets of time stamped clickstreams -or digital traces- are produced, providing insights into educational practice [32]. The massive amounts of educational data and digital traces from LMSs and interactive learning environments are a common source of data in learning analytics research and have been widely used with the objective of investigating several elements of learning and teaching processes [96], [97]. Previous research based on these data has highlighted learning platforms' data are a helpful resource that allows to investigate the students' engagement, self-regulation, and time management skills [98]–[100].

Self-regulated learning has been defined as a process that involves four recursive stages: (i) task definition, (ii) goal setting and planning, (iii) enacting study tactics and strategies, and (iv) adaptation [53]. This model of self-regulated learning defined by Winne and Hadwin [53] has been extensively adopted in computer supported learning environments [101]. In this model, given a learning task; (i) and (ii), involve the students' task understanding, and their plan for addressing it, respectively. For the purposes of this paper, this case study focuses on (iii) and (iv). In (iii), the study tactics and strategies selected based on (i) and created in (ii) are implemented, whereas in (iv) the students change their learning strategies based on the experience and evaluation elements. Several indicators based on learning platforms clickstream have been created to analyse self-regulation behaviours, to build dashboards, and inform both learners and instructors [102]. Some examples of those indicators are the students' level of engagement, time utilisation, posting activity, etc. In the following subsections, we present related work on self-regulation and learning strategies based on data gathered from LMSs and lecture captures, the indicators created, and the main results obtained from the analysis of those indicators.

#### 5.2.2 Leaning management systems' clickstream data

Previous research has confirmed that activity indices from LMSs' web logs provide a reliable representation of learner behaviour [158] and student engagement [100] in varied learning environments. Joksimović, Gašević, Loughin, et

al. [159] used trace data to examine the effect that the number and duration of four interaction types had on the students' final grades. Their results indicate a positive correlation between grades and the interactions of the student with the learning platforms provided. Sher, Hatala, and Gašević [99] used LMSs clickstream data to study consistency patterns in blended courses by identifying five student clusters based on the students' grades, consistency in discussion forum activities, and consistency in assignments activities. Their research highlights the need for investigating the consistency of study patterns over time. Similarly, Jovanović, Saqr, Joksimović, et al. [98] included logs from the LMS in discussion forums, the main course page, grades and learning materials views to study the association between academic achievement and the students' engagement with the learning activities. In their studies, the time spent online, consistent contributions to discussion forums, and regular access to the learning material were significant predictors of high academic achievement.

Recently, researchers have focused on analysing how and when the students interact with the LMSs and its content, as well as the relationship between the interactions' time and the students' academic performance. Sher, Hatala, and Gašević [160] investigated the differences on when the students interacted with the LMS using three different types of electronic devices. Their research shows the students generally use two or more types of devices to access the course content, and significant variations were found on the time they prefer to use each of them. Saqr, Nouri, and Fors [123] and Saqr, Nouri, and Fors [124] focused on analysing the temporality of student engagement actions. They based on LMS time stamped data to study the differences in engagement patterns between high and non high achievers at different moments during the day, week, course, and year. Their research shows that despite both high and non high achievers tend to decrease their activity levels as the course progressed, their interaction patterns were significant predictors of academic achievement. Accordingly, the authors highlight the importance of further investigating time as an indicator of how the students self regulate their learning. In this paper, we contribute to that call.

### 5.2.3 Lecture capture viewing data

Lecture captures have several benefits for students and teachers, their provision promotes independent study, attendance flexibility, and time management skills acquisition [129]. The data provided by such lecture capture platforms have been extensively investigated, providing important insights into teaching and learning practices. For example, Rodriguez, Lee, Rutherford, *et al.* [161] focused on identifying self-regulated learning patterns based on indicators of video completion and time management. In their research, the clickstream data were used to count the students' clicks on the pre-recorded videos provided by the teacher, classified based on their time-stamps, and used to identify four types of self-regulated behaviours. Edwards and Clinton [162] analysed how the students used the lecture recordings. They found the students used the lecture captures as a substitute for attending live lectures. This constitutes one of the main instructors' concerns regarding the use of lecture capture platforms to complement the learning environment because such a choice has implications on the students' levels of attendance to live lectures and verbal engagement [163]. Nonetheless, it has been found that the preference for utilising lecture recording platforms against attendance to live lectures is correlated with the students' learning profiles and as well as their previous experience using the particular learning platform [1]. Consequently, there is a growing need of examining lecture capture platforms in general and the use of lecture recordings in particular in varied educational settings to gain a better understanding of the way the students learn and benefit from their use [163].

# 5.3 Methods

#### 5.3.1 Data sources

This study encompasses data from two data sources: (1) a learning management system (LMS), and a (2) lecture capture platform. The data from Canvas, which is the LMS, were accessed through several reports from the LMS itself and its connected Application Programming Interface (API).

Regarding the lecture capture platform, the data were gathered from Echo360 [164]. The lecture capture platform is available to all teachers at the university to create and deliver educational material and likewise, all students, are also enabled access to it. Similarly to the LMS reports, the data were gathered from the Echo360 API. The reports included from these data sources are described in Table 5.1. All students enrolled in the course were active in both learning platforms.

#### 5.3.2 Course structure

The course selected was Data Analysis; it is an elective course offered to second and third year students enrolled in any undergraduate program within the Department of Computer Science. In the term Spring 2022 the course had 59 students enrolled. The minimum grade to pass undergraduate courses at Reykjavik University is 50 out of 100 points. The course's assessment comprised five coding assignments (20%), the mid-term exam (20%), nine quizzes (20%) and the final project submission and presentation (40%). The only element in the assessment structure that was meant to be fulfilled in groups was the final project. The five coding assignments were handed in and graded in an

Platform	Report	Description
	Students	List of enrolled students' names, user ID's, and login ID's.
	Modules Items	List of all elements in the modules section, title, content IDs, and URLs.
	Assignments	List of all course assignments (Title and ID's), deadline, and points.
LMS	Assignments submissions	Detail of student submissions, submission time, and score.
(Canvas)	Quizzes	List of all course quizzes (Title and IDs), question count, and points.
	Quizzes submissions	Detail of student submissions, start time, finish time, and time spent.
	Page views	Detail of pages' views in all components in the LMS, user IDs, and
		URLs.
	Grades	List of enrolled students' login IDs, and final course grade.
Lecture	Section	Course ID, Course Name, Instructors login IDs, and LMS course ID.
capture	Lessons	List of all course lessons, names, time, and live stream indicator.
platform	Video views	Weekly report of video watching activity: login ID, timestamp,
		video Id, video name, and duration.
(Echo360)	Presentations	List of presentation events, IDs, timestamp, and student login ID.

-	Table 5.1: Reports from the LMS (
	Canvas)
	) and the lecture capture platform (
	Echo360)
	API included.

56

# CHAPTER 5. MAKING THE MOST OF SLIDES AND LECTURE CAPTURES

#### 5.3. METHODS

external learning platform for coding collaboration, and the interactions within that learning platform are not analysed as a part of this paper. Regarding the quizzes, they were embedded into the LMS with a fixed unlocking time for all students and that data therefore outlines an important element in our analysis. The quizzes were automatically graded through the LMS, and only the highest seven scores were counted for the final grade.

The course was taught for 11 weeks with two lectures and one practical session per week. During the first five weeks, the course lectures were prerecorded by the teacher and uploaded to the lecture capture platform Echo360 in advance. This was done because of restrictions due to the covid-19 pandemic. In addition to the recordings, the teacher established drop-in sessions to solve questions related to the lecture recordings. During these five weeks, 16 recordings were provided to the students, allowing them to get used to the lecture capture platform and its features. For the remaining six weeks, the lectures were on-site at the university premises, but live-streamed through Echo360, recorded and uploaded afterwards into the lecture capture platform. This structure provided the students with the flexibility to choose whether they would prefer to attend the lectures in person, to watch them live, or to watch the recording at a more convenient time for them. During these latter six weeks, a total of ten lecture captures were uploaded to Echo360. Similarly to the lecture captures, the slide decks for each lecture were provided by the teacher in both platforms, Canvas and Echo360. Additionally, for each of the first nine live-streamed lectures, the students had to solve one of the quizzes. The quizzes unlocked automatically once the lecture started and their deadlines were fixed at midnight on the same day. However, late submissions were allowed and the students could take as much time as they needed to solve them and submit their final answers without a grade penalty. Despite that, most of the students solved their quizzes "on time". However, as it could be expected given that only the highest seven grades were taken into account towards their final grade, the last two quizzes were those with the highest number of students with "missing" submissions (See Figure 5.1).

#### 5.3.3 Analysis

The aim of this study was to understand how the students used the slides and lecture recordings to perform better. Accordingly, we decided to focus on analysing the students' activity related to solving the nine quizzes and its relationship with the final grade obtained in the course. The level of significance for all statistical tests computed was set at 0.05. The correlation coefficient between the quizzes and the final grade is  $\tau = 0.669$  (See Figure 5.2), indicating the quizzes are a significant component of the final grade. Moreover, the students were classified into high achiever and non high achiever based on



Figure 5.1: Distribution of "on time", "late" and "missing" submissions for the 59 students enrolled.

their final grade. The students with a final grade of at least 80 were classified as high achievers (33 out of 59 students), and as non high achievers otherwise. Only three students got less than 50 points and failed the course.

The reports described in Table 5.1 were combined based on the students' login ID, quiz names, video ID, video name, presentation ID, and presentation name. As the LMS provided exact information about the starting and ending times of quizzes' solving, the students' activity with the educational materials corresponding to each quiz was divided into activity *before* starting the quiz, *during* the solving time, and *after* submitting the quiz. Table 5.2 displays the mean and median values for the final grade, the total points got in the quizzes (out of 41), and the average time spent solving the quizzes.

 Table 5.2: Mean and median values split by high achievers and non high achievers.

Variable	High achiever		Non high achiever	
	mean	median	mean	median
Final Grade	90.4	89.4	60	67.9
Quiz Score	33.9	34.5	17	17.8
Solving time	4.1	0.3	0.4	0.1
(hours)				



Figure 5.2: Correlation between the average score in the quizzes and the final grade in the course.

# 5.4 Results

Taking into consideration the sample sizes and variance, Mann-Whitney U-tests and t-tests were used to evaluate for differences in the variables' distribution [165] between high achiever and non high achiever students. Statistically significant differences between both groups were found for grade, quizzes score and solving time. Table 5.3 shows the value of the test statistics and p-values obtained from the statistical tests. As expected, the students classified as high achiever got higher grades at the end of the course and their scores in the quizzes were also higher than non high achiever students. Moreover, the tests also indicate the high achiever students spent more time solving the quizzes compared to the non high achiever students.

Table 5.3: Statistics and p-values for differences in the distribution of *high achievers* and *non high achievers*.

Variable	Statistic	p-value
Final Grade	t=8.8921	2.667e-10
Quiz Score	w = 99.5	4.961e-07
Solving time (hours)	w = 209	0.0007995

### 5.4.1 Lecture capture activity

The students' watching activity within the lecture capture platform was gathered using the Video views report from Echo360 as described above (Table 5.1). In this report, each entry corresponded to 30 seconds of video watched. Therefore, by aggregating the information provided by the report is possible to compute the minutes watched for each lecture capture. Despite small variations in the lectures' length, the ratio of video watched was computed to allow comparisons between groups and weeks. To identify the differences in the lecture capture usage between high achievers and non high achievers, the watching activity that took place before, during, and after the quizzes' were submitted, was compared in two different ways: (1) Analysing the activity of all quizzes together, and (2) splitting the watching activity by quiz, to look for changes in the usage of the lecture captures as the course progressed.

Results from the Mann-Whitney U-tests displayed in Table 5.4 show there are significant differences between the ratio of video watched before, during and after the quiz submission for the high achievers compared to the non high achievers. Median and mean values for the ratio of video watched in Table 5.5 indicate that on average, the high achiever students watched the lecture captures more than the non high achievers.

Table 5.4: Statistics and p-values for differences in the distribution of lecture capture ratio watched.

Variable	Statistic	p-value
Ratio before	W = 278.5	0.0117
Ratio during	W = 308	0.04478
Ration after	W = 304	0.03261

Variable	High achiever		Non high achiever	
	mean median		mean	median
Ratio before	0.08	0.01	0.04	0.0
Ratio during	0.16	0.01	0.03	0.0
Ration after	0.07	0.0	0.02	0.0

Table 5.5: Mean and median values for lecture capture ratio watched.

Considering the lectures corresponding to the quizzes content were delivered live and the students were allowed the option to attend in person to them; accessing the lecture capture platform was not strictly needed in order to access the class content or solve the quizzes. For that reason, in addition to the previous plots and tests presented, the following section includes merely the

60

#### 5.4. RESULTS

students with watching activity to investigate the differences in their watching patterns and the relationship with their academic performance through the proxy of their grade. Figure 5.3 shows the distribution of ratio watched before, during, and after the quiz submission respectively. It is noticeable that non high achievers watching behaviour differs from the watching behaviour of high achievers.

Similar to the submission patterns identified before, the students' watching behaviour for the last quizzes was distinct from their watching behaviour for the first quiz submissions. For lecture captures watched before (during) non high achievers solved the quizzes, the ratio of videos watched dropped considerably after the first seven (six) quizzes. Regarding lecture captures watched after the quiz submission times, most of the students that were actively utilising and checking out the recordings were high achievers.

In contrast to non high achievers whose activity dropped for the last quizzes, the high achievers' watching activity before, during, and after was more consistent along the course. However, Figures 5.3b and 5.3c show the high achievers watching activity, despite being more consistent, was not necessarily constant through the course as the ratio of lecture capture watched while solving the last quizzes was higher than the ratio watched during the first quizzes. Contrarily, the ratio watched after the quiz submissions seems to decline as the term progressed. In order to evaluate such changes in the watching behaviour, chisquared tests for trends in the proportions were computed. The tests statistics were calculated using the median minutes watched out of the total minutes of each lecture capture. The tests results were significant for the ratio during and after the quiz submission (See Table 5.6).

		$\chi^2$	p-value
Bef	ore	3.143	0.07622
Du	ring	24.752	6.521e-07
Aft	$\mathbf{e}\mathbf{r}$	28.467	9.53e-08

Table 5.6: Test results for trends in the lecture ratio watched by high achievers.

#### 5.4.2 Slides activity

As described in Section 5.3.2, the teacher uploaded the slides related to each lecture to both learning platforms, Canvas and Echo360. As the students could access the slides on any of the learning platforms, both were included in the analysis. However, the structure of the activity reports provided by the platforms and the information contained on them were different. The report *Presentations* from the Echo360 API provided information regarding the stu-



(c) Watched after

Quiz 5

Quiz 6

Quiz 7

Quiz 8

Quiz 9

Quiz 4

Quiz 1

Quiz 2

Quiz 3

Figure 5.3: Distribution of the lecture ratio watched before (a), during (b), and after (c) each quiz.

dents' engagement with the presentations uploaded by the teacher through the platform. In this report, each row represents one viewing event (one slide or whole slide deck view) of the presentations. In contrast, in the report *Page Views* from the Canvas API, each row represents one of the URLs the student accessed through the LMS. Related to the slides, the data do not only include information on the number of viewing events (whole slide deck) that the students had through the system, but also information related to the number of slide deck downloads.

The slides were widely used by the students throughout the course, 81%of them accessed the slide decks at least once through any of the learning platforms. However, the percentage of high achievers (90%) accessing the slides was significantly higher than the percentage of non high achievers (69%) ( $\chi^2$ = 3.18, p-value = 0.03705). To address to what extent the access to the slides changed between groups as the course progressed, the slides activity was split by the quiz the slides belonged to. Figure 5.4 displays the percentage of high and non high achiever students accessing the slide decks for each quiz. Similarly to the watching behaviour addressed above, the percentage of non high achievers accessing the slides of Quizzes 8 and 9 was lower than the percentage for the previous quizzes. In contrast, the percentage of high achievers accessing the slides was much more consistent across quizzes. On average, 75% and 41%of high and non high achievers accessed them respectively. The percentage differences are significant for eight of the nine quizzes. Quiz 3 was the only one without significant differences between groups (Prop-high = 67%, Prop-non =50%,  $\chi^2 = 1.0546$ , p-value = 0.1522). Furthermore, Figure 5.4 also displays which learning platform the students used to access the slides. It is noticeable that most of the students in both groups accessed the slides either through both platforms or Canvas exclusively; whereas a limited number of students accessed the slides only through Echo360.

To address the differences in the time the students in each group accessed the slides, the activity was split using the start and end timestamps of each quiz submission. Statistical tests were performed for differences in the proportions before, during and after. Results are shown in Table 5.7. Compared to non high achievers, a higher percentage of high achievers accessed the slides before starting the quiz, while solving the quiz, and after their quiz submissions.

Regarding the slide deck downloads, the difference in the proportion of high and non high achiever students downloading the slides to their personal computers was smaller than the difference in accessing them through the platforms. For high achievers, about 35% of them downloaded the slides at least once during the term, whereas for non high achievers the proportion was 28%. The proportion of students downloading the material for each quiz is displayed in Figure 5.5. Contrary to the differences between groups accessing the slides, for downloading the material no difference was found in the number of downloads



Figure 5.4: Percentage of students accessing the slides. Split by quiz and platform.

Table 5.7: Proportion test results for differences in the percentage of students accessing the slides.

Time	High	Non high	$\chi^2$ , p-value
	achiever	achiever	
Before	73%	42%	4.38, 0.01
During	90%	54%	8.67, 0.001
After	79%	54%	3.08,  0.039

before, during or after the quizzes' submission times. Nevertheless, most of the downloads for both groups took place while the quizzes were being solved, indicating those students also used the slides to support themselves and perform better.

# 5.5 Discussion and conclusion

This research delves into students' use of lecture captures and slides to get better grades. As presented in Section 5.2, several indicators based on the stu-



Figure 5.5: Percentage of students downloading each the slide deck at least once during the course.

dents' activity in learning platforms have been created to study the students' self-regulation behaviour. In this paper, considering the course's structure and assessment elements, the activity proceeding from solving a series of nine quizzes was used to analyse the usage of the learning materials. We address both the use of learning materials and how the students change their use over time, by analysing indicators created based on the students' time spent watching the videos corresponding to each quiz, their access to the slides provided, and the time they spent solving the quizzes. The data were gathered from two sources, (1) the LMS Canvas and (2) Echo360, a lecture capture platform widely used among undergraduate courses to stream lectures and facilitate lecture recordings and other educational materials. The reports from both data sources were merged, and the students' activity with the learning materials (videos and slides) was linked with the students' quiz submissions. To answer the research question How do the high achievers use the educational material provided to get better grades?, the students were classified as high achievers if their final grade in the course was at least 80 out of 100, and non high achievers otherwise.

Significant differences were found between groups. Firstly, high achievers not only got higher grades in both the course and the quizzes, they also spent significantly more time solving the quizzes compared with non high achievers. That difference could be explained by various causes, for example, the extent the students over-analysed their answers before submitting, or the extent they used external material such as notes, slides, or recordings while solving the quizzes. In our study, we found a positive relationship between the time the high achiever students spent solving the quizzes and their access to slides and lecture recordings. Regarding the access to lecture captures, high achievers showed higher levels of watching activity consistently throughout the course: (1) before starting the quiz, (2) while solving the quiz, and (3) once the quiz was submitted. Whereas similar results were obtained from analysing the slides viewing activity, no differences were found related to downloading the slides.

In addition, as the slides were provided through both platforms, the merged analysis allowed us to realise the platform preferences of high and non high achievers. Non high achievers, in contrast to high achievers, highly prefer to access the slides only through the LMS Canvas instead of Echo360. This may either be because they find more convenient the use of the LMS to access and interact with the slides, or because they were not used to or found the other platform more complicated or confusing. To address the latter, teachers using the learning platform in their courses to provide lecture recordings and other educational material should put more emphasis on providing the students with enough information about the learning platform to facilitate its adoption. Moreover, students would also benefit from consistency in the platforms used for teaching [14].

Our conclusions could be contrasted with research investigating other elements of learning related to engagement, and self-regulation behaviour in similar educational settings. Examples of such elements are lecture attendance records, discussion forum interactions, or activity in other educational platforms. In line with previous studies investigating varied ways of students' course participation and educational material use [98], our research shows high achievers' usage patterns were more consistent as the course progressed. In contrast, non high achievers show a work avoidance behaviour; which describes students who strive to maximise success through minimum effort [166]. Students that apply the work avoidance mindset to their studies, generally get lower grades [167], [168]. Our analysis also allowed us to examine how the high achievers usage of the learning materials changed. Those changes were primarily found in the ratio of lecture capture watched while solving the quizzes and after the quiz submission. The results of our analysis suggest high achievers learn to benefit from the course material available by heavily relying on the lecture captures to solve the quizzes and get higher grades. Despite the potential drawbacks of depending on the educational material provided to solve assignments, we consider this behaviour could be, under some circumstances, considered as beneficial for the students. Interacting with the course content while solving the quizzes, promotes that the students' to become familiar with the class syllabus, its content, and topics. Those interactions would increase the students' understanding of the class content, positively impacting their performance in other elements in the assessment structure, such as assignments, projects and exams.

Among the limitations of this study, in this course setting, the teacher allowed the students to take as much time as needed, and access the material while solving the quizzes intending to encourage them to make the most of the course content before the assignments and final project submissions. However, this course setting might prevent our findings from being generalised to other courses where the assessment structure does not allow such interactions with the learning material. Another limitation to this approach relates to the technical difficulty of merging the databases. Despite both platforms have relatively straightforward access to the data, the permits needed to download the reports, and their complex structure could make difficult for researchers and universities to extend their research on learning analytics to include more than one educational platform. Moreover, as the use of digital technology<sup>1</sup> to support teaching and learning processes increases, the amount of data available and the complexity to store, manage, and analyse the data also increase. These restraints advocate for implementing new methodologies and algorithms, closing the gap between learning analytics and information systems [135], [169].

Our results not only highlight the importance of considering all the educational platforms that are available to the students instead of limiting the analyses to the LMSs only, but also show the students select the platforms that better fit into their learning preferences. However, their selection might not be always the most suitable. Furthermore, it is recommended that the students receive guidance regarding the platforms they choose to rely on while studying. In order to better support the learners in regulating their learning processes, it is necessary to gain a deeper understanding of such self-regulated learning processes [102], [170]. Future work of this research relates to the replication of this analysis to other courses that use the educational platforms in similar ways. However, in this research, the approach is more important than the findings. This approach can be applied to different educational settings, courses from different fields, and taught using different teaching modalities.

In conclusion, integrating the two learning platforms was helpful to gain a better understanding of the differences between high and non high achievers regarding the use of lecture recordings and slides to get better grades. High achievers learn to make the most of both learning platforms and showed consistent engagement levels with the educational material as the course progressed. In contrast, non high achievers showed lower levels of engagement during the last two weeks and relied mostly on the LMS. Accordingly, our results point towards the value of extending the LA research on students' self-regulation by considering more than one data source. Such integration, as we have demon-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Referred to as 'technology' in the published manuscript [2]

CHAPTER 5. MAKING THE MOST OF SLIDES AND LECTURE CAPTURES

strated, provides relevant data to investigate the evolution of students' learning processes.

68

# Chapter 6

# A Learning Analytics Driven Intervention to Support Students' Learning Activity and Experiences

The rise of digital ecosystems in educational contexts brings both challenges and opportunities. The increased complexity calls for more dynamic digital competences, which can be challenging for teachers, but this complexity can also bring new possibilities in terms of data. Clickstream data, collected through each click in digital ecosystems, can be analysed and used to further our understanding of how students learn, which in turn can inspire changes in instructional practices. This chapter presents insights from a three-step action research case in an Icelandic University: i) a learning analytics approach is used to analyse how the students interact in the digital ecosystem; ii) the teaching structure was modified, in collaboration with the teachers to better match the way the students learn; and iii) the change in the students' experience and use of the digital ecosystem was evaluated. We argue for learning analytics as an important future pathway for advancing our understanding of how students learn and how teachers can adapt their teaching accordingly.

# 6.1 Introduction

Digital ecosystems, sometimes called educational platforms or virtual learning environments, have been on the rise in recent years. During the COVID-19 pandemic, closed schools not only forced an accelerated adoption of digital technologies to support distance and online education [135], but also favoured the adoption of external platforms to facilitate students' adaptation to new teaching modalities, such as virtual classrooms, lecture recording platforms, or online discussion forums [14], [171]. Adopting digital ecosystems, where all these technologies are combined to provide a holistic learning experience, brings both challenges and opportunities. While, the complexity of digital environments demands broader and more dynamic digital skills from teachers, this complexity also brings with it new possibilities for data analysis. The click-stream data, collected from every click on the services in the digital ecosystem, can be analysed and used to deepen our understanding of how students learn [32], [100], which in turn can inspire changes in teaching methods.

This chapter presents a Learning Analytics (LA) study. The study reported in this chapter has three phases: (1) the first, called Exploration, uses a datadriven LA approach to understand how higher education students interacted with the digital ecosystem before and during the pandemic, 2) the second, called Intervention, the teaching structure was changed as a consequence of the results obtained from the first phase. The class schedule and teaching modality were modified to better match the learning patterns of the students during the pandemic when they were able to choose the most convenient times and strategies for them. Finally, (3) the third phase, called Evaluation, analysed the effect of the intervention phase, addressing digital ecosystem's use and the students' perspective on the changes. More specifically, the exploration phase aims to answer the research question (RQ): How did students change their patterns of study and their use of the digital ecosystem during the pandemic? The evaluation phase, on the other hand, focuses on answering the RQ: To what extent did the intervention support the students' learning activity?

### 6.2 Learning analytics

LA is a growing multidisciplinary field aiming for understanding and optimising learning and its contexts to support educational practices [32], [135]. LA mainly bases on analysing learners' data from digital ecosystems' elements, such as Learning Management Systems (LMS) and other external platforms [97], [135]. Since its emergence, one of the key topics addressed by LA research has been the prediction of learners' academic performance [32], [42], [172]. To that end, measures created based on students' interaction data with digital ecosystems have been used as proxy to investigate and measure learning [32]. Nevertheless, this feature engineering process [173] is limited because indicators of activity frequency or interactions volume do not directly imply high quality learning [32]. However, digital ecosystems logs and activity data have been found to be a valid and useful proxy to measure behavioural aspects of student engagement, which are important predictors of academic success [100]. Behavioural aspects of engagement can be studied in varied ways, for example, the temporal evolution and consistency of interaction sequences [172] and usage of educational materials [2].

Generalisation of LA results must be taken with caution, because contextual variables of teaching, such as grading policies, differences between disciplines, and technology adoption have an effect on the results obtained through LA methodologies [45]. Consequently, it has been highlighted that beyond measuring learning itself, LA research is needed to better understand how students learn and engage with the learning resources to make teaching practices inclusive, flexible, and meet students' learning needs [97]. In that line, in the Nordic model of education the equity and equality of educational opportunities is enhanced [174]. To fulfil that goal, LA research should also be oriented towards the development of actionable recommendations to improve educational practices [42]. This chapter contributes to that call by illustrating how digital ecosystem data and LA research can motivate instructional changes.

## 6.3 Methods

#### 6.3.1 Digital ecosystem overview

This study is based on data describing the students' activity within the elements of the digital ecosystem at an Icelandic University. From now on we will use the term 'interaction(s)' to refer to the activity within the digital ecosystem elements; for example, viewing pages, submitting assignments, or watching recordings, depending on the element the student is interacting with. The interactions also carry a timestamp. Depending on the needs of the courses and the preferences of the teachers, the LMS contains a variety of components that allow for the customisation of the course content. The common components shared by all courses are modules, assignments, and grades. Students use these three components to navigate the course structure and materials, access and submit assignments, and check their grades, respectively (Figure 6.1). The system also allows for the integration of external resources to support teaching and learning. One of them is Echo360, a lecture capture tool currently used to livestream and record lectures and provide students with access to recorded lectures and slides for many courses at an Icelandic University [14].

## 6.3.2 Analysis description

As described earlier, three phases were included: exploration, intervention, and evaluation. In the exploration phase, the learning patterns of students in five compulsory courses between 2019 (before the pandemic) and 2020 (during the pandemic) were analysed. This phase aimed to better understand students'



Figure 6.1: Digital ecosystem example: LMSs' common components (Modules, Assignments, and Grades) and external educational platforms (Echo360).

learning activity and how their activity changed when the pandemic hit and their education suddenly shifted to digital ecosystems.

The second phase, intervention, was built on the results of the exploration phase. These results showed that students' activity during the pandemic, when they had the freedom to study when they wanted, was more concentrated in shorter interaction windows. Figure 6.2 shows the phases timeline and describes the intervention in terms of sessions, modes of instruction, and students enrolled. The intervention was implemented with the intention of supporting the students by providing them with the flexibility to access the course content at times and in ways that were more convenient for them. Finally, the evaluation phase, with the aim of assessing the effectiveness of the intervention phase, focused on analysing the students' activities in course 1\_A as shown in Table 6.1, between 2020 (during the pandemic) and 2021 (after the pandemic).

### 6.3.3 Data collection

This study analysed clickstream data from students' interactions with the digital ecosystem elements. LMS data were included in the exploration and evaluation phases to evaluate changes in students' access to course content and their learning patterns. Additionally, the evaluation phase included data from the external platform (Echo360) to examine how and when students viewed lecture recordings, and a series of semi-structured interviews with students to obtain student feedback on the intervention.

From the LMS, the clickstream contained the list of pages that students interacted with, including: timestamp, page URL, student system ID, and



Figure 6.2: Phases' timeline and comparison between the original modified settings in the course 1\_A.

Table 6.1: List of selected courses, year of study, and number of students enrolled each year.

Year	ID	Course	2019	2020	2021
of					
study					
First	1_A	Discrete mathematics I	225	226	208
First	1_B	Software requirements	319	284	
		and design			Not
Second	2_A	Calculus and statistics	131	159	included
Second	2_B	Algorithms	207	250	
Third	3_A	Computer Networks	207	194	

course ID. From the timestamps, several interaction-related variables were created: part of day, part of week, and daily interaction window (Table 6.2). In addition, the final grades received by students (on a numerical scale of 0-100) were transformed into categories from A to D to facilitate analysis. Table 6.2 summarises these variables and their definitions.

From the external platform, each item in the clickstream corresponded to

30 seconds of video viewed and included information about the student's viewing activity, including: timestamp, student system ID, and lecture ID. In the semi-structured face-to-face interviews, which were conducted when pandemic restrictions allowed, students initially shared information about their backgrounds and workloads at school. The interview then evolved to reflect on how they attended lectures and practical sessions, used educational materials, and managed time.

Variable		Definition
	Modules	Count of URLs containing "modules"
LMS component	Assignments	Count of URLs containing "assignments"
	Grades	Count of URLs containing "grades"
	Morning	Usage ratio between 06:00 and 12:00
Dont of the door	Afternoon	Usage ratio between 12:00 and 19:00
Fart of the day	Evening	Usage ratio between 19:00 and 24:00
	Night	Usage ratio between 00:00 and 06:00
Part of the most	Weekdays	Usage ratio from Mondays to Fridays
Fait of the week	Weekends	Usage ratio from Saturdays to Sundays
	LMS	Average daily difference in minutes between the
		first and the last interaction with the LMS
Daily interaction window	Course-related	Average daily difference in minutes between the
		first and the last interaction with the content of
		a specific course
	А	Final grade $>= 87.5$
Care de carte marie	В	Final grade $>= 67.5$
Grade category	С	Final grade $>= 47.5$
	D	Final grade <47.5 (Non-passing grade)

Table 6.2: Definition of the variables created based on the LMS clickstream activity (i.e. students' interaction) and the students' final grade.

# 6.4 Results

# 6.4.1 Exploration phase findings

In this phase, analyses focused on evaluating statistical differences between student LMS usage before and during the pandemic. This section presents the main results of the analyses of the variables defined in Table 6.2. More course details, additional variables, and deep analyses and insights on the pandemic's effect can be found in previous work based on this data [129].

Due to the lack of normality and differences in the variances in the data distributions, the Kruskal-Wallis test was used to test for significant differences between years for the variables created. The p-values obtained in each test are shown in the graphs, with statistically significant values in bold. All tests were two-sided and the significance level for all tests was 0.05.

#### Changes on grades distribution (Figure 6.3):

Statistically significant differences were found in three of the five courses included in this phase, the second- and third-year courses. In these courses, in addition to the change in teaching modality brought about by the pandemic restrictions, the assessment structure and teachers' grading policy were also changed, affecting the distribution of grades between years [45]. Conversely, courses without significant differences in grade distribution were 1\_A and 1\_B, both first-year courses, where only the teaching modality changed.



Figure 6.3: Comparison of final grades distribution. Dotted lines indicate the A, B, C, and D grade categories defined in Table 6.2.

#### Changes on LMS usage (Figure 6.4):

Although interaction with digital ecosystems is not a direct measure of learning, clickstream data in these systems can be seen as a proxy for what elements the students focus on when studying, and how they distribute their time [100]. To understand how students' activity changed during the pandemic, we looked for significant differences at the level of interaction with the LMS components. Unlike the Modules and Grades components, where changes in interaction levels were not consistent across groups, the five groups showed statistically significant differences in interaction levels with the Assignments component<sup>1</sup>, indicating that students' interaction levels with this component

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>During the pandemic, Course 3\_A had more assignments. All other courses remained unchanged [129].

changed during the pandemic.

# Changes on the time distribution during day (Figure 6.5) and week (Figure 6.6):

To analyse how students distributed their study time, the following analyses focus on evaluating significant differences in usage ratios at different times of day and week. In the following tests and graphs, usage ratio represents the proportion of all interactions at the given time. Regarding the time distribution during the day, there was a decrease in the proportion of morning interactions in all courses during the pandemic. While all courses had an increase in usage during the afternoon or evening, only one course had significant changes during the night. For distribution during the week, significant differences were found in all courses for the interaction between weekdays and weekends. In four courses, the proportion decreased on weekdays and increased on weekends.

### Changes on the daily interaction window (Figure 6.7):

This analysis focused on the changes in the daily interaction window with the LMS and course content. Our analysis showed that the time spent interacting with both the LMS and course content decreased for all courses during the pandemic. We performed a proportion test using the median minutes per group to assess the extent to which the percentage of decrease differed between the LMS and the course content. Proportions and p-values in Table 6.3 show that the decrease in the interaction window with course content was higher for all groups, suggesting the activity was concentrated over shorter periods.

Course	$\begin{array}{c} \text{LMS} \\ (2020 \text{ vs } 2019) \end{array}$	Course content (2020 vs 2019)	X-squared, p-value
1_A	86%	62%	66.856, <b>&lt;0.001</b> *
1_B	89%	62%	93.445, <b>&lt;0.001</b> *
2_A	87%	77%	11.89, <b>0.0005643</b> *
2_B	92%	85%	8.9552, <b>0.002767</b> *
3_A	93%	71%	82.989, <b>&lt;0.001</b> *

Table 6.3: Proportion test computed over the median on each course and year.

# 6.4.2 The intervention phase

The results of the exploration phase can be summarised as follows: students' interaction levels changed and their study sessions were more intense, because

#### 6.4. RESULTS



Figure 6.4: Interaction level during 2019 and 2020 for components Modules (top), Assignments (center), and Grades (bottom) split by course.











Figure 6.7: Average daily interaction window with the LMS (top) and the course content (bottom).

interaction with course content was concentrated in smaller interaction windows during the day. A change in the schedule to better accommodate students' new time management and study patterns was inspired by the identification of this new way of organisation. The intervention (Figure 6.2) was implemented in course 1 A and the students were informed during the first lecture about the change in the schedule compared to previous years.

In addition to the schedule change, another important change from 2020 to 2021 was the teaching modality. In 2020, due to the pandemic restrictions that were still in place on university premises, teaching was delivered entirely online

### 6.4. RESULTS

through the digital ecosystem. By 2021, some of these constraints were relaxed, allowing teachers and students to decide whether to attend classes face-to-face or online. For course 1\_A, the teaching modality changed to hybrid in 2021, the students could attend in person or join the livestream (Figure 6.8). In addition, class lectures were recorded and uploaded to Echo360. The practical sessions were not recorded.



Figure 6.8: Hybrid teaching class set up.

# 6.4.3 Evaluation phase findings

This subsection presents the results of the analyses conducted to evaluate the effect of the intervention on grades, interaction windows, and viewing of lecture recordings in course 1\_A between 2020 and 2021. Intervention effects according to students' interviews are also presented.

### Intervention effect over grades distribution (Figure 6.9):

No statistical evidence of differences in grade distribution between years was found. That is, in line with the results of the previous phase, the new schedule and teaching modality did not have a negative effect on the students' grade distribution.

### Intervention effect over the daily interaction window (Figure 6.10):

As mentioned above, the intervention aimed to support the students' new time management strategy by facilitating shorter interaction windows. To assess



Figure 6.9: Final grade distribution comparison from 2019 to 2021 in course 1\_A.

how successful the intervention was in this regard, we tested for differences in average daily interaction windows with the LMS and course content. As no significant differences were found, the results were an indication that students had similar interaction windows when the intervention was in place.



Figure 6.10: Comparison of the average daily interaction window with the LMS (left) and the course content (right) between 2020 and 2021.

#### Intervention effect over the lecture recording viewing:

Since the activity and interaction window with the LMS and the course content remained the same after the intervention, examining the activity within the external platform over the semester allowed us to understand how students adapted to the new teaching setting. This analysis focuses on the differences in students' use of lecture recordings between 2020 and 2021. In this regard, despite the difference in the number of lectures per week, the total length of the videos during the semester was similar: 1,924 minutes in 2020 and 1,919 minutes in 2021. For analysis, videos were grouped based on the week they were published.

For the first analysis, for each video published to Echo360, we calculated the ratio of video watched by comparing the number of minutes watched by each student to the video length. The ratio, a score greater than or equal to zero, can be interpreted as the percentage of the video viewed. A score below one indicates partial viewing, while a score above one indicates repeated viewing. Figure 6.11 shows how watched ratios changed based on the week the videos were released. In 2020, since the teaching modality was fully online, students had to watch the recordings completely in order to access the class content. Therefore, the range of the ratios watched was centred around the value one. In contrast, in 2021, with the hybrid teaching modality, watching lecture recordings was not mandatory as students could attend lectures in person and access recordings only when needed, making the range wider.

The differences in the number of outliers could also be the result of changes in the intervention. In 2020, as the practical sessions were held in a different day and through online sessions, more students watched the recordings several times, as indicated by the outliers in the distributions for each week. In contrast, in 2021 as the practical session was held on the same day, the number of outliers was reduced because the students did not have to seek the course content or they could directly ask the teaching assistants during the practical sessions.

The watching ratios shown in Figure 6.11 were split by grade category as defined in Table 6.2. The split, shown in Figure 6.12, helps to identify the differences in the consistency of watching activity over the course among students in different grade categories. From this split, several highlights emerge: (1) The differences between grade categories are less pronounced for 2021 than for 2020. In 2020, the D category, compared with other categories, watched a smaller percentage of the lecture recordings published, and their activity was less consistent during the term. For 2021, similar conclusions are reached, but the differences between the categories are subtler, specially between C and D categories. (2) In both years, outliers showed that among students who viewed recordings multiple times along the course, most were in category B. (3) In





84

2020, in contrast to 2021, the C students also demonstrated higher levels of watching activity and interaction with the lecture recordings, suggesting that the recordings were yet an essential resource for them.

The second analysis focused on when students watched the lecture recordings. To this end, we compared the week in which the recording was published with the week in which the student watched the recording. Figure 6.13 shows the comparison between publication (y-axis) and watching (x-axis) weeks. Beyond the presence of outliers indicating students watched the recordings several weeks after they became available, the time when students watched the recordings differed by teaching modality. In 2020, with fully online teaching, most students watched the recordings within a week after they were published. In contrast, in 2021 with hybrid modality, students took longer to view the recordings, from three to six weeks in some cases. No differences were found in the watching week when split by grade category.

#### Students' semi-structured interviews:

Content analysis of the interview transcripts was performed following a process coding method [175]. Students' contributions were categorised into positive and negative elements. In terms of positive elements, the students shared the lecture recordings and the new schedule facilitated their learning process and assignment submission. Most of them would also choose online attendance and similar schedules with all sessions on the same day. Furthermore, they liked the attendance flexibility offered by the hybrid modality, and agreed on the benefits of having access to lecture recordings. On the other hand, the negative elements identified by the students were related to the mix of teaching modalities offered in different courses during the term, missing information due to technical issues, or lack of experience with external platforms. Students also mentioned the new class schedule could be taxing when implemented for more difficult courses, where having time between sessions would allow them to better assimilate the course content. In addition, the students expressed that they would like to have the option to provide feedback and receive guidance on how to use the platforms and access the course content.

#### 6.5 Discussion

This study is presented in three phases; exploration, intervention, and evaluation. The exploration phase' results provided insights into the changes in the study patterns followed by the students when the pandemic forced the transition to digital ecosystems. These results pointed towards changes in the way the students organised their study time during the day and week, and changes in the interaction with the course content, showing the students' activity was more



86




intense and focused, as the interaction with the courses' content was highly concentrated in smaller interaction windows during the day. The identification of this new way of time organisation was key to propose the changes in the intervention phase to better accommodate the students' new time management strategy. The analysis performed in the evaluation phase provided insights into the effect of the intervention over learning patterns, lecture recordings usage, and final grades. The evaluation phase showed that interaction patterns with the LMS did not change, but the use of lecture recordings did. Moreover, this phase revealed the intervention did not impact negatively nor positively the grade distribution.

One of the main contributions of this study relates to the implications of the lack of difference in the distribution of grades between years. First, this study compares three first-year courses with similar content, group size, assessment structure, and intended learning outcomes, but with different teaching modalities: face-to-face (2019), fully online (2020), and hybrid (2021). From this perspective, since it had no effect on the grade distribution between years, it could be argued that there is no relationship between the teaching modality and the achievement of learning outcomes. On the other hand, despite similarities between courses, as the LA research still faces limitations to generalise results to different educational settings [42]; the academic performance between different students' cohorts may not be directly comparable. However, previous research focused on the effects of sudden teaching methods' changes on learning outcomes and time management skills has found that students in their first year of study have stronger self-regulation skills than might be expected [176]. These results combined suggest that first-year students demonstrate adaptability when exposed to different teaching modalities.

Another contribution, relates to class scheduling research. In the past, research has focused on determining the optimal class length and number of sessions per week based on various data sources, such as surveys, final grades, and assignment performance [177], [178]. Moreover, class schedules are established based on various factors, such as academic credits, professors' timetables, room availability, course size and the required technology. In our work we show that digital ecosystem usage and learning patterns are insightful elements for designing class schedules that better fit the students' learning patterns. In the past, similar changes in class schedules have been found to be beneficial for efficiency and flexibility [179], we show the change positively aligned with the learning patterns and did not affect the grade distribution. However, as the students reflected, it could be exhausting for complex courses.

A final contribution relates to the lecture recordings provided. Lecture recordings have been found to be particularly beneficial for first-year students, helping them to overcome language barriers and facilitating their adaptation to university teaching methods [113]. In line with previous research [2], [171], we

#### 6.5. DISCUSSION

show lecture recordings are a valuable resource that not only supports learning processes, facilitates the students' access to the course content and provides flexibility, but can also help to identify changes in learning activity over time.

To summarise, in this chapter, we presented a LA example of how universities can extract value from digital ecosystems data and use it to inspire changes according to students' needs: the successful implementation of an intervention on class schedules and teaching modalities. Our analysis showed that providing learning materials in varied and convenient ways facilitated students' access to course content, the hybrid modality favoured students with different needs by allowing flexible class participation, and students expressed that the new schedule and teaching modality were beneficial for focusing and engaging with the course content. This chapter not only demonstrates that digital ecosystems are valuable data sources for understanding how changes in educational provision affect students' learning experiences and academic performance, but also that is essential to analyse how students interact with multiple elements in the digital ecosystem to better understand how they learn. This knowledge can inform strategies to improve teaching and learning practices.

Although the results of this analysis cannot be generalised to other settings, we urge the reader to follow the methodology presented and leverage the positive impact that LA research could have on educational environments. Future research includes performing similar analyses on courses from different departments, interactions with other elements of the digital ecosystem, and identifying courses that would benefit more from this type of modification. 

# Chapter 7

# Supporting Teachers in Higher Education: Design of an Institutional Programme from a Socio-technical Perspective

The acceleration of digital technology adoption in higher education, prompted by the global shift to online teaching during the COVID-19 pandemic, called for responsive programs to address pedagogical challenges. This paper presents a university-wide programme designed to support instructors in providing educational resources for online and hybrid undergraduate courses in a Nordic University. By adopting a socio-technical perspective, the programme encompasses teacher support and digital platform use. Additionally, the program aimed to enhance student experience by increasing course consistency and facilitating data collection for future research on learning analytics. Our findings demonstrate the programmes' successful adoption, effectively strengthening instructors' practices. Key contributions include an instructor-centric perspective on digital technology challenges and a socio-technical conceptualisation informed by educators' experiences during the pandemic. This research provides valuable insights for educators, administrators, and researchers developing similar initiatives for effective faculty professional development in online and hybrid teaching environments.

# 7.1 Introduction

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the educational provision has adapted to major changes and accelerated digital technology adoption. The number of

digital platforms used for teaching has increased, and their usage has changed [109], [180]. Since the first term of 2020, most institutions changed from onsite teaching, to distance learning conducted online [130], [181] to follow the restrictions imposed by the governments [49]. Several communication channels such as digital platforms that offer streaming and conferencing features, and Learning Management Systems were the protagonists of the online lectures and virtual classrooms in the so-called Emergency Remote Teaching (ERT) [50], [51]. Following this state, high inconsistency in the digital platforms used to support teaching provision across undergraduate courses has been observed since the COVID-19 pandemic started spreading in late 2019.

The ERT period was challenging for students and instructors alike, significantly impacting the way the education was provided. Most teaching practices changed from an on-site only practice to distance and online teaching practices with a mix of synchronous and asynchronous modalities [182], which included online flipped classrooms, pre-recordings, and streamed lectures which supported the emergency teaching modality since the first months of the pandemic [109], [130], [183]. Studies have been conducted on the effect and impact of the ERT on teaching and learning in varied educational settings. For instance, changes in students' learning patterns, motivation and engagement levels have been studied [180], [183]; as well as the pre-pandemic students' study profiles and their relationship with the forced change in the teaching modality to online and distance learning [1].

There were multiple challenges instructors faced during this period, including feelings of ineffectiveness when it came to using digital technology [184], [185], the lack of institutional support for professional development [186], and the need for pedagogical and technological training [187]. Although instructor readiness for virtual environments improves with the provision of organisational support [188], the need for evaluating how digital technology is used [185] and developing teaching models to support instructors in blended educational settings after the pandemic remains [189]. Moreover, regardless of the rapid digital technology adoption experienced, leading educational digital transformation effectively requires digital competence [190], emphasising the importance of providing adequate training and support for instructors.

In this paper, we describe the design and adoption of an institutional programme launched during the pandemic at Reykjavik University. The programme had the objective of providing guidance and support for creating and providing educational material in undergraduate programmes during and after the pandemic. For its design and adoption, we followed a socio-technical perspective of learning [104]. In educational settings, the socio-technical perspective involves human and technological participation, along with learning (internalisation and cultivation of knowledge) as a process, and learning management systems as resources [107]. We use a qualitative approach. Thirteen

#### 7.2. RELATED WORK

semi-structured interviews were conducted, transcribed, coded, and analysed through content analysis [191]. The insights obtained were used as a guideline to create and improve the resources included in the programme. We discuss the challenges and practical implications of the initial programme adoption, as well as its implications for research.

The structure of the paper is as follows. Section 7.2 introduces relevant literature in relation to the implications of the use of digital platforms during the pandemic and socio-technical arrangements. Section 7.3 outlines the methodology, including the social and technical elements that were incorporated and the programme objectives and structure. Results are presented in Section 7.4, including the semi-structured analysis findings, and the initial adoption of the programme. Implications, limitations, and future work are presented in Section 7.5. Finally, Section 7.6 presents the conclusion and main contributions of our work.

# 7.2 Related work

### 7.2.1 Learning platform usage during and after the pandemic

Platforms do not cause learning. Rather, it is how they are used and how the resources within them are accessed and used that determines whether learning takes place. In recent years, along with the increased facility of accessing online resources, the availability of online programmes has also increased [192]. As a matter of fact, since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, a marked increase has been observed in the use of digital educational platforms for supporting the delivery of education [109], [180]. Nonetheless, despite their rapid and, in many cases, forced adoption, there is still a growing need for investigating the digital learning platforms' features that are mostly needed by teachers and students for different teaching modalities [107]. The most challenging aspect of this goal is that even though online learning and its features have been widely investigated and were fully adopted by most institutions during the pandemic, the post-pandemic landscape of higher education has also changed significantly as the emergency setting could not be considered a suitable long-term solution [156].

The pandemic and the ERT adopted to guarantee the access to and continuity of educational programmes had multiple effects on stakeholders and resources, including faculty, students, institutional leaders, course materials, teaching strategies, classroom technology, and instructional design [156]. Despite the fact that students and teachers are back in the classroom, the use of digital tools and platforms is shaped by either positive or negative experiences [152]. For example, Lewis, Deng, Krause-Levy, *et al.* [193] investigated students' experience with remote teaching during the pandemic. In their studies, both the use of lecture recordings and asynchronous assessments had a positive effect on enhancing the students' remote learning experience; however, the negative effect was the decreased sense of connection between the students and their peers due to the remote setting. Code, Ralph, and Forde [157] focused on the teachers' concerns and perspectives for post-pandemic education. In their study, teachers' concerns were found in relation to five main topics: curriculum, equity, motivation and engagement, effectiveness, and sustainability.

Teachers' challenges mentioned in the literature are related to the lack of guidance and training on distance learning modalities, work overload, lack of interaction with the students, and difficulty in upholding students' motivation levels [153]. In addition, regarding the ERT and its perceived benefits as well as positive effects on education, increased flexibility, and successful digital technology adoption have been emphasised. Students and teachers have communicated their satisfaction about the experience with online and distance learning, the on-demand access to digital learning material, and the flexibility in the distance teaching modality [130], [153]. The first insights about the future of education in the post-pandemic era indicated that those elements, as well as online, blended, and hybrid learning, were more likely to remain present in higher education [156]. Furthermore, a higher number of online courses gives the students the possibility to choose whether they would prefer to attend the lectures on-site or online [157]. In consequence, higher education institutions must identify the digital platforms that best accommodate their strategies for online and hybrid teaching and learning provision [156].

# 7.2.2 Socio-technical arrangements and digital platforms

The existing research on digital platforms and ecosystems, hereinafter called 'digital platforms', often puts weight on the technical aspects of these systems without considering their social context, which is essential for understanding the digital platform dynamics [103]. In contrast, research undertaken from a socio-technical perspective accounts for the interactions between two components or subsystems, without utilising either the social element or the technical element as the focal point. These interactions have been conceptualised in a socio-technical system defined as the "Recognition of a recursive (not simultaneous) shaping of abstract social constructs and a technical infrastructure that includes technology's materiality and people's localised responses to it" [56, p.42]. Although the definition of socio-technical systems has evolved, the underlying concept remains the same, recognising the importance of both the technical and the social subsystems [57]. The technical subsystem includes the physical infrastructure (hardware), software, and the associated platform mechanisms [57]. The social subsystem, on the other hand, is composed of individuals, relationships, and human attributes [57]. An integrated socio-technical

#### 7.2. RELATED WORK

perspective attempts to understand subsystem interactions, optimise their fit or harmony, and improve platform (instrumental) or social (humanistic) outcomes [57]. Furthermore, as socio-technical systems scale, new capabilities, and novel services are created, leading to the emergence of new socio-technical arrangements, Kapoor et al. [103] also suggested more research is needed on the organisational aspects of platform ecosystems, to investigate social challenges, and the dynamics of participants in the social subsystem.

Bednar and Welch [104] emphasise the socio-technical nature of learning. They describe learning as efforts to leverage internal and external procedures, and note its evolutionary characteristics. Nonetheless, although the sociotechnical perspective emphasises the importance of interactions between the subsystems, the whole system can be characterised by four elements, namely, people (or actors), technology, task (or process), and structure (or communication tools or resources) [105]-[107]. In educational contexts, these elements correspond to instructors and students, the digital platforms used for teaching, the knowledge or skills being communicated, and the environment, respectively [108]. These elements and their characteristics, including users backgrounds, technology fit to the task requirement, as well as task and system attributes, influence the adoption of digital educational platforms, including learning management systems and their integrated elements [106]. In regards to digital learning platforms, socio-technical approaches have been adopted in digital workplaces to support professional development programmes along with participatory action research [194]. A number of other case studies can be found in the assessment of e-learning platforms during the pandemic [195], as well as an investigation of how curriculum development is being developed in vocational education through the implementation of digital technologies [196].

Furthermore, this perspective has been found to be adequate to investigate the use of digital technology in higher education in varied contexts and from both students' and instructors' perspectives. For example, on the students' side, Fair [197] adopted a socio-technical perspective for higher education module design, reviewing theoretical and pedagogical underpinnings in an undergraduate course, recognising the importance of pedagogy and learning theories as well as the students' needs and digital literacy. On the other hand, Islind, Norström, Vallo Hult, et al. [107] investigated the teachers' perspective on how the students engage in learning, focusing on the shift between classroom and digital platform interactions, showing how such interactions enhance learning. Wang, Solan, and Ghods [105] proposed a socio-technical-based model for evaluating success in higher education distance learning. Moskal, Stein, and Golding [198] also adopted an instructors' perspective to assess the engagement levels with evaluation systems, positively influencing it by addressing technical limitations. Finally, in a comparable study, Olney, Walker, Wood, et al. [108] investigated faculty adoption practices for dashboards created based on

Learning Analytics (LA) methods.

Even though it has been shown that digital platform engagement is improved when technical limitations are addressed properly [198], providing access to learning resources alone does not guarantee that learning will occur effectively [106]. That is, learning will be unlikely to occur by purely providing technological resources and expecting users to equally benefit from them. In contrast, stakeholders in learning environments are active digital technology recipients, whose use of technological tools and resources adapts in multiple ways depending on their contexts [108]. Therefore, in order to drive effective digital platform usage and learning, both social and technical components should be integrated [199]. In this work, we adopt the ontology of the socio-technical perspective for evaluating potential uses of a digital educational platform in the transforming period during and after the pandemic, supporting instructional material design, and assessing the instructors' adoption of the digital platform. We argue that the integration of both subsystems will benefit from gaining a better understanding of how stakeholders' (instructors') needs can be fulfilled by digital technology's (digital educational platform's) features.

# 7.3 Methodology

In this section, we present the social and technical elements that formed the basis for the institutional programme created in this research. On the social side, the instructors' experience with digital educational platforms during the pandemic was investigated, leading to the identification of the technological features needed to support instructors in creating and providing educational material to undergraduate students. The technical side focuses on a digital educational platform already in use to some extent at Reykjavik University.

# 7.3.1 The social subsystem: Instructors experience during the pandemic

Two rounds of interviews were conducted. The first one, from now on called *design phase*, started in early 2021, still under pandemic restrictions. Six professors of undergraduate courses at the Department of Computer Science at Reykjavik University were interviewed. Four participants were female, two were male, and the age ranged from (34-60). The semi-structured interviews evolved around the transition to fully online teaching imposed by the pandemic, including the digital learning platforms used, changes in teaching methods, assessment structures, as well as challenges faced by the professors in that period. The second round of semi-structured interviews, referred to as *application phase*, had place in August 2021, before the start of the autumn term.

#### 7.3. METHODOLOGY

In this round, we interviewed seven professors who were invited to take part in the institutional programme created (See Section 7.3.3). Five of the professors participating were female, two were male, and the age ranged from (34-60). Each professor belonged to a different department at the University.

In total, our data consists of 13 interviews. The interviews were recorded and transcribed verbatim. In this study, we use a qualitative approach, the interviews' transcriptions were organised, categorised, coded and analysed through content analysis [191]. In the design phase, the analysis focused on understanding the instructors' experiences related to technological challenges and features adopted in response to pandemic restrictions. The findings, which served as the basis for creating the initial version of an online repository of tutorials, are presented in Subsection 7.4.1. On the other hand, for the application phase, the analysis sought to identify specific requirements the participants had for the courses they would be teaching during the next term (Autumn 2021), their previous experience using the digital platform, as well as specific concerns in regards to the digital platform functionalities. The findings, used as a guideline to provide the participants with tailored recommendations and tutorials, are presented in Subsections 7.4.2 and 7.4.3.

# 7.3.2 The technical subsystem: The digital platform

The digital educational platform selected for the programme is Echo360 [164]. Among its features, the digital platform facilitates live-streaming, video prerecording, and delivery of lectures and educational material to the students. It offers a set of engagement tools to help the teachers enhance the lecture provision, and improve the students' participation and engagement with the lecture content. In addition, it also includes tools available for students to use during or after the lectures for studying or preparing for assignments and exams. The digital platform is embedded in the learning management system and can be used and accessed by students and instructors in all the courses taught each term. In addition, the IT department fully supports the digital platform, and several lecture rooms in the university have the infrastructure needed for optimal lecture recording and streaming.

Despite its several benefits and features for lecture provision, the use of the digital platform in undergraduate courses is not mandatory and its use depends completely on the teacher's decision. During the term autumn 2020, despite the possibility of teaching onsite due to the favourable pandemic situation in Iceland, and the well-managed contagion rate, most of the courses provided were taught online. In response to a sudden increase in COVID-19 restrictions in the middle of September, all the teaching activities were moved fully online. In that term, 390 courses were created in the learning management system. Those courses represented all undergraduate and postgraduate studies across

the seven departments in the School of Technology and the School of Social Sciences at Reykjavik University. Among those, only 20% used the digital platform's basic features, such as lecture recordings and slide provision. In fact, only one course included student engagement tools. The potential of the digital platform and its features for improving teaching and learning processes, and supporting the transition to a hybrid or hyflex teaching strategy were also key factors for focusing the programme on Echo360.

#### 7.3.3 The programme

This paper provides an overview of an institutional programme developed in conjunction with multiple factors to act as a link between the social and technical subsystems, namely the instructors' experience, and the digital platform features. The first factor, was the insights obtained from the design phase interviews regarding the teaching practices adopted during the pandemic, their challenges and limitations. The second factor involved the digital platform's capabilities and perceived convenience for addressing the instructors' needs for different teaching modalities. Finally, the third factor was the institutional support, which was provided by the teaching affairs office, as well as the information technology department (IT). The initial intention of the programme was to support instructors in utilising the digital platform, while addressing the high level of inconsistency in remote teaching across undergraduate courses. It was advertised to all teachers in the seven departments at Reykjavik University before the start of the autumn 2021 term. The objective was to recruit at least one participant from each department, to give the programme more visibility, and to include teachers and courses from all departments. The programme was supported by three units at the university: the teaching affairs office, the IT department, and the LA research group based at the Department of Computer Science.

The programme was designed with three main goals: (i) provide the teachers with personalised support and tutorials on the best usage of the digital platform to fit their needs and help them to know and use all the features available, (ii) improve the students learning experience after the pandemic with more consistency among the digital platforms used for teaching and easier access to learning material, and (iii) facilitate data collection, as well as the quantity and quality of data, among years and university departments for future LA research. The programme included the following elements:

(a) **Initial interview:** Before the start of the term, an initial interview with the teachers taking part in the programme was arranged. In the interview, the participants were asked to provide information regarding the courses they would teach in the term autumn 2021, the expected number of stu-

#### 7.4. RESULTS

dents enrolled, and the plan the teacher had for the teaching modality during the term. In addition, we asked about their previous experience using Echo360, the issues experienced, and whether they had any questions regarding the digital platform. Finally, for those indicating they would be using Echo360 for the first time, an initial introduction to the digital platform and its principal features was given. These interviews correspond to the application phase as described in Section 7.3.1. After the interview, the teachers received a set of Echo360 tutorials and recommendations based on the modality they selected for teaching. Neither the tutorials nor recommendations were mandatory to watch or follow, and the participants always had the freedom to decide whether or not to use the features in the digital platform.

- (b) Website: A programme website was created to store and distribute the Echo360 tutorials for the participants. For the teachers' use, the website includes an (i) introduction to the digital platform, (ii) a set of beginners' tutorials of all the basic features in Echo360, (iii) a set of guidelines and recommendations created to facilitate the students' and teachers' experience using the digital platform, and at the same time to improve the quality of the data gathered, and (iv) a teaching modality subsection. In the teaching modality subsection, the Echo360 features recommended for four teaching modalities were presented: Fully face-to-face, blended, hybrid, and fully online teaching.
- (c) Weekly tips: Each week from the start of the programme, participants received infographics highlighting one or few features of Echo360 and their benefits. The Echo360 weekly tips were always linked to their tutorial on the website. Figure 7.1 shows two examples of the tips sent to the teachers.
- (d) **Feedback:** Following the completion of the programme, the participants would be invited to take part in a final feedback session that would collect their thoughts on the strengths and weaknesses of the programme structure, the tutorials created, and the recommendations received as part of the programme. Feedback would be used to improve the programme, supplement the tutorials, and incorporate the participants' questions into the website's Frequent Asked Questions (FAQ) section.

# 7.4 Results

In this section, we first present the findings from the interviews in the design phase, followed by a detailed description of the programme's adoption, includ-



Figure 7.1: Examples of the weekly tips shared with the participants.

ing the participants' courses characteristics, their initial concerns about the digital digital, and the challenges faced during the adoption of the programme. In addition, in regards to the programme results, an overview of the participants' usage of the digital digital is presented, along with the feedback received, and improvements incorporated.

# 7.4.1 Design phase semi-structured interviews

From the design phase, four main themes were identified: (i) challenges faced, (ii) pedagogical strategies and engagement, (iii) digital technology integration and transition, and (iv) adaptation to remote learning.

Firstly, concerning challenges faced and solutions during the transition period, the professors mentioned technological disruptions, work overload, and technical challenges. In regards to pedagogical strategies and engagement, professors shared the need of real-time digital communication platforms for classes and distance exams. Furthermore, regarding engagement, the professors described the use of quizzes in the assessment structure to motivate the students and keep them engaged with the course content. Regarding digital technology integration and transition, the professors shared their experiences and challenges regarding lecture recording and streaming, and the management of and switching between multiple digital platforms for different purposes. Finally, concerning adaptation to remote teaching, the participants discussed the importance of flexibility in learning environments to adapt to the needs of remote students for both the lectures and practical sessions. Additionally, they shared the strategies followed to adapt their courses to fully online teaching, including both live lectures and pre-recordings. The selection depended on multiple factors, such as the previous experience using the digital platforms, as well as the bandwidth limitations for streaming.

The six professors interviewed in this phase highlighted the use of Echo360 as the digital platform they used for delivering lectures during the pandemic. Among the comments, the technological convenience of the digital platform was also mentioned. As expressed by two of them: "Previously, I was using Google's live studio, I think it was called. But then I found out that the Echo360 was easier. And they, they could actually set up the schedule for me in advance. So it went from taking a little while to set it up and for it to become basically automatic." (Participant 1) and "I can't remember when I switched from studio to Echo360 [...]. At least this switch from studio to Echo, didn't have anything to do with with the pandemic it was more like technological things. There is this that missing back end in studio. It's difficult to search for videos that you've already made and stuff. So the Echo back end, helps you a bit more when you're user." (Participant 5). Moreover, although most of the professors interviewed used pre-recordings for teaching during the lecture, one of them who had been teaching to remote students for several years and was live-streaming the lectures during the pandemic also mentioned using the digital platform for live-questions in class: "Well, what changed is that I didn't have students on site for most, most of the semester. So that was a bit different. You could say that I didn't change it so much, but still it meant that instead of getting questions from, from the students in class, I started using basically the Echo360 as a input [...]. Now, I have been using Echo360 in one particular way, which is, besides just recording the lectures, I now use it for the questions in class. So I can embed questions in the slide deck. And then I asked them, the ones that are not there, I asked them to go through the slide deck, and then they get the question coming up, and then they can answer the question  $[\ldots]$ . But this is the first time that I actually tried to integrate it into the system." (Participant 1).

# 7.4.2 Programme participants

The programme adoption involved seven professors. Table 1 presents the list of participants with information about the department they belong to, the number of courses to teach in autumn 2021, the expected number of students enrolled, and their initial plan for the courses. As shown, the teaching modalities encountered during the term can be summarised in blended, hybrid and fully online teaching; with a mix of synchronous and asynchronous elements. Among the participants, only one of them had previous experience using the digital platform. The professor from the Sport Science department had no courses to teach in autumn 2021, but 4 courses for spring 2022.

#### 102 CHAPTER 7. SUPPORTING TEACHERS IN HIGHER EDUCATION

Table 7.1: Participants' information, courses, and teaching modalities selected for the term Autumn 2021.

Department	Number of	Expected num-	Teaching modality - settings
Deparement	courses	ber of students	reaching modality settings
Applied Engineering	1	40	Pro recordings
Applied Englicering	1	40	
Computer Science	2	60, and 300	Hybrid
Engineering	2	150, and 200	Streaming and pre-
0 0		,	recordings
Business	3	80, 40, and 30	Hybrid/Blended
Psychology	1	30	Fully Online (Streaming)
Law	1	40	Pre-recordings
Sport Science	4	-	Flipped Classroom



Figure 7.2: Echo360 summary of concerns.

# 7.4.3 Participants' concerns and adoption challenges

In the application phase interviews, the programme participants brought up a set of questions and concerns regarding the use of the digital platform. Most of the questions were solved during the introduction to the digital platform presented to the teachers after the interview, or through the tutorials provided afterwards. Three main themes were identified among the participants' contributions: The digital platform, its features, and the external resources related to its use. Figure 7.2 summarises the concerns organised by the theme they refer to.

The programme faced several challenges during its adoption. Firstly, the

lack of participants from some departments. In order to handle this issue, the Teaching Affairs Office reached out directly to some of the key instructors in those departments to ask them if they would be interested in participating in the programme. This first challenge, was partially a consequence of the summer holidays (which are different for some departments), the pandemic meeting restrictions, and the limited visibility of the programme during the summer. The second challenge faced was the increased workload experienced by the teachers since the beginning of the pandemic. Some authors have investigated the impact of the pandemic on the teachers' experience, highlighting the work overload as one of the main effects on the teachers' quality of life perception [200], [201]. In this programme, the work overload impacted the participation in the programme in several ways. For example, after a couple of weeks one professor decided to stop their participation due to the high workload that importing videos from a different digital platform might represent. The original intention was to hold regular meetings with the participants throughout the term; however, their busy schedules limited the number of activities and meetings that could be arranged. To solve the meetings' limitation, we decided to remove such meetings and implemented the weekly tips described in element c) in the programme.

# 7.4.4 Participants' usage of the digital platform

Participants in the programme implemented several features in the digital platform throughout the course, depending on the teaching modality and the requirements of the particular course during the term. An overview of the courses' Echo360 sections at the end of the term revealed most of the participants used the basic features in the digital platform, for instance, pre-recordings and slides provision. Moreover, these resources were useful in varied teaching modalities.

Figures 7.3, 7.4, and 7.5 display three examples of the features that were adopted in online and hybrid settings. Figure 7.3 corresponds to an online setting where the professor used pre-recordings to teach the course asynchronously. Two video sources were uploaded, one with the recording of the professor talking while explaining and the second one showing the written explanation of the class topic. Figure 7.4 corresponds to an online synchronous setting, where the professor held the class online via Zoom and recorded the session. The recording was then uploaded to the digital platform along with the slides that were annotated during the class streaming. Finally, Figure 7.5 displays a hybrid setting, where students were allowed to attend in person or join the livestream. The professor included engagement tools (polls) in the lecture slide deck, which was uploaded in advance to Echo360, to gather information about the students' understanding of the lecture topics and to keep the students engaged. Through this process, remote students were also able to become a part of the class dy-



Figure 7.3: Participant adoption example: Pre-recording, including two video sources.

namics. In addition, the class was recorded and uploaded to the digital platform afterwards, since attendance was not mandatory.

In addition, the guidelines, tutorials, and tips shared during the programme, were also beneficial to organise the resources within the digital platform and give them consistent names, allowing students to interact with the digital platform more easily, find specific resources more quickly, etc. There was no formal request for feedback from the students in the groups that the participants taught about the programme or the digital platform, but a few of them provided some positive comments: "The pre-recordings were nice to have because I could use the spare time I had in between classes to squeeze it in and watch them at a more convenient time", "The polls helped me to at least try and focus on what she was saying. Because I wanted to take part in the polls and show I was actually there", and "I really appreciate that the lectures are available immediately after the class - please show this feature to other teachers :')". The comments suggest that the digital platform and the features used supported flexibility and engagement.

# 7.4.5 Feedback and improvements

There was only one professor from among the seven who took part in the programme who actually offered feedback at the end. In general, both the digital platform and the structure of the programme received positive feedback, "Overall my experience was very positive, I have some minor niggles which are very small things that I would like, but the ease of use and setting it up inside



Figure 7.4: Participant adoption example: Online setting and slides.



Figure 7.5: Participant adoption example: Hybrid setting and embedded polls.

the actual labs, like inside the actual lectures going and getting started with the 360 was trivial and really easy and straightforward". In addition, when questioned about the programme and the element that was considered more useful, the professor shared that the initial meeting was for them the most valuable, allowing for a quick snapshot of the digital platform features. The level of engagement after the first meeting, using the weekly tips was also indicated as adequate, as multiple meetings throughout the course would have demanded too much time.

As a first-time user, the participant had some difficulty implementing the digital platform's features into the lectures due to the necessary adaptations and the workload. As the professor expressed, "I'm teaching all my courses for the first time. So my big focus is not necessarily on using engagement tools or different modalities, but rather just on getting good quality content out there. And I'm going to be hopefully more engaged with the tool you know towards the second-half of next year when I'll be teaching my course for the second time [...], and perhaps it's the wrong approach, but my idea was I need to record these lectures and I want to learn the least amount I need to learn to make this happen", pointing out professors teaching a course or in the university for the first time, might face additional difficulties to quickly get used to new digital platforms.

Recommendations for improvement were also provided. Firstly, in regards to the initial meeting, it was recommended to include a demonstration of the engagement tools usage, rather than only describe what engagement tools could be included. The second recommendation, was to include short tutorials, of two minutes maximum, on features that were not included in the initial meeting, for example, how to edit and cut videos in the digital platform. Finally, the professor also shared some difficulties experienced while using the digital platform, such as an automatic device lock after a period of 'inactivity' while answering questions from students in the room. The recording stopped automatically when the computer locked and was automatically uploaded after a few hours, causing confusion among students relying on the recordings uploaded. Both recommendations were incorporated into the website tutorials. The concern raised in regards to the device locking was outside of our control of being resolved, but it was raised as a request to be considered by the digital platform development team to take into consideration.

After the end of the term and the conclusion of the programme, a set of tutorials on the tools available for the students' use was included as a subsection in the website. This subsection included an introduction to Echo360 from the students' view and information about how to interact with the classes and educational material. There were also tutorials for a variety of topics such as joining the classroom live streams, using the question and answer tool, confusion flags, and notes, which could be distributed to the students as well.

#### 7.5. DISCUSSION

Additionally, jointly with the Teaching Affairs Department, an Echo360 workshop was organised at the university. It was during this workshop that the three units supporting the programme presented, explained, and clarified the benefits of using Echo360 to support teaching, as well as how the teachers would benefit by participating in the programme in future terms. To enforce the teachers' willingness to join the programme, a promotional video about the programme was recorded and distributed through several channels, and the Teaching Affairs Office issued a Certificate of Participation to the participants, to recognise their commitment to developing and enhancing their teaching practices, professional knowledge and skills.

# 7.5 Discussion

This paper describes the development and initial adoption of an institutional programme created to support teachers by providing university-wide instructional material for courses during and after the pandemic. The programme development started in summer 2021, to be implemented during autumn 2021. Seven professors took part in the programme in its first adoption. Tutorials and recommendations were provided based on the teaching modality selected by each participant.

As part of the programme, three objectives were addressed: to assist instructors in using the digital platform to the fullest in accordance with their preferences and needs, to ensure that students' experiences are improved during and after the pandemic by increasing consistency among digital platforms, and facilitate data collection in order to conduct LA research. In this work, we envision the adoption and usage of the digital learning platform as a sociotechnical system, where the instructors' needs, preferences, and course requirements constitute the social subsystem, whereas the digital platform features, and the extent to which they can fulfil the instructors' needs correspond to the technical subsystem. In consequence, in relation to the first objective, teacher support material for using the digital platform was created motivated and guided by the professors' challenges faced in remote teaching during the pandemic, the strategies implemented, their experience with digital technology integration and adaptation to remote teaching. In line with research focused on the instructors' experiences during the pandemic, professors at Reykjavik University experienced increased workload [153] and difficulties upholding students motivation and engagement [153], [157]. Moreover, the programme aligned with insights on the pandemic implications for education delivery, specifically the need for faculty training and support for online teaching, and flexibility enhancement [153].

Furthermore, although in this paper we mainly focus on the first objec-

tive, some feedback received from students indicates the engagement tools (e.g. polls), as well as the on-demand access to lecture recordings improved the students' experience, by enhancing flexibility in attendance giving them the possibility of re-watching the classes at more convenient times, and favouring their engagement with the class and content. Moreover, since its adoption in 2021, the quality and consistency of data generated within the digital platform have been improved. LA research on students' watching patterns of lecture recordings and access to slides in relation to academic performance [2], and changes in watching patterns under different teaching modalities [3] has been carried out, demonstrating the potential of the programme to support LA research.

The programme presented here not only provides direct benefits for faculty support, but it also contributes to filling a gap in educational research by addressing the lack of emphasis on teachers, compared to the widely studied topics of learners and administrators [202]. Furthermore, as stated above, the set of guidelines and recommendations created to keep consistency in the recordings and material provided through the digital platform not only supported students' learning experience, but also educational data collection. It has been highlighted the need for school support for the improvement of data quality [181] along with thoughtful data creation and storage planning [203]. Our programme contributes to that call from a teachers' perspective, enhancing data quality and quantity, complementing the recommendations for institutions, vendors, and LA researchers' community [203].

Lastly, the university's learning and teaching strategy emphasises the importance of innovation and improvement of teaching methods to effectively support teaching and learning. To that end, this programme is considered as a key element, as it not only focuses on improving the instructors' competences and skills in knowledge communication, but also on improving the students' undergraduate experience by providing them with educational resources that allow them to work independently. This programme sets the basis for transitioning from traditional teaching to hybrid and hyflex spaces where on-site and distance learning students at Reykjavik University will interact within a single programme that adequately addresses their personal needs and preferences.

#### 7.5.1 Limitations

Our work has several limitations, offering multiple venues for further research. First, the programme's development was limited by the educational context in which it was designed. Multiple resources were developed to support education during the pandemic, each of them seeking to address different needs, limiting the direct benefits of the programme to the institution it was tailored to. This is a well known limitation as no 'one size fits all' in educational research [42]. A second limitation relates to the interviews that served as a guide for the initial tutorials that were presented to the professors taking part. As detailed in Section 7.3.1, the six professors interviewed belonged to the Computer Science department. Thus, despite the fact that their courses were among the largest at the university, their experience during the pandemic, the teaching resources used, challenges, and needs might not be as similar as those of professors from other departments. In addition, since its adoption, there have been additional limitations. For instance, the recommendations for keeping consistency in the name given to the recordings and their organisation in the digital platform are not followed if the lecture recordings are automated with the assistance of the IT department, as the names are automatically assigned based on the courses' code in the system. In addition, changes in the digital platform or university policies require regular updates to tutorials and recommendations. Future research will focus on addressing the shortcomings encountered during the adoption, identifying complementary material needed, and assessing the effectiveness of the resources created. In addition, the long-term effects of the programme adoption should be investigated.

# 7.6 Conclusion

In this paper, we have presented the design and adoption of a university-wide programme created to provide instructors with guidance, recommendations, and support to create, use and share resources according to their specific needs. The programme included four main elements, and was created with three main goals: to support instructors in the creation and provision of educational resources, to improve the students' experience by with more consistency among the digital platforms, and to collect more and better data to support LA research. The findings suggest that the program was adopted successfully and effectively supported instructors' teaching practices. The main contributions of our research include i) an instructor perspective on the digital technology requirements and challenges related to online and distance teaching, and ii) the programme conceptualisation from a socio-technical perspective, where the teachers' experiences and needs during the pandemic are taken into account for the resources included in the programme. Furthermore, researchers and practitioners can use these elements as a guide when developing similar programmes to support instructors in integrating digital educational platforms into their teaching practices.

# Chapter 8

# Socio-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions

In this chapter we present a summary of two studies undertaken on interactions occurring through online discussion forums. Three years of data are gathered and analysed from a temporal-network perspective. The chapter is presented in two parts, each featuring the analyses undertaken in each study.

The first is presented as a descriptive analysis of temporal networks' features, published in:

N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Analysis of discussion forum interactions for different teaching modalities based on temporal social networks," in *Proceedings of the NetSciLA22 workshop, March 22, 2022*, 2022, pp. 23–32. [Online]. Available: https://ceur-ws.org/Vol-3258/article\_3.pdf The second one focused on the identification of students at risk of failing through temporal network centrality measures. Currently under review:

N. G. López Flores, V. Uc Cetina, A. S. Islind, *et al.*, "Threads of complexity: Lessons learnt from predicting student failure through discussion forums' social-temporal dynamics," in *Frontiers in Education FIE 2024*, under review, 2024

# 8.1 Introduction

Learning is not entirely an isolated practice or individual achievement [81]. Instead, it is a socially regulated process [79], where social interactions are essential for the development of skills and knowledge, as the students interact, communicate, and receive feedback from other students and instructors [81]. Furthermore, learning is a dynamic process where the effect of time should be taken into account, as it is not static or instantaneous, but occurs over time [122]. Thus, although learning should be addressed on both a social and temporal level, approaches combining both aspects have been rarely used by educational researchers [204].

Two studies from a socio-temporal perspective are included in this chapter. The first one focuses on exploring and describing the differences in the usage, content, and interaction dynamics in a discussion forum platform used in undergraduate courses under different teaching modalities. It aimed to answer the research question (RQ) To what extent does the change in teaching modality impact the usage and interaction patterns in discussion forum platforms?. The second study focused on the identification of students at risk (SaR) of failing. It aimed to assess the predictive power of temporal network centrality measures, and address the imbalanced problem of the SaR early identification. Two RQs guided the second study; (1) To what extent is it possible to inform the early identification of SaR of failing based on interaction data from online discussion forums?, and (2) How does the classification performance compare between traditional oversampling methods and oversampling methods that take the structure of the interactions into account?

For these studies, three years of forum data were gathered and analysed to outline the changes in interaction dynamics when the modality of teaching shifted from on-site in 2019, transitioning to emergency remote teaching [50] in the middle of the term in 2020, to online teaching in 2021. The data were analysed using a social network approach, by creating three temporal networks, one per year. The temporal networks consisted of twelve snapshots, each of them representing the weekly interactions among the students taking part in the forum threads. In the first study, the temporal networks were used to compare the changes in the dynamics of the group interactions and the posts' features as the term progressed. The second study based on the temporal network under online teaching in 2021 to explore the relationship between activity in the discussion forum and academic performance. In this study, two oversampling methods were employed to address grade distribution imbalance, and the prediction performance of time series classification models were compared.

# 8.2 Related work

# 8.2.1 Social and temporal elements of learning

Social Network Analysis (SNA) has been used to investigate several aspects of education; in most cases the students are represented as nodes in the network, and the edges connecting them represent different kinds of relationships or communication events, either online or face-to-face [205]. Among the educational aspects investigated using SNA, the most common are academic success and dropout [83], [87], the influence of homophily on performance [88], [89], Massive Open Online Courses (MOOCs) [86], study patterns [92], course selection [137], [206], collaborative learning [207], and community detection [1], [137], [138]. Data sources commonly used to construct the networks include self-reports and surveys in face-to-face settings, as well as discussion logs and threads in online events and forums for online networks. In asynchronous online discussion forums, students interact with other participants and engage in class-related discussions regardless of time and location [118]. In this way, discussion forums data can be analysed from a network perspective [94], with participants as nodes and messages as links [208], to investigate multiple variables, including post activity [119], interactions [86], topic relevance [119], and student dropout [83].

Learning, like many other real phenomena, is a dynamic practice, as the learning process is not only affected by what happens in the moment. Due to the fact that most educational research has not adequately considered the effect of time on learning activity, the temporal dimension has been underexplored [94]. Such effects relate not only to the moment when the students' activity takes place, but also to the way it happens. Temporal analysis can be used to identify and describe learning events, their variations, metrics, relationships, and transitions [125]. Moreover, undergraduates' self-regulated behaviour and academic performance [123], educational material usage [2], and social connections [86], [208] have been reported to be influenced by time. The study of the temporal element of learning processes and strategies is challenging because it requires measurements over multiple time periods to capture the evolution of its components [209]. A student's approach to learning is also influenced by various factors, including personal characteristics and experience [210]. As affordances between teaching modalities affect students' and teachers' behaviours, it is also essential to consider pedagogical conditions, e.g. course design, digital technology, and delivery method [42].

In addition to the challenges in collecting and analysing temporal and social data, identifying SaR of failing is usually an imbalanced problem. The distribution of grades is affected by several elements, including teaching methods and modalities, grading policies, course design, digital ecosystems, and the students' personal characteristics and backgrounds [5], [45], [98]. Consequently, SaR are not always fairly represented, causing severe biases when implementing predictive algorithms to identify SaR of failing and their learning strategies [45].

# 8.2.2 Temporal networks and centrality measures

Temporal networks, (i.e., networks where the nodes' connections change over time) are useful for modelling the dynamic behaviour of many complex realworld systems because their interactions are rarely constant over time [211],

#### CHAPTER 8. SOCIO-TEMPORAL INSIGHTS ON FORUM INTERACTIONS

[212]. These networks are a particular case of multilayer networks, where each layer represents the connections (edges) between the same group of entities (nodes) at different time points [136]. Temporal networks extend the concepts of static network analysis to include information on when the interactions between the nodes happen [213], which has an impact on several properties and measures, such as connectedness, shortest paths, and centrality measures [214]. Centrality measures are understood as numerical indices that characterise multiple features of the relationships between the participants in a network, their position, importance, and influence [215]. In student networks, centrality measures sures have been useful to investigate the relationship between a student's position in the network and educational outcomes [94]. However, the effect of the centrality measures on academic performance varies depending on several elements, including course setting, participants background, or the nature of the relationships represented within the networks [120], [216].

Evolution over time is an important dimension in learning processes [123], [124]. Consequently, in the latest years, the attention paid to the temporality and its effects on learning has increased; focusing on varied elements of educational settings [82], [217]. Saqr, Nouri, and Fors [124] studied the role of temporal measures for predicting academic performance; their findings underline that the temporal dimension provides essential information on learning patterns and can potentially support instructors in addressing students' performance. Xu, Lynch, and Barnes [86] implemented SNA and community detection algorithms over data from an 8-week MOOCs course to study the moment when most connections among the students enrolled happen. In their study, most of the connections and communities were created during the first two weeks of the course and evidence of performance homophily was found between the students and their closest friends at the end of the course.

Vörös, Boda, Elmer, *et al.* [218] reported on the collection methodology of a longitudinal data set of undergraduate students, collected from 2016 to 2019. In their study, the undergraduate students answered a set of short and long surveys related to social connections, individual background and study behaviour during the three years of their undergraduate studies. Data from social media platforms and two field experiments were also gathered to complement the surveys' answers. Shirvani Boroujeni and Dillenbourg [143] based their research on online discussion forums in two MOOCs offered by Coursera to analyse the content and social structure dynamics and temporal patterns. Their research shows that activity levels can be predicted one week in advance using the information in the temporal networks.

# 8.3 Methods

#### 8.3.1 Data and network construction

The studies encompass the discussion forum interaction data of one undergraduate course from 2019 to 2021. The course is a first-year course for the computer science programme at Reykjavik University and a second year course for the engineering programme. The course is always taught in the spring term, with more than 200 students enrolled each year. The main characteristic of this data set is that during the three years included, most of the course's features remained unchanged. The course had the same teacher, syllabus, book, assessment structure, and an active online discussion forum available for the students' use. The only component with significant changes was the teaching modality. The data were accessed and downloaded by the teacher and provided to us with previous permission from the Teaching Affairs Department. When students enrol in Reykjavik University's academic programmes, they are informed that their data can be used for research and informed consent is required. After matching the users with their grades, all identifiable information was removed.

All students enrolled in the course had access to the discussion forum, which was adopted to: (1) encourage the students to collaborate with their classmates, and (2) provide the students with a direct communication channel with the instructors (teacher and teaching assistants). Active participation was highly encouraged, but not required throughout the course. Therefore, students only posted on the board when they needed or desired, resulting in activity on the forum varying significantly from week to week. Students were placed into grade categories based on their final numerical grades; A, B, and C corresponded to grades higher than 87.5, 67.5, and 47.5, respectively. Grades under 47.5 were considered failing and were assigned to grade category D. Due to dropping out from the course or using a non-institutional email address to register for the discussion forum platform, some students were assigned to the 'No grade' category.

The networks were built based on the edge list created using the forum threads archive, as described in Figure 8.1. Each node in the network represents a forum participant (teacher, teaching assistant, or student). The categorical grade placements were included in the network as an attribute of each student node. The interactions in the discussion forum are dynamic, since not all participants registered are present since the beginning, and more edges are added as the course progresses. There are several methods to construct networks based on time-dependent communication events. These methods include binary static networks, in which all communications events in a given timeframe are collapsed into one network, and multilayer networks, in which



Figure 8.1: Left: Discussion forum snapshot example. Right: Network construction example, nodes represent participants in the forum threads, weights are calculated based on the number of interactions between each pair of nodes.



coloured based on grade categories, A (red), B (blue), C (green), D (purple), No grade (orange). Instructors, are represented by yellow and brown nodes. Figure 8.2: Example. Temporal network built based on the 12 weeks of interaction events in 2021. Nodes are

communication events are aggregated based on a specified time window [213]. Following the syllabus structure and the asynchronous dynamic on the online discussion forum; a multilayer temporal network for each year was constructed using a time window of one week. Each layer in the temporal networks represents communication events between forum participants in each of the twelve weeks (Figure 8.2).

# 8.3.2 Study 1: Descriptive analysis

The first study consisted of a descriptive analysis of discussion forum elements, over three years of data, allowing for comparison of changes between years as well as between teaching methods. It included two components. In the first component, the social network analysis is included with the objective of studying the evolution of communication events throughout the term and comparing it across years and teaching modalities. Table 8.1 displays the network features that were calculated and analysed for all years and networks created. The second component, related to posts' content features, complemented the social network analysis and was useful to get a deeper understanding of the differences between teaching modalities. Table 8.2 displays the features included in the posts' content analysis.

# 8.3.3 Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk

The second study only included data from 2021 (fully online teaching). The predictive value of temporal network measures was explored through the implementation of time series classification methods. For the classification task, centrality measures were computed for each layer in the temporal network (Figure 8.1). In this study, the content of the posts in the discussion forum is not displayed nor analysed. Sequences of centrality measures for the student nodes were used as input for the time series classification algorithms. The centralities' selection was based on previous educational research. For instance, Sagr and López-Pernas [120] explored the role of centrality measures as indicators of academic success based on data from the online collaboration tasks, showing degree centralities and eigenvector centrality were consistent indicators of academic performance. Furthermore, Sagr, Poquet, and López-Pernas [94] reported that although the study of network centralities in education is extensive, most research is limited to traditional connectivity measures, e.g. betweenness, closeness and degree; highlighting that the inclusion of novel centralities, e.g. Katz centrality, would inform underexplored elements of learning processes. Table 8.3 lists the centrality measures selected along with their descriptions.

There are many factors that influence the distribution of numerical grades in a course. As with other machine learning tasks, unbalanced targets may

118

# 8.3. METHODS

Network Fea-	Meaning in the discussion forum's network context
ture	
No. of nodes	Number of students taking part in the forum threads by
	posting or answering threads.
No. of edges	Number of unique edges as an indicator of how active
0	the participants are by contacting different participants
	each week.
Size	Weight assigned to the edges as an indicator of how
	strong the connections are. The more communica-
	tion events occur between each pair of participants, the
	higher the size will be.
In-degree	Number of peers answering a student's post as an indi-
	cator of the nodes' posts popularity.
Out-degree	Number of peers the student answered to by posting an
_	answer or follow-up question.
Density	Number of posts relative to the number of possible stu-
	dents' connections as an indicator of the network's com-
	pleteness.
Clustering	Proportion of a nodes' friends answering to each other,
coefficient	as an indicator of how tightly connected the students
	are.
Teacher's	Teacher's influence on the information spreading among
betweenness	the course participants.
	L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L

Table 8.1: List of network measures computed and analysed in the first component and their meaning in the context of the discussion forum network.

Table 8.2: Set of features analysed in the posts' content component.

Table 8.3: Centrality measures used as input for time series classification models. Selection based on [94], [120].

Centrality	Description
Degree	For a node v, is the fraction of nodes it is connected to.
In-degree	For a node v, is the fraction of nodes its incoming edges are connected to.
Out-degree	For a node v, is the fraction of nodes its outgoing edges are connected to.
Between-	For node v, is the sum of the fraction of all-pairs shortest paths that pass
ness	through v.
Closeness	For a node v, is the reciprocal of the average shortest path distance to all other
	reachable nodes in the network. Higher values indicate better connectedness.
Eigenvector	For a node v, it measures its centrality based on the centrality of its neighbours.
Katz	Computes the relative influence of a node v by measuring the number of im-
	mediate neighbours and all other nodes that connect to v through them.
Page rank	Computes a ranking of the nodes in the graph based on the structure of the
	incoming links.

affect the quality of predictions in detecting SaR of failure. A common method to address class imbalance is to randomly oversample minority classes to prevent biases [219]. Although univariate time series oversampling techniques have been extensively addressed to preserve time dependence, multivariate time series data exhibit additional complexity due to the covariance between time series [220]. Moreover, oversampling time series based on centrality measures should take into account both the links between real and oversampled nodes, since centrality measures depend not only on node attributes, but also on the node's neighbours. To overcome the class imbalance problem, we include two sampling methods, random minority class oversampling and synthetic minority oversampling (GraphSMOTE) [221]. The former involves creating multivariate time series of centrality measures from the original temporal network. followed by random oversampling with replacement of minority classes is used to balance the training data and train the time series classifier (see below). In contrast, the latter generates synthetic nodes for minority classes over an embedding space (an encoder) and models their connections using an edge generator. Afterwards, this information is used to train a graph neural network classifier (decoder). We used Deepwalk [222] and Node2Vec [223] to generate feature representations for the networks (Table 8.4), and implemented synthetic node generation and link prediction separately for each layer. After parameters optimisation (Table 8.5), the centrality measures were computed using the augmented adjacency matrix created in the latent space. Thus, we compare two sampling strategies, a naive one (random minority oversampling) to a complex-sophisticated one (GraphSMOTE). The multivariate time series classification models were implemented and evaluated by concatenating the centralities across the 12 layers. Both oversampling techniques were evaluated by randomly selecting 20% of each class in the original data set and setting it aside to ensure that synthetic nodes were not included in the test set. Rocket [224] and K-neighbours [225] time series classifiers were pre-trained and 10-fold

120

Network feature	Parameters
representation	
Deep walk	walk_number=10, walk_length=80, dimensions=356, workers=4, win-
	dow_size=10
Node2Vec Explore	walk_number=10, walk_length=80, p=2, q=0.5, dimensions=356,
	window_size=10
Node2Vec Stay Lo-	walk_number=10, walk_length=80, p=0.5, q=2, dimensions=356,
cally	window_size=10

Table 8.4: Parameters list for network representation.

Table 8.5: Parameter grid search for the node oversampling with GraphSMOTE.

Parameter         Grid Search Space           model         {'sage', 'GAT'}           nhid (hidden layers)         {64,128,256}           lr         {0.001, 0.01}           dropout         {0.2, 0.5, 0.8}		
model{'sage', 'GAT'}nhid (hidden layers){64,128,256}lr{0.001, 0.01}dropout{0.2, 0.5, 0.8}	Parameter	Grid Search Space
nhid (hidden layers) $\{64,128,256\}$ lr $\{0.001, 0.01\}$ dropout $\{0.2, 0.5, 0.8\}$	model	$\{\text{'sage', 'GAT'}\}$
$ \begin{array}{c c} lr & \{0.001, 0.01\} \\ dropout & \{0.2, 0.5, 0.8\} \end{array} $	nhid (hidden layers)	$\{64, 128, 256\}$
dropout $\{0.2, 0.5, 0.8\}$	lr	$\{0.001, 0.01\}$
	dropout	$\{0.2, 0.5, 0.8\}$

Table 8.6: Parameter grid search for the multivariate time series classification.

Model	Grid Search Space
Rocket	num_kernels: $\{1000, 2000, 3000\}$
K-neighbours TS	distance: {'dtw', 'euclidean', 'squared'}

cross validation was used to find the optimal parameters (Table 8.6). By using the Area Under Receiver Operator Curve (AUC) score, we evaluated how well the model could differentiate between classes [226]. The weighted average AUC score for multiclass classification was computed for each class against the rest [227].

# 8.4 Results

# 8.4.1 Study 1: Descriptive analysis

The weekly evolution of the network measures in Table 8.1 is displayed in Figure 8.3. Analysing of the evolution of these measures among teaching modalities, along with the analysis of the posts' features and the forum platform usage among years, lead to the first insights about the effect of the change in the mode of teaching between years. Insights on students activity indicate a higher proportion of students registered into the course's discussion forum and were active in 2021 under fully online teaching. Moreover, students that were active in the forum under online teaching had on average grades that were 35% higher than students that were non-registered or observer students.

#### CHAPTER 8. SOCIO-TEMPORAL INSIGHTS ON FORUM INTERACTIONS

In contrast, although in 2019 and 2020 active students also got higher grades, the positive difference was 5% and 15%, respectively. In regards to the networks features analysed, Figure 8.3 shows the networks in 2021 with fully online teaching grew up faster than the other modalities. Moreover the higher average in-degree, out-degree, and average clustering coefficient in 2021 indicate that students got in contact with more people, and were more connected with their close peers. Finally, the posts features showed the students were more involved in the discussion threads in online teaching, as the number of follow-ups in each thread increased, and the posts were longer and more complex than in previous years. Such changes also provide insights into the instructors activity, showing their workload increased significantly with online teaching.



Figure 8.3: Weekly evolution of the temporal network' measures displayed in Table 8.1 from 2019 to 2021.

### 8.4.2 Study 2: Identification of students-at-risk

This study focused on the identification of categories A to D. However, 'No grade' students and instructors are considered for the networks' nodes oversampling and centralities computation as they are essential for the information dynamics, as demonstrated in the descriptive analysis. Results of the classification are presented for five incremental time horizons; four, six, eight, ten, and twelve weeks of information, for each timeframe the three node representations (Table 8.4) were considered. Classes A, C, and D were oversampled in both methods, however the number of synthetic nodes created with GraphSMOTE was fixed to be less than the number of nodes of each category in the training
### 8.5. DISCUSSION

Table 8.7: Performance metrics, network representation, and models selected for the time series classification task for each timeframe. Evaluation metrics AUC (training), AUC (test), and  $AUC_D$  (test) for the failed students class are shown.

Weeks	Net. Representation	Model	AUC (training)	AUC (test)	$AUC_D$ (test)
1 to 4	Node2Vec Explore	Rocket	0.5695	0.5360	0.4906
1 to 6	Node2Vec Explore	K-neighbours	0.5716	0.4739	0.4203
1 to 8	Node2Vec Explore	K-neighbours	0.5873	0.5012	0.5042
1 to 10	Deep Walk	K-neighbours	0.5873	0.4194	0.3658
1  to  12	Deep Walk	K-neighbours	0.6100	0.4106	0.3753

set (80%). This was decided to prevent the creation of nodes with redundant information [221].

Temporal sequences were then created by concatenating the centrality measures of all the nodes in each week, and models on Table (8.6) were evaluated. Model implementations based on centrality sequences corresponding to GraphSMOTE for the five timeframes considered showed higher AUCs than those obtained randomly oversampling minority classes. Table 8.7 shows the classification models with the highest training AUC scores along with their performance results on the training and test sets. It is important to highlight that, even though the highest scores were obtained with GraphSMOTE for the five timeframes, the scores obtained and the differences between the training and test scores indicate that although the models performed better when the oversampling was done via GraphSMOTE with Node2Vec (Explore) and Deep walk node representations, the models' performances are still far from optimal and their performance would be affected by unknown biases on the test set. The results suggest that the oversampling method, in conjunction with the classification models implemented, could be used to identify SaR and shed light on the centrality measures that are useful for identifying SaR. However, the data complexity, sparsity and biases could also limit their implementation in practice.

### 8.5 Discussion

Both the social learning [52] and self-regulation theories [228] attest to the importance of social and temporal aspects; however research that integrates both elements is scarce [204]. In this chapter, we adopt an approach that recognises the jointly influence of social and temporal elements on learning processes. Moreover, the analyses are based on interaction data from an online discussion forum where the students' activity only includes organic contributions. Thus, the weekly activity was truly sparse since participation in discussion threads was neither mandatory nor part of the assessment process.

### CHAPTER 8. SOCIO-TEMPORAL INSIGHTS ON FORUM INTERACTIONS

In the first study, the descriptive analysis of the networks' and posts' features, we compared the impact of the teaching modality on the usage of the forum, and over the participants' interactions. In regards to the RQ stated, it allowed us to notice that the change on the teaching modality impacted not only the activity levels, but also the way the students' and instructors' connected with other participants, as well the comments features.

The second study focused on exploring the extent to which temporal network centrality measures, reflecting the differences in the interaction activity in the discussion forum under online learning, are helpful for the identification of SaR of failing. The approach adopted does not depend on the students' background information, course assessment elements, or the content of the comments posted on the discussion forum. On the contrary, the multivariate time series classification models are implemented using the interaction data and network measures with the objective to identify students in various grade categories. In regards to the RQs guiding this study, the results of the classification models based on random oversampling show that even though prior research in other settings has found this type of data useful to identify SaR [83], [229], [230], this approach does not have the same direct benefit when the data come from courses where the structure is different and the students' participation on the forum is organic. Moreover, the analysis showed that regardless of timeframe, the average AUC was higher when oversampling was performed with GraphSMOTE for training. For four out of five timeframes, the best classification models performed below 0.5 (random baseline) over the test set  $(AUC_D)$ Table 8.7). Consequently, activity data are therefore not only imbalanced, but also limited in terms of identifying activity patterns, in line with research on minorities' visibility on social networks, showing that increasing their visibility is not only influenced by group size, but also by group behaviour [231]. In practice, encouraging the students to be more active in the forum would benefit both students as well as the models' implementation and performance.

The learning context of the discussion forum is a limitation for both studies, as it prevents these conclusions to be extended to courses with mandatory or graded forum participation. Additionally, other limitations, including the data itself, are related to the second study. The data is truly sparse throughout the course duration, implying that both the class imbalance and low activity levels have an impact on the performance of the classification models. However, we consider this limitation can also be one of the main contributions of this study, as it reflects the data structure of several undergraduate programmes. To support the adoption of data-driven analyses for improving teaching and learning practices in higher education institutions, research on how to make the most of these data is essential. A second limitation for the second study relates to the course selected and its teaching modality. The descriptive analysis showed the teaching modality affects the interaction dynamics in the discussion forum. Thus, the conclusions may not apply to courses that adopt a different teaching modality, or course settings. Finally, the low classification performance obtained is seen as the final limitation. The performance score indicates that even though the performance was improved by our method, interaction data alone might not provide enough information to fully identify SaR. However, this approach could be used to boost the classification performance of more complex models that rely on data combined from multiple digital platforms. To extend these analyses, future work would focus on addressing the limitations described, by testing our approach in other educational settings (e.g. MOOCs), as well as including additional data from other sources such as learning materials usage and system logs to evaluate extent to which forum interactions enhance classification models.

### 8.6 Conclusion

More research is needed to properly account for the effect of social and temporal elements on learning processes in different educational environments. The two studies included in this chapter focus on exploring student  $\leftrightarrow$  student and student  $\leftrightarrow$  instructors interactions occurring through an online discussion forum. Throughout these studies, we first delved into changes in these interactions and posts features between teaching modalities and throughout the course progression. Building upon this foundation, our inquiry then expanded to explore the predictive value of the centrality measures to identify students-at-risk of failing at different time frames; a complementary yet distinct aspect crucial to further our understanding of the dynamics and value of these types of interactions. This shift not only broadens our exploration but also underscores the complexity of the interactions captured in online discussion forums, highlighting both its potential and limitations for LA research.

### Chapter 9

### Discussion

This chapter aims to discuss the research findings presented in this dissertation, shedding light on their significance both within the field of research and their value for practical applications. In addition, a conceptual framework and recommendations for the development and adoption of LA research on interactions are also presented, as well as research limitations.

# 9.1 Overcoming challenges and limitations in LA research

Aside from the implications discussed in Chapters 4 to 8, the overall relevance of the research findings presented in this dissertation can be primarily discussed in terms of how they contribute to addressing specific research challenges and limitations in LA presented in Chapter 1.

Firstly, Chapters 4, 6, and 8 findings shed light on the impact of the pandemic over teaching and learning practices from different perspectives. In Chapter 4 [1], the community detection method applied, along with the communities characterised based on the students' perspectives and preferences about their learning practices, allowed us to provide insights into the extent to which each students' community could have been affected by the pandemic and the sudden shift to ERT [50]. Expanding on the subject, Chapter 6 [3] delves into interaction patterns with the digital ecosystem across the pandemic period, unravelling changes in the interactions observed which were related to the teaching modality, assessment structure, and resources provided. Finally, Chapter 8 [5], [6] investigated the extent to which interactions occurring within an online discussion forum changed throughout the pandemic, in particular, the changes in students' participation and instructors' workload. Integrating these perspectives, the studies provide a comprehensive overview of the significant role of digital platforms and resources in upholding social and material interactions in higher education throughout the pandemic period. Specifically, these results comply with the need to examine learning from different perspectives, namely agency, spatial, temporal, and instrumental [157].

Furthermore, Chapters 4, 5, 6, and 8 provide insights into several aspects of learning temporal dynamics. Social network communities identified and characterised in Chapter 4 [1], shed light on how the dynamics related to students' learning profiles, defined through attributes related to educational values, goals, and teaching methods preferences, evolve as they progress in their undergraduate studies. Chapters 5 [2], 6 [3], and 8 [5], [6], focus on the use of educational resources, exploring how and when they are used, and how their usage changes throughout the course progression. In Chapter 5 [2], interactions with lecture recordings and slides are analysed with respect to their use for assignments submission. Likewise, Chapter 6 [3] also explores interaction dynamics with the digital ecosystem, and educational resources. Furthermore, Chapter 8 [5], [6] explores the dynamics of discussion forum interactions under different teaching modalities also evaluating the extent to which such interactions inform the identification of SaR. These findings, taken together, support the expanding field of research on the temporal dynamics of learning [125], [126].

Various shortcomings are addressed in relation to data. For instance, whereas Chapters 5 [2] and 8 [5], [6] explore the value of small and limited data sets and their potential for identifying interaction patterns in relation to academic performance, Chapters 5 [2] and 6 [3] demonstrate the potential for combining data sources from different digital platforms, as well as quantitative and qualitative data, addressing the shortcomings of the number of data sources used for LA research [38], [202].

In addition to the contributions and implications highlighted above in regards to Chapter 6 [3], the chapter presents the design of a data-driven intervention implemented based on the changes observed in interaction patterns throughout the pandemic. A schedule modification was implemented, and the effects on the students' usage of educational resources, academic performance, and experience were evaluated. In this way, the chapter contributes to narrowing the research gap on evidence of LA research implementations in higher education [41], [44].

Moreover, Chapter 7 [4] contributions are valuable to the limited research considering and focusing on the challenges faced by instructors in regards to (1) technology integration into the classroom, (2) teaching practices, and (3) the use of digital technology for learning activities design and orchestration [232]. Furthermore, this chapter contributes to the call for professional development programmes [156], which at the same time served the purpose of facilitating the collection of better data from educational contexts [37].

Finally, in regards to the generalisation challenges discussed in Chapter 1,

# 9.2. TOWARDS A COMPREHENSIVE FRAMEWORK FOR LA RESEARCH ON INTERACTIONS

these studies provide two contrasting viewpoints. On the one hand, they emphasise the need to extend current research to specific learning contexts that have not been explored in detail. For instance, Chapters 6 [3] and 8 [5], [6] demonstrate how changes in the learning context such as teaching modality reflect on the usage of the digital ecosystem elements and educational resources. On the other hand, one of the main conclusions of Chapter 6 [3], relates to the limited effect of changes in the teaching modality over the grade distribution in undergraduate courses. Hence, in alignment with Garrison's view that "distance education is dependent upon communications technology, but effective communication and instruction are considered independent of these devices" [76, p.17], this finding would indicate that the teaching modality selected does not have a direct effect on the students' academic achievement. But equally, insights on the usage of educational resources under different teaching modalities suggest that an adequate provision of resources is necessary to further our understanding of the extent to which these changes would have an effect.

# 9.2 Towards a comprehensive framework for LA research on interactions

Drawing connections between all elements and contributions presented above, allows us to critically analyse the significance of such findings and their implications for the investigation of interactions in educational contexts. It is essential to investigate interactions with elements in the learning environment to better understand learning practices and how they change, to facilitate teaching and learning practices that are inclusive, flexible and better tailored to students' needs [97]. To that end, throughout this dissertation, several approaches were adopted to investigate specific types of interactions occurring in higher education, including social network interactions, self-regulation, and socio-technical approaches. Agents, digital platforms, and resources do not exist isolated from each other. On the contrary, they mutually influence each other in multiple ways, as Chapters 4 to 8 exemplify [1]-[6]. From the instructors' perspective, both course requirements and personal preferences shape and influence elements such as the selection of teaching modality, digital platforms used, resources provided, and the assessment structure. From the students' perspective, their background, previous experience with the digital platforms used, time availability, and personality traits influence their interactions with other students and instructors, how they communicate, the digital platforms they use, and the study habits they follow. Furthermore, there are external elements that also influence interactions in educational settings. For instance, system limitations (e.g. limited internet connection), classroom equipment (e.g. projector, cameras, or microphones), and access to other digital resources (e.g.

educational websites, simulators, collaborative platforms, or e-books) could influence the possibilities for teaching modalities, classroom dynamics, and educational resources provided by the instructors. Consequently, it is essential to account for the context in which these interactions occur [233], [234]. Relevant dynamics between social and technical system elements are captured by these contextual relationships, further emphasising the significance of socio-technical perspectives for the investigation of interactions [57].

Several approaches have been proposed to investigate interactions involving different elements. For example, Abreu Saurin and Patriarca [71] proposed a taxonomy of interactions occurring in complex socio-technical systems. The proposed taxonomy comprises nine criteria to classify functional interactions, including the nature of agents and output, levelling, waiting time, distance, degree of coupling, visibility, safety/security hazards, and parallel replications. The taxonomy puts a special emphasis on the system interactions and their variability, allowing for the analysis and classification of functional interactions. Related to interaction in educational contexts, Szeto and Cheng [73] proposed a framework of interactions between in-person and online participants in blended synchronous learning environment. The framework focuses on interactions that emerge in the social presence experience, including verbal and non-verbal interactions between students, instructors, and their interactions with the learning content in blended settings. Nonetheless, although this framework aimed to be used to design synchronous blended learning courses, and accounted for instructor-content interactions in addition to the three types of interactions defined by Moore [74], its focus is mostly in social interactions in synchronous learning environments, with less emphasis on how these interactions shape the students' learning strategies. Chapters 4 to 8 approach these shortcomings, including several teaching modalities comprising synchronous and asynchronous elements, both human-human and human-system interactions, and how they relate to patterns and changes in students' learning strategies and behaviours.

Wang, Chen, and Anderson [72], proposed a conceptual framework for interactions in connectivist learning contexts inspired by Chen's hierarchical model of instructional interactions in distance learning [235]. Chen's model accounts for three levels of interactions each increasing complexity and abstraction, from (i) operation interactions at the foundation level, to (ii) information interactions, and to (iii) concept interactions at the highest level. Under this framework, the interactions addressed in this dissertation can be classified as both (i) operation and (ii) information interactions, which are perceived as complex in connectivist learning contexts [72]. Among these, (i) operation interactions are the foundation and condition for online learning to happen, which can also be extended to hybrid learning environments where most of the information sharing is supported by digital means. Nonetheless, although operation interactions encompass human-machine interactions, these frameworks limit such

# 9.2. TOWARDS A COMPREHENSIVE FRAMEWORK FOR LA RESEARCH ON INTERACTIONS

interactions to learner-media interface interactions without acknowledging the relevance of instructor-media interface interactions. These interactions are essential, as instructors play a significant role in supporting students in developing their learning skills and facilitating the adoption of personalised learning practices, influencing in that way higher interaction-levels [76], [232]. Chapter 7 4 in this dissertation takes a step further exploring instructor interactions with the system and content from a socio-technical perspective, shedding light on how investigating and optimising these interactions benefit students' access to educational resources. On the other hand, in Chen's framework [235](ii) information interactions include interactions with information and people, namely learner-teacher, learner-learner, and learner-content interactions and are associated with higher levels of engagement and knowledge acquisition [2], [235]. Wang, Chen, and Anderson [72] extended Chen's model to four levels of interactions, including operation, wayfinding, sensemaking, and innovation interactions. In Wang, Chen, and Anderson [72] framework, the interdependence between interaction types is emphasised, recognising that changes to certain interactions have an effect on other interactions despite being at different levels. Although valuable, these frameworks might be limited due to their central scope in online and distance learning, and would need to be extended to account for the current landscape of education after the pandemic. This landscape is to some extent shaped by the positive and negative experiences encountered during the pandemic [153], [156], [157]. Furthermore, in regard to learning strategies, Chapters 4 [1] and 6 [3] provide insights into how students from different profiles might have experienced the pandemic, how the usage of resources differ between teaching modalities, and how the flexibility brought by the hybrid modality and its elements benefited students.

Throughout the chapters included in this dissertation, various types of interactions occurring in educational settings are explored, aiming to provide a comprehensive understanding of their dynamics. These interactions were analysed to explore the extent to which they inform features and changes in undergraduates' learning strategies and behaviours. In addition to interactions with the learning content, it includes interactions that are mediated through the digital ecosystem, where changes in teaching modalities, assessment structure, or resources provided are reflected. From the students perspective, it is how and when they interact with the digital ecosystem. From the teachers perspective these interactions reflect how the system resources support their teaching practices. The exploration of interactions student-student and student-instructor interactions showed how these interactions influence how the resources are used, and how significant they are to support the students. These chapters provide a broader perspective on how the analysed interactions influence each other, as previously discussed.

Overall, the research in these chapters underscores the need for a compre-

hensive framework that captures the diverse interactions occurring in educational contexts. Nonetheless, there is still a lack of a unified framework or taxonomy aiming to describe all of these interactions, despite their identified dynamic nature in different environments [71]. The development of models and frameworks that capture the complexity of interactions in educational contexts is essential, as it would provide a solid foundation for designing effective instructional strategies and improving learning outcomes. However, these models should be adapted to specific educational contexts and learning objectives in order to ensure their relevance and effectiveness.

In the light of these limitations, one of the main contributions of this dissertation is a conceptual framework that takes the point of departure in the limitations, and in the four years of empirical work alongside the papers on which this dissertation rests [1]–[6]. The resulting conceptual framework for LA research on learning strategies and behaviours from an interactions perspective can be visualised in Figure 9.1. The framework acknowledges the dynamic nature of digital and non-digital interactions as they evolve and influence each other [232].

As digital technology-enhanced resources become more readily available in educational settings, it becomes more important to develop and adopt holistic perspectives on interactions. The framework considers the dynamic nature of interactions and the role they play in studying varied modalities, providing a foundation for both LA research on learning strategies and behaviours and the design of effective instructional practices and interventions. It comprises two levels, interaction level and institutional level. Interaction level is primarily inspired by Chen [235] and Wang, Chen, and Anderson [72], considering operation interactions as the basis for information and concept interactions [235], and the interdependence between these interaction types [72]. Nonetheless, it also underlines the influence of instructor-digital ecosystem/content interactions over learning strategies and behaviours [76]. Six additional elements are included in the framework, divided between interaction (human perspective, dynamics of learning, and value of data) and institutional level (technological infrastructure, institutional support, and data governance). These elements are included due to their role for supporting LA research from an interaction perspective. Whereas elements at interaction level are essential for the development of LA research on interactions, elements at institutional level contribute to both purposes, the development and adoption of LA research on interactions. These elements underscore both implications for research and practice discussed throughout this chapter, and are further described in Section 9.4.



Figure 9.1: Conceptual framework for LA research on learning strategies and behaviours from an interactions perspective.

### 9.3 Implications for a more cohesive practice

This subsection delves into the practical implications of the research findings presented, with the aim of highlighting the potential for actionable recommendations in real-world settings. Consequently, the research chapters included throughout this dissertation demonstrate their value for improving teaching and learning practices as well as LA adoption in the specific context in which they have been developed. The particular challenges faced also provide valuable insights for the improvement of the conditions that would support the development and adoption of LA research.

### Practical implications in regard to data

Firstly, from Chapters 7 [4] and 8 [5], [6] recommendations can be drawn in regards to data collection, data quality, and quantity. In particular, reviewing the way the users interact with the digital platforms, their needs, and the benefits they get from the digital platforms sheds light on potential ways to collect more and better data. For instance, in these chapters, gaining a better understanding of the instructors' needs and limitations for streaming and recording lectures allowed us to provide resources to address such needs, thus making it easier for them to use the digital platform (more data). Understanding the limitations of the data for the LA research could also shed light on alternative ways to collect better data and benefit students at the same time. For instance, in Chapter 7 [4], initial reviews of the data coming from the plat-

form Echo360 not only showed instructors' usage of the digital platform was limited in the sense of the available tools, it was also revealed that the way in which the instructors were using the digital platform was not consistent. This lack of consistency affected both using the data from the digital platform in combination with other platforms, as well as the students' experience with the digital platform, where the current settings made it difficult for them to sort, and find information about specific topics or teaching weeks. Consequently, the creation of guidelines and recommendations for instructors to use the digital platform in a more consistent way favoured both the development of LA research and the improvement of the students' experience. Moreover, these reviews should also include a full mapping of how their interactions can be better linked across platforms. The second example belongs to Chapter 8 [5], [6]; the analyses of the discussion forum showed that not only the low level of interaction with the forum threads, and potentially low levels of students' engagement (especially failed students) limited the extent to which these data can inform the identification of SaR, but also shed light on to the benefits of being active in the forum threads. Consequently, encouraging students to be more active in the forum could on the one hand support the students to access valuable information about the course through the discussion forum, and at the same time increase data quality and quantity for LA research.

#### Practical implications in regard to resources

Implications for practice also extend to the provision of support resources. In the first place, recommendations on the provision of resources for instructors can be drawn from Chapters 7 [4] and 8 [5], [6]. As in Chapter 7 [4], by understanding the way in which teachers use digital platforms, resources and recommendations can be created, allowing them to use digital platforms more efficiently, quickly, and appropriately. Alternatively, descriptive analyses in Chapter 8 [5], [6] showed variations in the workload experienced by instructors under different teaching modalities brought by the increase of both the students active in the course, and the number of posts and follow ups created in the forum. As shown in these studies, considering the teaching modality helps to dimension the extent of resources needed by instructors, not just in terms of technical or physical resources, such as the adequate technology for lecture streaming or recording; but also human resources, such as hiring enough teaching assistants to support teaching activities and students' support in external digital platforms.

Furthermore, recommendations about the provision of resources to support students' learning strategies and behaviours can be derived from studies presented in Chapters 4 [1], 5 [2], and 6. Whereas in Chapter 4 [1] the study profiles outlined highlight differences in the students' preferences regarding learning resources to use, such as preferring to attend the lectures at the university premises instead of watching lecture recordings or vice versa, Chapters 5 [2] and 6 [3] shed light into differences on how and when the students use such resources. Consequently, the provision of resources to enhance flexibility both in attendance and learning activity is considered essential. The need for such resources to support students and enhance flexibility has been demonstrated, but further exploration of the underlying factors influencing non-high achievers' use of these resources is needed to identify potential resources that can be used to support them. Examples of such resources include supporting the students in becoming familiar with the digital platforms available to them in each course, ensuring they know which platforms are being used by the instructors, how to access and use them and how to access the learning resources in those digital platforms if needed.

#### Practical implications in regard to support

Another set of implications for practice relates to the institutional support needed. Participation of different stakeholders, including not only academic, but also educational development, information technology, and administrative stakeholders is needed to ensure the successful development, adoption, implementation, and evaluation of LA research and findings. For instance, for development, support for accessing, collecting, and safely storing data from institutional systems and digital platforms is needed. Consequently, administrative and information technology stakeholders should be involved to provide the adequate infrastructure, to grant access to relevant data and platforms, and ensure the data collected is used responsibly and in compliance with relevant privacy and ethical guidelines.

The involvement of educational development stakeholders is essential throughout the LA life cycle. Their insights on the teaching and learning environment, institutional values, and resources available can contribute to the design and implementation of effective LA interventions. Furthermore, both administrative and educational development active involvement in the implementation and adoption process is crucial for growing faculty and student participation. Examples of how their active participation would benefit LA research can be found in Chapters 4 [1], and 7 [4]. In Chapter 4 [1], data from an online survey distributed to the students in 2019 was used to build a student social network and characterise study profiles through the community detection methods. From 2021, and throughout the course of this doctoral research, efforts have been made to collect data from a similar survey. Students were invited to take part in the survey at the beginning of each term. To increase their participation levels, some professors agreed to advertise the survey and granted some lecture time for the students to answer the survey. Efforts to achieve this objective were supplemented by distributing gift cards through raffles for participants, as well as promoting the survey through multiple communication channels such as emails and announcements in university corridors. In Chapter 7 [4] on the other hand, the programme created to support instructors in creating and providing educational resources was created with support of the educational development office to promote the programme among the university departments.

Overall, the implications discussed in this section can guide instructors towards more cohesive teaching practices. For instance, teaching practices can be enhanced through the use of digital technology for providing resources, while also taking into consideration different student profiles and how their profiles can be supported through digital platforms. For example, providing lecture recordings can benefit students who prefer to watch lectures on their own, cannot attend in person, or need to revisit the material at a different time. Similarly, the provision of resources such as quizzes and polls can be beneficial in maintaining students' motivation and engagement, while also allowing them to become familiar with the learning content. Furthermore, discussion forums offer additional communication channels between students and instructors. Additionally, participation in institutional programmes that support instructors and their teaching practices can be beneficial for course management and improvement.

Finally, it is important to emphasise that from the standpoint of adoption and implementation, LA will not be successfully embraced merely by the efforts of a single individual or department. On the contrary, systemic and institutional support is essential for such implementations. For example, the schedule modification implemented in Chapter 6 [3], thanks to the support from professors and university administrators.

# 9.4 Recommendations for development and adoption of LA research from an interaction perspective

The implications for research and practice discussed above provide the basis for proposing a set of recommendations for supporting the further development and adoption of LA research.

#### **Recommendations for adoption**

In regards to adoption, three key recommendations are drawn. These recommendations are included in the framework at institutional level (Figure 9.1).

- Technological infrastructure: The provision of adequate technical resources to support current teaching practices and facilitate alternative teaching methods

### 9.4. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR DEVELOPMENT AND ADOPTION OF LA RESEARCH FROM AN INTERACTION PERSPECTIVE 137

when necessary. Special emphasis should be placed on technological resources that enhance flexibility and selection of educational resources and learning strategies.

- Institutional support: LA adoption would benefit from the active participation and engagement of institutional departments involved in learning and teaching practices, including academic, educational development, and information technology departments.
- Data governance: The creation of a well-outlined data governance programme is essential for the adoption of LA research. It should consist of policies and procedures aimed at ensuring data quality, management, privacy, security, and accessibility. Regulatory compliance should also be taken into account to protect sensitive information and personal data.

### Recommendations for development

The recommendations presented above, which are also essential for LA development, are complemented by the following recommendations aimed at facilitating the investigation of interactions in higher education. Accordingly, these recommendations are included in the framework at interaction level (Figure 9.1).

- Dynamics of learning: A comprehensive investigation of interactions in educational contexts should account for the influence of temporal and social temporal elements. Such effects and influence should be investigated both individually and combined to better understand how they shape learning strategies and behaviours.
- Value of data: Data comes from a wide range of sources and it is recommended that various sources of data be considered in the learning environment. Exploring the value of data (not just big data), recognising the value of small data sets from digital educational platforms would benefit the development of LA research. Furthermore, the study of interactions can be enhanced by exploring ways to combine multiple quantitative and qualitative data sources.
- Human perspective: The development of LA benefits from acknowledging the human perspective involved in several interactions, including humanhuman, and human-system/content. This perspective can provide insights into elements that may be overlooked or undervalued in other approaches, identify areas of improvement and user needs.

### 9.5 Research limitations

It is important to acknowledge the inherent limitations of this research. Firstly, in regards to the type of interactions addressed, throughout the chapters included in this dissertation, elements of machine-machine [236] or content-content [75], [76] interactions, such as their limitations and influence on learning strategies and behaviours are not explored. Additionally, no investigation has been conducted regarding instructor-instructor [75], [76] interactions. The inclusion of these types of interactions should be considered for further research.

As a second concern, the use of self-reported measures and information, such as declared social ties, perspectives, and personal experience with digital platforms and resources expressed in semi-structured interviews, may lead to biases in the analyses, affecting their validity or reliability. For example, selfreporting social ties could be biased by students stating more social ties that are actually less meaningful to them than they claim. Furthermore, information gathered through semi-structured interviews may be biased towards positive (or negative) outcomes, resulting in a misrepresentation of certain outcomes.

In the third place, in this dissertation the term "lecture recordings" is used without distinguishing between pre-recordings, lecture recordings in hybrid settings (recording of the streaming), or lecture recordings in on-site settings (recording of the lecture). Although the type of recording provided is related to the teaching modality as Chapters 5 and 6 explore, investigating the differences among these types of recordings, their influence on learning strategies, or pedagogical implications were out of the scope of this dissertation.

Finally, the timeline in which this research took place is another noteworthy limitation. While providing valuable insights into the effects of the pandemic on teaching and learning practices, it also implies limitations for generalising to other contexts. The educational environment in Iceland during the pandemic differed from those in other locations due to the restrictions, availability of resources, and size of the student population.

### Chapter 10

## Conclusion

"A través de la educación, encontré la palabra libertad."

— Eufrosina Cruz Mendoza

"Through education, I found freedom." — Eufrosina Cruz Mendoza

### 10.1 Main contributions

This dissertation presented five chapters focused on exploring different types of interactions in higher education to investigate learning-related strategies and behaviours. In their own way, each of the studies contributes to answering the research question that runs throughout this dissertation: *How and to what extent can the analysis of interactions be used to inform features and changes in undergraduates' learning strategies and behaviours?* 

In Chapter 4, we explored the extent to which community detection methods applied to social networks built based on declared students' social interactions inform the characterisation of undergraduates' study profiles. We identify and characterise five study profiles, providing insights into how these profiles might evolve as the students progress in their studies and acquire more experience and connections. We also provide insights into how and to what extent different study profiles might been impacted by the pandemic outbreak.

In Chapter 5, we explored what differences were present between high and low achievers in terms of the use of educational resources in relation to assignment submission. By combining data sources we shed light on the relationship between usage of resources, assignments submission, and academic performance.

In Chapter 6, we explored changes in the students' usage of the digital ecosystem when the pandemic hit as well as the extent to which a data-driven schedule intervention was helpful to support the students' learning activity. We found changes in the way the students organised their time and activity during the pandemic. The evaluation of the intervention implemented showed the intervention did not impact the grade distribution and how the new schedule and the resources provided impacted the students' learning experience.

In Chapter 7, we presented the design and initial adoption of an institutional programme to support teachers in creating and providing educational materials. Furthermore, the programme aimed to support students' learning experience by increasing consistency among courses and material provided, facilitating data collection, and improving the quality and quantity of data.

Finally, in Chapter 8, we explored interactions that occurred through online discussion forums under different teaching modalities. We showed how temporal network measures reflect changes on the teaching modality, providing insights into the instructors role in communication. Moreover, based on the interactions occurring under fully online teaching modality, we explored the extent to which network measures are helpful to inform the identification of SaR of failing. We found that, despite their potential, such implementation is highly limited by the data sparsity and complexity brought by the nature of the interactions happening in the discussion forum.

Three key contributions can be summed up in this dissertation. Firstly, in relation to the research question and the study of interactions in educational contexts, each of these chapters as summarised above sheds light on the way these interactions relate to the learning strategies and activity. From one perspective, interactions can shape or influence the students' learning activity; for example, students' social connections and the resources provided by instructors through the digital ecosystem or content. From another standpoint, students' interactions with and through the digital ecosystem and its elements reflect students' learning strategies and changes in their behaviour, providing valuable insights to support them. Overall, along with a set of practical implications, this dissertation outlines an overview of these interactions and their relationship with learning strategies. Based on the dissertation findings and implications, the research question finds its answer in the conceptual framework for LA research on learning strategies from an interactions perspective presented (Figure 9.1).

The second key contribution relates to LA research. The overall perspective provided by the studies in this dissertation as a whole, contributes to the LA broader objective by providing insights into (i) students behaviours, interactions, and the usage of course material, (ii) personalised and effective learning experiences, (iii) the identification of inefficient behaviours and potential improvements of course design, as well as (iv) interventions in educational settings [60].

Lastly, the third key contribution is associated with the effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on teaching and learning practices in higher education. In this dissertation, insights on this element and its impact are explored from three viewpoints, including the students, instructors, and digital ecosystem usage throughout the pandemic.

Ultimately, the studies included in this dissertation are helpful resources to deepen our understanding of interactions in the context of Icelandic undergraduate programmes. In turn, this has the potential to inform the development of effective pedagogical strategies for this context, by extending our understanding of the way digital technology and resources available in digital ecosystems are inextricably linked to educational practices [232].

### 10.2 Future work

As Chapters 4 to 8 conclude with a discussion on future research opportunities to the respective project, this section presents additional projects and research directions beyond what has already been discussed.

### **10.2.1** Longitudinal evolution of study profiles

In the research conducted thus far, interactions pertaining to students' learning strategies and behaviours have been explored, shedding light on their temporal dynamics, as discussed in the previous chapter. Specifically, in four out of the five chapters included, insights related to temporal changes in study profiles and strategies are provided and analysed. Longitudinal data collection of students' social networks is challenging and the availability of longitudinal open data sets of students' social connections is limited.

Throughout the development of this doctoral research, efforts were made to gather data on how students' social networks change as they progress in their undergraduate programmes. From autumn 2021 to spring 2024, six rounds of data collection on students' social ties were conducted. The students were invited to take part in the study, thus their participation was not mandatory although it was encouraged by the professors as well as gift cards giveaways. Nonetheless, the response rates of each students' cohort were not high enough to allow for longitudinal analyses of changes in social ties to be conducted.

Overcoming these data limitations by improving response rates on students' social networks has the potential to make significant contributions to the field as it would offer several opportunities for further research on interactions in higher education. For instance, a first possibility already being explored in collaboration with other universities in Iceland; focuses on investigating social influence effects on study profiles and learning preferences, motivation, engagement, and academic attrition. Furthermore, this study would also provide valuable insights into the relationship between academic performance and social connections over time. Furthermore, it would also be possible to examine whether networks constructed based on interactions with digital ecosystems or educational resources can be utilised to replicate students' social networks.

### 10.2.2 Socio-temporal data augmentation

Students' social interactions are essential for emotional wellbeing and sense of belonging in higher education [237], [238]. Additionally, as they are related to academic engagement, performance, and attrition [52], [239] their investigation offers many opportunities to inform the identification of SaR. Furthermore, students' social connections are not static; rather, they can change over time for a variety of reasons [123].

Thus, the use of temporal network measures for performance prediction through quantitative analytical methods would potentially inform not only the identification of SaR (as in Chapter 8) but also, depending on the measures included, could be useful to identify patterns and trends in students' engagement over time, as well as to inform the development and implementation of interventions to support students.

In that sense, in contrast to the models implemented in Chapter 8, the development of homophily-based network augmentation strategies specially created taking into consideration the characteristics of social networks in educational contexts has the potential to support the implementation of classification models by addressing the grade distribution imbalance. Consequently, the development of these augmentation strategies would lead to better representations of the original data in the augmented training data set. This would reduce overfitting and improve prediction performance in small data sets.

# 10.2.3 Interactions with generative AI-based educational resources

In light of the increased proliferation of generative artificial intelligence (AI), the imperative need for a better understanding of the dynamics and patterns in human-machine social systems has been highlighted [236]. In alignment, the increased availability of AI-based tools and their adoption in educational contexts have raised multiple concerns in the academic community since their release. While some concerns relate to implicit biases in the algorithms used for these tools' development, other concerns pertain to their impact on teaching and learning practices, academic integrity, data privacy, and institutional policy [240], [241]. Although these tools, for instance writing assistants, were not specifically developed for their use in education, they have the potential to transform teaching and learning practices [242]. Consequently, it is essential to gain a deeper understanding of how students and instructors interact with these tools. This will enable us to better assess the potential risks and benefits of their adoption in educational contexts, inform the development of revised teaching methodologies, and provide support for institutional policy development.

## Bibliography

- N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Exploring study profiles of computer science students with social network analysis," in *The 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, ser. The 55th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS), Jan. 2022. DOI: 10.24251/HICSS.2022.214.
- [2] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Making the most of slides and lecture captures for better performance: A learning analytics case study in higher education," in *The 56th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS)*, Jan. 2023, pp. 1291– 1300. DOI: 10.24251/HICSS.2023.159.
- [3] N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Digitalization and digital competence in educational contexts," in Routledge, Dec. 2023, ch. A learning analytics-driven intervention to support students' learning activity and experiences, pp. 81–102, ISBN: 978-1-00-335569-4. DOI: 10.4324/9781003355694-10.
- [4] N. G. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Supporting teachers in higher education: Design of an institutional programme from a socio-technical perspective," *Frontiers in Education*, (Year), in submission.
- [5] N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Analysis of discussion forum interactions for different teaching modalities based on temporal social networks," in *Proceedings of the NetSciLA22 workshop*, *March 22, 2022*, 2022, pp. 23–32. [Online]. Available: https://ceurws.org/Vol-3258/article\_3.pdf.
- [6] N. G. López Flores, V. Uc Cetina, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Threads of complexity: Lessons learnt from predicting student failure through discussion forums' social-temporal dynamics," in *Frontiers in Education FIE 2024*, under review, 2024.

- [7] E. Tiukhova, P. Vemuri, N. López Flores, et al., "Explainable learning analytics: Assessing the stability of student success prediction models by means of explainable ai," *Decision Support Systems*, p. 114 229, Apr. 2024, ISSN: 0167-9236. DOI: 10.1016/j.dss.2024.114229. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167923624000629.
- [8] N. G. López Flores, I. K. Ingólfsdóttir, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Design in the wild: A study into how high school students identify and perceive misleading visualisations," in *ItAIS Association for Information* Systems 2024, under review, 2024.
- [9] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Early detection of students at risk of railing using a dynamic network approach," in *NetSci2023*, Jul. 2023.
- [10] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Serious games for independent learning in k-12 education: A network overview," in *NetSci 2023. Network Science and Education.*, Jul. 2023.
- [11] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Taking advantage of slides and lecture captures for better performance: A case study in higher education," in *Póðarspegillinn 2022: Distance Learning* in Higher Education, Reykjavik, Iceland, 2022.
- [12] N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Data collection for temporal networks in higher education: A study on the evolution of study profiles," in *European Conference on Social Networks (EUSN)*, Sep. 2022.
- [13] N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "A learning analytics application for data-driven improvement implementation in higher education," in *European Conference on Operational Research (EURO)*, Espoo, Finland, Jul. 2022.
- [14] N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Asynchronous and synchronous teaching and learning: Designing university-wide instructional material to support teachers in the post-pandemic normality of higher education," in *INTED2022 Proceedings*, ser. 16th International Technology, Education and Development Conference, IATED, Mar. 2022, pp. 6992–6998, ISBN: 978-84-09-37758-9. DOI: 10.21125 / inted.2022.1769.
- [15] N. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Evaluating the effect of a pandemic-based intervention in undergraduate class schedules," in *INTED2022 Proceedings*, ser. 16th International Technology, Education and Development Conference, Online Conference: IATED, Mar. 2022, p. 6890, ISBN: 978-84-09-37758-9. DOI: 10.21125/inted.2022.1748.

- [16] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Exploring study profiles of computer science students with social network analysis," in *Complex networks: Theory, methods and applications. Lake Como School* of Advanced Studies, 2022.
- [17] N. G. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "Analysis of discussion forum interactions for different teaching modalities based on temporal social networks," in *Learning analytics and Knowledge Conference (LAK 2022) Mini-track: Networks and learning analytics: Addressing Educational Challenges.*, 2022.
- [18] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Facilitating the use of echo360 for teachers: A novel institutional program," in *Echo Experience 2022*, 2022.
- [19] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Supporting multiple teaching modalities using echo360," in *Perspectives on Reshaping Higher Education. An Echo360 Webinar Series*, 2021.
- [20] N. López Flores, M. Óskarsdóttir, and A. S. Islind, "From on-site to online teaching: Analysis of temporal social networks in higher education," in *Complex Networks 2021*, ser. The 10TH International Conference on Complex Networks and their Applications, Nov. 2021.
- [21] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Effects of the covid-19 pandemic on learning and teaching: A case study from higher education in iceland.," in *Póðarspegillinn 2021. Málstofa: Menntun, kennsla og Covid-19*, Reykjavik, Iceland, 2021.
- [22] N. G. López Flores, "Learning together: Redes sociales para entender y mejorar la educación," in Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán, 20 Aniversario de la licenciatura en Actuaría, México, 2023.
- [23] N. G. López Flores, "Learning & social networks," in Tecnológico de Monterrey, Seminario de Ciencia de Datos, México, 2023.
- [24] N. G. López Flores, "Data for good: Learning from data to enhance educational quality.," in Advania Conference 2022, Reykjavik, Iceland, 2022.
- [25] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Exploring study profiles of computer science students with social network analysis," in *The YOUNG Online Seminar Series - Machine Learning NeEDS Mathematical Optimization*, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://congreso.us. es/mlneedsmo/.

- [26] U. Feyyad, "Data mining and knowledge discovery: Making sense out of data," *IEEE Expert*, vol. 11, no. 5, pp. 20–25, Oct. 1996, ISSN: 0885-9000. DOI: 10.1109/64.539013. [Online]. Available: http://ieeexplore. ieee.org/document/539013/.
- S. R. and A. Mahajan, "Big challenges? big data ...," International Journal of Computer Applications, vol. 131, no. 11, pp. 14–18, Dec. 2015, ISSN: 09758887. DOI: 10.5120/ijca2015907452. [Online]. Available: http://www.ijcaonline.org/research/volume131/number11/kalra-2015-ijca-907452.pdf.
- R. Bose, "Advanced analytics: Opportunities and challenges," en, Industrial Management & Data Systems, vol. 109, no. 2, pp. 155–172, Mar. 2009, ISSN: 0263-5577. DOI: 10.1108/02635570910930073. [Online]. Available: https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/ 02635570910930073/full/html.
- [29] Y. Wang, L. Kung, and T. A. Byrd, "Big data analytics: Understanding its capabilities and potential benefits for healthcare organizations," en, *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, vol. 126, pp. 3–13, Jan. 2018, ISSN: 00401625. DOI: 10.1016/j.techfore.2015.12.019. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0040162516000500.
- [30] M. Óskarsdóttir, C. Bravo, C. Sarraute, J. Vanthienen, and B. Baesens, "The value of big data for credit scoring: Enhancing financial inclusion using mobile phone data and social network analytics," en, *Applied Soft Computing*, vol. 74, pp. 26–39, Jan. 2019, ISSN: 15684946. DOI: 10.1016/ j.asoc.2018.10.004. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/ retrieve/pii/S156849461830560X.
- [31] K. McKnight, K. O'Malley, R. Ruzic, M. K. Horsley, J. J. Franey, and K. Bassett, "Teaching in a digital age: How educators use technology to improve student learning," *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*, vol. 48, no. 3, pp. 194–211, Jul. 2016, ISSN: 1539-1523. DOI: 10.1080/15391523.2016.1175856. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/ 10.1080/15391523.2016.1175856.
- [32] D. Gašević, S. Dawson, and G. Siemens, "Let's not forget: Learning analytics are about learning," *TechTrends*, vol. 59, no. 1, pp. 64–71, 2015, ISSN: 8756-3894. DOI: 10.1007/s11528-014-0822-x.
- J. E. Caldwell, "Clickers in the large classroom: Current research and best-practice tips," en, *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 9–20, Mar. 2007, ISSN: 1931-7913. DOI: 10.1187/cbe.06-12-0205.
   [Online]. Available: https://www.lifescied.org/doi/10.1187/cbe.06-12-0205.

- [34] L. Ean Heng, W. Pei Voon, N. A. Jalil, C. Lee Kwun, T. Chee Chieh, and N. Fatiha Subri, "Personalization of learning content in learning management system," in *Proceedings of the 2021 10th International Conference on Software and Computer Applications*, ser. ICSCA '21, event-place: Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, pp. 219–223, ISBN: 978-1-4503-8882-5. DOI: 10.1145/3457784.3457819. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10. 1145/3457784.3457819.
- [35] D. Cotton, P. Cotton, and J. Shipway, "Chatting and cheating: Ensuring academic integrity in the era of chatgpt," English, *INNOVATIONS IN EDUCATION AND TEACHING INTERNATIONAL*, Mar. 2023, ISSN: 1470-3297. DOI: 10.1080/14703297.2023.2190148.
- [36] M. Khalil and M. Ebner, "Learning analytics: Principles and constraints," in *EdMedia+ Innovate Learning*, Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE), 2015, pp. 1789–1799.
- [37] C. Lang, A. Wise, A. Merceron, D. Gasević, and G. Siemens, "What is learning analytics," in *The Handbook of Learning Analytics*, C. Lang, G. Siemens, and A. F. Wise, Eds., 2nd ed. SOLAR, 2022, pp. 8–18, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-3-4. DOI: 10.18608/hla22.001. [Online]. Available: https://www.solaresearch.org/publications/hla-22/hla22-chapter1/.
- [38] O. Viberg, M. Hatakka, O. Bälter, and A. Mavroudi, "The current landscape of learning analytics in higher education," *Computers in Human Behavior*, vol. 89, pp. 98–110, 2018, ISSN: 0747-5632. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.07.027.
- [39] Z. Papamitsiou, M. Giannakos, and X. Ochoa, "From childhood to maturity: Are we there yet? mapping the intellectual progress in learning analytics during the past decade," in *Proceedings of the Tenth International Conference on Learning Analytics & Knowledge*, Mar. 2020, pp. 559–568. DOI: 10.1145/3375462.3375519.
- P. Leitner, M. Khalil, and M. Ebner, "Learning analytics in higher education—a literature review," en, in *Learning Analytics: Fundaments, Applications, and Trends* (Studies in Systems, Decision and Control), A. Peña-Ayala, Ed., Studies in Systems, Decision and Control. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017, vol. 94, pp. 1–23, ISBN: 978-3-319-52976-9. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-52977-6\_1. [Online]. Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-319-52977-6\_1.
- [41] A. S. Alzahrani, Y.-S. Tsai, S. Iqbal, et al., "Untangling connections between challenges in the adoption of learning analytics in higher education," *Education and Information Technologies*, pp. 1–33, 2022.

- [42] D. Gašević, S. Dawson, T. Rogers, and D. Gasevic, "Learning analytics should not promote one size fits all: The effects of instructional conditions in predicting academic success," *The Internet and Higher Education*, vol. 28, pp. 68–84, Jan. 2016, ISSN: 10967516. DOI: 10.1016/j. iheduc.2015.10.002.
- [43] J. Nouri, M. Ebner, D. Ifenthaler, et al., "Efforts in europe for data driven improvement of education a review of learning analytics research in seven countries," *International Journal of Learning Analytics and Artificial Intelligence for Education (iJAI)*, vol. 1, no. 1, p. 8, Jul. 2019, ISSN: 2706-7564. DOI: 10.3991/ijai.v1i1.11053.
- [44] L. P. Macfadyen, "Institutional analytics," in *The Handbook of Learning Analytics*, C. Lang, G. Siemens, and A. F. Wise, Eds., 2nd ed. SOLAR, 2022, pp. 173–186, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-3-4. DOI: 10.18608/hla22.017.
   [Online]. Available: https://www.solaresearch.org/publications/hla-22/hla22-chapter17/.
- [45] O. H. Lu, A. Y. Huang, and S. J. Yang, "Impact of teachers' grading policy on the identification of at-risk students in learning analytics," en, *Computers & Education*, vol. 163, p. 104 109, Apr. 2021, ISSN: 03601315. DOI: 10.1016/j.compedu.2020.104109.
- [46] M. T. Ribeiro, S. Singh, and C. Guestrin, ""why should i trust you?": Explaining the predictions of any classifier," in *Proceedings of the 22nd ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining*, ser. KDD '16, New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2016, pp. 1135–1144, ISBN: 978-1-4503-4232-2. DOI: 10.1145/2939672.2939778. [Online]. Available: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/2939672.2939778.
- [47] C. Z. Cremer, "Deep limitations? examining expert disagreement over deep learning," en, *Progress in Artificial Intelligence*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 449–464, Dec. 2021, ISSN: 2192-6352, 2192-6360. DOI: 10.1007 / s13748-021-00239-1.
- [48] A. Thuy and D. F. Benoit, "Explainability through uncertainty: Trust-worthy decision-making with neural networks," *European Journal of Operational Research*, Sep. 2023, ISSN: 0377-2217. DOI: 10.1016/j.ejor.2023. 09.009. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0377221723007105 (visited on 09/27/2023).
- $\begin{array}{ll} \mbox{[49]} & \mbox{UNESCO}, \mbox{Distance learning strategies in response to COVID-19 school closures} & \mbox{(UNESCO COVID-19 education response: Education Sector issue notes, 2.1). 2020. [Online]. Available: https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ ark:/48223/pf0000373305?posInSet=8\%5C&queryId=N-bceb176b-d64a-48ba-81e5-3eb9210a87df. \end{array}$

- [50] C. Hodges, S. Moore, B. Lockee, T. Trust, and A. Bund, *The Differ*ence Between Emergency Remote Teaching and Online Learning, Publication Title: EDUCAUSE Review, 2020. [Online]. Available: https: //er.educause.edu/articles/2020/3/the-difference-between-emergencyremote-teaching-and-online-learning.
- S. Willermark, "Who's there? characterizing interaction in virtual classrooms," en, *Journal of Educational Computing Research*, vol. 59, no. 6, pp. 1036–1055, Oct. 2021, ISSN: 0735-6331. DOI: 10.1177/0735633120988530.
   [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1177/0735633120988530.
- [52] A. Bandura, "Social learning through imitation.," 1962.
- [53] P. H. Winne and A. F. Hadwin, "Studying as self-regulated learning," in *Metacognition in Educational Theory and Practice*. Routledge, 1998, ISBN: 978-1-4106-0235-0.
- [54] G. Siemens, "Connectivism: A learning theory for the digital age," International Journal of Instructional Technology and Distance Learning, 2004. [Online]. Available: https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/ Connectivism%3A-A-Learning-Theory-for-the-Digital-Age-Siemens/ 7c7dd6c900c031b3685c761c72ebafdf3004caed.
- [55] B. I. Omodan, "Analysis of connectivism as a tool for posthuman university classrooms," *Journal of Curriculum Studies Research*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 1–12, Mar. 2023, ISSN: 2690-2788. DOI: 10.46303/jcsr.2023.2.
- [56] P. M. Leonardi, "Materiality, sociomateriality, and socio-technical systems: What do these terms mean? how are they different? do we need them," *Materiality and organizing: Social interaction in a technological* world, vol. 25, no. 10, pp. 10–1093, 2012.
- [57] S. Sarker, S. Chatterjee, X. Xiao, and A. Elbanna, "The sociotechnical axis of cohesion for the is discipline: Its historical legacy and its continued relevance," *MIS Quarterly*, vol. 43, no. 3, pp. 695–720, Sep. 2019, ISSN: 0276-7783. DOI: 10.25300/MISQ/2019/13747. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.25300/MISQ/2019/13747.
- [58] D. Gašević and A. Merceron, The Handbook of Learning Analytics, 2nd ed., C. Lang, G. Siemens, and A. F. Wise, Eds. SOLAR, 2022, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-3-4. DOI: 10.18608/hla22. [Online]. Available: https: //www.solaresearch.org/publications/hla-22/.
- [59] A. Dutt, M. A. Ismail, and T. Herawan, "A systematic review on educational data mining," *IEEE Access*, vol. 5, 2017, ISSN: 2169-3536. DOI: 10.1109/ACCESS.2017.2654247.

- [60] K. De Witte and M.-A. Chénier, "Learning analytics in education for the twenty-first century," en, in *Handbook of Computational Social Science for Policy*, E. Bertoni, M. Fontana, L. Gabrielli, S. Signorelli, and M. Vespe, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2023, pp. 305–326, ISBN: 978-3-031-16623-5. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-031-16624-2\_16.
  [Online]. Available: https://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-031-16624-2\_16.
- [61] S. Roy and S. N. Singh, "Emerging trends in applications of big data in educational data mining and learning analytics," in 2017 7th International Conference on Cloud Computing, Data Science Engineering -Confluence, 2017, pp. 193–198. DOI: 10.1109/CONFLUENCE.2017. 7943148.
- [62] H. Aldowah, H. Al-Samarraie, and W. M. Fauzy, "Educational data mining and learning analytics for 21st century higher education: A review and synthesis," *Telematics and Informatics*, vol. 37, pp. 13–49, Apr. 2019, ISSN: 0736-5853. DOI: 10.1016/j.tele.2019.01.007. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0736585318304234.
- [63] H. Lemos dos Santos, C. Cechinel, J. B. C. Nunes, and X. Ochoa, "An initial review of learning analytics in latin america," in 2017 Twelfth Latin American Conference on Learning Technologies (LACLO), Oct. 2017, pp. 1–9. DOI: 10.1109/LACLO.2017.8120913. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8120913.
- [64] A. S. Pinto, A. Abreu, E. Costa, and J. Paiva, "How machine learning (ml) is transforming higher education: A systematic literature review," *Journal of Information Systems Engineering and Management*, vol. 8, no. 2, p. 21168, Apr. 2023, ISSN: 2468-4376. DOI: 10.55267/iadt.07. 13227. [Online]. Available: https://www.jisem-journal.com/article/howmachine-learning-ml-is-transforming-higher-education-a-systematicliterature-review-13227.
- [65] U. Hoppe, "Computational methods for the analysis of learning and knowledge building communities," in *The Handbook of Learning Analytics*, C. Lang, G. Siemens, A. F. Wise, and D. Gasevic, Eds., 1st ed., Alberta, Canada: Society for Learning Analytics Research (SoLAR), 2017, pp. 23–33, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-0-3. [Online]. Available: http:// solaresearch.org/hla-17/hla17-chapter1.
- [66] M. Mendiburo, B. Sulcer, and T. Hasselbring, "Interaction design for improved analytics," in *Proceedings of the Fourth International Conference on Learning Analytics And Knowledge*, ser. LAK '14, New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Mar. 2014, pp. 78–

82, ISBN: 978-1-4503-2664-3. DOI: 10.1145/2567574.2567628. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/2567574.2567628.

- [67] F. F. Loperfido, A. Dipace, and A. Scarinci, "Qualitative learning analytics to detect students' emotional topography on eduopen," en, *Re*search on Education and Media, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 49–60, Jun. 2018.
  [Online]. Available: https://sciendo.com/article/10.1515/rem-2018-0007.
- [68] T. Farrell, A. Mikroyannidis, and H. Alani, ""we're seeking relevance": Qualitative perspectives on the impact of learning analytics on teaching and learning," en, in *Data Driven Approaches in Digital Education*, E. Lavoué, H. Drachsler, K. Verbert, J. Broisin, and M. Pérez Sanagustín, Eds., ser. Lecture Notes in Computer Science, Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017, pp. 397–402, ISBN: 978-3-319-66610-5. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-66610-5\_33.
- [69] P. Krieter, M. Viertel, and A. Breiter, "We know what you did last semester: Learners' perspectives on screen recordings as a long-term data source for learning analytics," en, in Addressing Global Challenges and Quality Education, C. Alario-Hoyos, M. J. Rodriguez-Triana, M. Scheffel, I. Arnedillo-Sánchez, and S. M. Dennerlein, Eds., ser. Lecture Notes in Computer Science, Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020, pp. 187–199, ISBN: 978-3-030-57717-9. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-57717-9\_14.
- [70] Cambridge University Press, Interaction, https://dictionary.cambridge. org/dictionary/english/interaction, Retrieved [January 29,2024], 2024. (visited on 01/29/2024).
- [71] T. Abreu Saurin and R. Patriarca, "A taxonomy of interactions in socio-technical systems: A functional perspective," *Applied Ergonomics*, vol. 82, p. 102 980, Jan. 2020, ISSN: 0003-6870. DOI: 10.1016/j.apergo. 2019.102980. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0003687019301930.
- [72] Z. Wang, L. Chen, and T. Anderson, "A framework for interaction and cognitive engagement in connectivist learning contexts," en, *The International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, vol. 15, no. 2, Apr. 2014, ISSN: 1492-3831. DOI: 10.19173/irrodl.v15i2.1709. [Online]. Available: https://www.irrodl.org/index.php/irrodl/article/view/ 1709.
- [73] E. Szeto and A. Y. N. Cheng, "Towards a framework of interactions in a blended synchronous learning environment: What effects are there on students' social presence experience?" *Interactive Learning Environments*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 487–503, Apr. 2016, ISSN: 1049-4820. DOI:

 $10.\,1080\,/\,10494820\,.\,2014\,.\,881391.$  [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/citedby/10.1080/10494820.2014.881391.

- M. G. Moore, "Editorial: Three types of interaction," en, American Journal of Distance Education, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 1–7, Jan. 1989, ISSN: 0892-3647, 1538-9286. DOI: 10.1080/08923648909526659. [Online]. Available: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/08923648909526659.
- [75] T. Anderson and D. R. Garrison, "Learning in a networked world: New roles and responsibilities," in *Distance Learners in Higher Education: In*stitutional responses for quality outcomes. Madison, Wi.: Atwood, 1998.
- [76] D. R. Garrison, Understanding distance education: a framework for the future. London; New York: Routledge, 1989, ISBN: 978-0-415-02090-9.
- [77] S. Downes, "Recent work in connectivism," en, European Journal of Open, Distance and E-Learning, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 113–132, Jan. 2020, ISSN: 1027-5207. DOI: 10.2478/eurodl-2019-0014. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciendo.com/article/10.2478/eurodl-2019-0014.
- [78] O. Poquet and B. Chen, "Integrating theories of learning and social networks in learning analytics," *Theory informing and arising from learning analytics. Springer*, 2023.
- [79] S. Järvelä, P. A. Kirschner, E. Panadero, et al., "Enhancing socially shared regulation in collaborative learning groups: Designing for cscl regulation tools," *Educational Technology Research and Development*, vol. 63, no. 1, pp. 125–142, 2015.
- [80] R. Kaliisa, B. Rienties, A. I. Mørch, and A. Kluge, "Social learning analytics in computer-supported collaborative learning environments: A systematic review of empirical studies," *Computers and Education Open*, vol. 3, p. 100073, 2022, ISSN: 2666-5573. DOI: https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.caeo.2022.100073.
- [81] R. Ferguson and S. B. Shum, "Social learning analytics," in *Proceedings* of the 2nd International Conference on Learning Analytics and Knowledge - LAK '12, ACM Press, 2012, pp. 23–33, ISBN: 978-1-4503-1111-3. DOI: 10.1145/2330601.2330616.
- [82] B. Chen and O. Poquet, "Networks in learning analytics: Where theory, methodology, and practice intersect," *Journal of Learning Analytics*, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–12, Mar. 2022, ISSN: 1929-7750. DOI: 10.18608/jla. 2022.7697.
- [83] N. Gitinabard, F. Khoshnevisan, C. F. Lynch, and E. Y. Wang, "Your actions or your associates? predicting certification and dropout in moocs with behavioral and social features," in *International Educational Data Mining Society*, 2018.

- [84] D. Williams-Dobosz, R. F. L. Azevedo, A. Jeng, et al., "A social network analysis of online engagement for college students traditionally underrepresented in stem," in LAK21: 11th International Learning Analytics and Knowledge Conference, ser. LAK21, Irvine, CA, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, pp. 207–215, ISBN: 9781450389358. DOI: 10.1145/3448139.3448159. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/ 3448139.3448159.
- [85] M. S. Boroujeni, T. Hecking, H. U. Hoppe, and P. Dillenbourg, "Dynamics of mooc discussion forums," in *Proceedings of the Seventh International Learning Analytics & Knowledge Conference*, ser. LAK '17, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada: Association for Computing Machinery, 2017, pp. 128–137, ISBN: 9781450348706. DOI: 10.1145/3027385. 3027391. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3027385.3027391.
- [86] Y. Xu, C. Lynch, and T. Barnes, "How many friends can you make in a week?: Evolving social relationships in moocs over time," in *EDM*, 2018, pp. 97–105.
- [87] D. Blansky, C. Kavanaugh, C. Boothroyd, et al., "Spread of academic success in a high school social network," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 8, no. 2, Feb. 2013, ISSN: 1932-6203. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0055944.
- [88] B. Rienties and D. Tempelaar, "Turning groups inside out: A social network perspective," *Journal of the Learning Sciences*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 550–579, Oct. 2018, ISSN: 1050-8406. DOI: 10.1080/10508406.2017. 1398652.
  [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1080/10508406.2017. 1398652.
- [89] Q. Nguyen, O. Poquet, C. Brooks, and W. Li, "Exploring homophily in demographics and academic performance using spatial-temporal student networks," in *Proceedings of the 13th International Conference on Educational Data Mining, EDM 2020, Fully virtual conference, July 10-13, 2020*, A. N. Rafferty, J. Whitehill, C. Romero, and V. Cavalli-Sforza, Eds., International Educational Data Mining Society, 2020, ISBN: 978-1-7336736-1-7. [Online]. Available: https://educationaldatamining.org/ files/conferences/EDM2020/papers/paper\_170.pdf.
- [90] M. Saqr and S. López-Pernas, "How cscl roles emerge, persist, transition, and evolve over time: A four-year longitudinal study," *Computers & Education*, vol. 189, p. 104581, 2022, ISSN: 0360-1315. DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2022.104581. [Online]. Available: https: //www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S036013152200152X.
- [91] C. Lang, A. Wise, G. Siemens, and D. Gasevic, Handbook of Learning Analytics. Society for Learning Analytics Research (SoLAR), Jul. 2017, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-0-3. DOI: 10.18608/hla17.

- [92] S. Y. Lee, H. S. Chae, and G. Natriello, "Identifying user engagement patterns in an online video discussion platform.," *International Educational Data Mining Society*, 2018.
- [93] M. Dado and D. Bodemer, "A review of methodological applications of social network analysis in computer-supported collaborative learning," *Educational Research Review*, vol. 22, pp. 159–180, 2017, ISSN: 1747-938X. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2017.08.005. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1747938X17300325.
- [94] M. Saqr, O. Poquet, and S. López-Pernas, "Networks in education: A travelogue through five decades," *IEEE Access*, vol. 10, pp. 32361– 32380, 2022.
- [95] O. Poquet and S. Joksimović, "Cacophony of networks in learning analytics," in *The Handbook of Learning Analytics*, C. Lang, G. Siemens, A. F. Wise, D. Gašević, and A. Merceron, Eds., 2nd ed., Section: 4, Vancouver, Canada: SoLAR, 2022, pp. 38–45, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-3-4. [Online]. Available: https://www.solaresearch.org/publications/hla-22/hla22-chapter4/.
- [96] A. Nguyen, L. Gardner, and D. Sheridan, "A design methodology for learning analytics information systems: Informing learning analytics development with learning design," in *Proceedings of the 53rd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences*, 2020, pp. 108–117. DOI: 10.24251/hicss.2020.014.
- [97] Y.-S. Tsai, D. Rates, P. M. Moreno-Marcos, et al., "Learning analytics in european higher education—trends and barriers," Computers & Education, vol. 155, p. 103 933, Oct. 2020, ISSN: 03601315. DOI: 10.1016/j. compedu.2020.103933.
- [98] J. Jovanović, M. Saqr, S. Joksimović, and D. Gašević, "Students matter the most in learning analytics: The effects of internal and instructional conditions in predicting academic success," *Computers & Education*, vol. 172, p. 104251, Oct. 2021, ISSN: 0360-1315. DOI: 10.1016/j. compedu.2021.104251. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/S0360131521001287.
- [99] V. Sher, M. Hatala, and D. Gašević, "Analyzing the consistency in within activity learning patterns in blended learning," in *Proceedings* of the Tenth International Conference on Learning Analytics & Knowledge, 2020, pp. 1–10.

- B. Motz, J. Quick, N. Schroeder, J. Zook, and M. Gunkel, "The validity and utility of activity logs as a measure of student engagement," en, in *Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Learning Analytics* & Knowledge, Tempe AZ USA: ACM, Mar. 2019, pp. 300–309, ISBN: 978-1-4503-6256-6. DOI: 10.1145/3303772.3303789. [Online]. Available: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/3303772.3303789.
- [101] E. Panadero, J. Klug, and S. Järvelä, "Third wave of measurement in the self-regulated learning field: When measurement and intervention come hand in hand," *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 723–735, 2016.
- [102] W. Matcha, D. Gašević, A. Pardo, et al., "A systematic review of empirical studies on learning analytics dashboards: A self-regulated learning perspective," *IEEE Transactions on Learning Technologies*, vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 226–245, 2019.
- [103] K. Kapoor, A. Ziaee Bigdeli, Y. K. Dwivedi, A. Schroeder, A. Beltagui, and T. Baines, "A socio-technical view of platform ecosystems: Systematic review and research agenda," *Journal of Business Research*, vol. 128, pp. 94–108, May 2021, ISSN: 0148-2963. DOI: 10.1016/j.jbusres.2021. 01.060. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S0148296321000680 (visited on 11/28/2023).
- [104] P. M. Bednar and C. Welch, "Socio-technical perspectives on smart working: Creating meaningful and sustainable systems," en, *Information Systems Frontiers*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 281–298, Apr. 2020, ISSN: 1572-9419. DOI: 10.1007/s10796-019-09921-1.
- [105] J. Wang, D. Solan, and A. Ghods, "Distance learning success a perspective from socio-technical systems theory," *Behaviour & Information Technology*, vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 321–329, May 2010, Publisher: Taylor & Francis \_\_eprint: https://doi.org/10.1080/01449290903544645, ISSN: 0144-929X. DOI: 10.1080/01449290903544645. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1080/01449290903544645 (visited on 11/26/2023).
- [106] M. Molebatsi, "Socio-Technical Factors that Influence Learning Management Systems' Adoption in Developing Countries," en, in *The Mobile Learning Voyage From Small Ripples to Massive Open Waters*, T. H. Brown and H. J. van der Merwe, Eds., ser. Communications in Computer and Information Science, Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2015, pp. 391–404, ISBN: 978-3-319-25684-9. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-25684-9\_29.

- [107] A. S. Islind, L. Norström, H. Vallo Hult, and S. R. Olsson, "Socio-Technical Interplay in a Two-Sided Market: The Case of Learning Platforms," en, in *Digital Transformation and Human Behavior*, C. Metallo, M. Ferrara, A. Lazazzara, and S. Za, Eds., vol. 37, Series Title: Lecture Notes in Information Systems and Organisation, Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2021, pp. 33–53, ISBN: 978-3-030-47538-3. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-47539-0\_4. [Online]. Available: https://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-030-47539-0\_4 (visited on 11/22/2023).
- [108] T. Olney, S. Walker, C. Wood, and A. Clarke, "Are We Living In LA (P)LA Land? Reporting on the Practice of 30 STEM Tutors in their Use of a Learning Analytics Implementation at the Open University," en, Journal of Learning Analytics, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 45–59, Oct. 2021, Number: 3, ISSN: 1929-7750. DOI: 10.18608/jla.2021.7261. [Online]. Available: https://www.learning-analytics.info/index.php/JLA/article/ view/7261 (visited on 11/26/2023).
- [109] L. Mishra, T. Gupta, and A. Shree, "Online teaching-learning in higher education during lockdown period of covid-19 pandemic," *International Journal of Educational Research Open*, vol. 1, p. 100012, 2020, ISSN: 2666-3740. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedro.2020.100012. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2666374020300121.
- [110] N. N. M. Kasim and F. Khalid, "Choosing the right learning management system (lms) for the higher education institution context: A systematic review.," *International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning*, vol. 11, no. 6, 2016.
- [111] D. E. Stone and G. Zheng, "Learning management systems in a changing environment," in *Handbook of research on education and technology in a changing society*, IGI Global, 2014, pp. 756–767.
- [112] H. Coates, R. James, and G. Baldwin, "A critical examination of the effects of learning management systems on university teaching and learning," *Tertiary education and management*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 19–36, 2005.
- [113] E. Nordmann, C. Calder, P. Bishop, A. Irwin, and D. Comber, "Turn up, tune in, don't drop out: The relationship between lecture attendance, use of lecture recordings, and achievement at different levels of study," en, *Higher Education*, vol. 77, no. 6, pp. 1065–1084, Jun. 2019, ISSN: 0018-1560, 1573-174X. DOI: 10.1007/s10734-018-0320-8.
- [114] N. P. Morris, B. Swinnerton, and T. Coop, "Lecture recordings to support learning: A contested space between students and teachers," Computers & Education, vol. 140, p. 103 604, 2019, ISSN: 0360-1315. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2019.103604. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0360131519301575.
- [115] L. M. Nkomo, I. G. Ndukwe, and B. K. Daniel, "Social network and sentiment analysis: Investigation of students' perspectives on lecture recording," *IEEE Access*, vol. 8, pp. 228693–228701, 2020.
- [116] M. Sarsfield and J. Conway, "What can we learn from learning analytics? a case study based on an analysis of student use of video recordings," *Research in Learning Technology*, vol. 26, 2018.
- [117] V. Frith and P. Lloyd, "Student practices in use of lecture recordings in two first-year courses: Pointers for teaching and learning," *South African Journal of Higher Education*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 65–86, 2020.
- [118] D. Lee, R. Rothstein, A. Dunford, E. Berger, J. F. Rhoads, and J. DeBoer, ""connecting online": The structure and content of students' asynchronous online networks in a blended engineering class," *Computers & Education*, vol. 163, p. 104 082, 2021, ISSN: 0360-1315. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2020.104082. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0360131520302803.
- [119] B. Yang, H. Tang, L. Hao, and J. R. Rose, "Untangling chaos in discussion forums: A temporal analysis of topic-relevant forum posts in moocs," *Computers & Education*, vol. 178, p. 104 402, 2022, ISSN: 0360-1315. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2021.104402. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0360131521002797.
- M. Saqr and S. López-Pernas, "The curious case of centrality measures: A large-scale empirical investigation," *Journal of Learning Analytics*, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 13–31, Mar. 2022, ISSN: 1929-7750. DOI: 10.18608/jla. 2022.7415. [Online]. Available: https://learning-analytics.info/index. php/JLA/article/view/7415.
- [121] D. Barnes, "Exploratory talk for learning," *Exploring talk in school*, pp. 1–15, 2008.
- [122] N. Mercer, "The seeds of time: Why classroom dialogue needs a temporal analysis," en, *Journal of the Learning Sciences*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 33–59, Feb. 2008, ISSN: 1050-8406, 1532-7809. DOI: 10.1080/10508400701793182.
   [Online]. Available: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10508400701793182.

- [123] M. Saqr, J. Nouri, and U. Fors, "Temporality matters. a learning analytics study of the patterns of interactions and its relation to performance," in *EDULEARN18 Proceedings*, ser. 10th International Conference on Education and New Learning Technologies, Palma, Spain: IATED, Jul. 2018, pp. 5386–5393, ISBN: 978-84-09-02709-5. DOI: 10.21125/edulearn. 2018.1305. [Online]. Available: http://dx.doi.org/10.21125/edulearn. 2018.1305.
- [124] M. Saqr, J. Nouri, and U. Fors, "Time to focus on the temporal dimension of learning: A learning analytics study of the temporal patterns of students' interactions and self-regulation," *International Journal of Technology Enhanced Learning*, vol. 11, no. 4, pp. 398–412, 2019.
- [125] I. Molenaar and A. F. Wise, "Temporal aspects of learning analytics - grounding analyses in concepts of time," in *The Handbook of Learn*ing Analytics, C. Lang, G. Siemens, A. F. Wise, D. Gasevic, and A. Merceron, Eds., 2nd ed., Section: 7, Vancouver, Canada: SoLAR, 2022, pp. 66–76, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-3-4. [Online]. Available: https://www. solaresearch.org/publications/hla-22/hla22-chapter7/.
- [126] S. Knight, A. Friend Wise, and B. Chen, "Time for change: Why learning analytics needs temporal analysis," *Journal of Learning Analytics*, vol. 4, no. 3, pp. 7–17, Dec. 2017. DOI: 10.18608/jla.2017.43.2. [Online]. Available: https://learning-analytics.info/index.php/JLA/article/ view/5847.
- [127] M. Kuhn and K. Johnson, Feature engineering and selection: A practical approach for predictive models. CRC Press, 2019.
- [128] R. Huang, J. M. Spector, and J. Yang, *Educational Technology*. Springer, 2019.
- [129] N. G. López Flores, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Effects of the covid-19 pandemic on learning and teaching: A case study from higher education," arXiv preprint arXiv:2105.01432, arXiv-2105, 2021.
- [130] M. Gaebel, T. Zhang, H. Stoeber, and A. Morrisroe, "Digitally enhanced learning and teaching in european higher education institutions," European University Association absl., Tech. Rep., 2021.
- [131] A. Peña-Ayala, "Learning analytics: A glance of evolution, status, and trends according to a proposed taxonomy," WIREs Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery, vol. 8, no. 3, May 2018, ISSN: 1942-4787. DOI: 10.1002/widm.1243.
- [132] M. Brown, "Learning analytics: Moving from concept to practice," 2012.

- [133] A. Aleem and M. M. Gore, "Educational data mining methods: A survey," in 2020 IEEE 9th International Conference on Communication Systems and Network Technologies (CSNT), 2020, pp. 182–188. DOI: 10.1109/CSNT48778.2020.9115734.
- [134] C. C. Aggarwal, *Data Mining*. Springer International Publishing, 2015, ISBN: 978-3-319-14141-1. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-14142-8.
- [135] G. Deeva, S. Willermark, A. S. Islind, and M. Óskarsdóttir, "Introduction to the minitrack on learning analytics," in *Proceedings of the 54th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences*, 2021, pp. 1507– 1508. DOI: 10.24251/HICSS.2021.182.
- [136] F. Menczer, S. Fortunato, and C. A. Davis, *A first course in network science*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2020.
- [137] E. G. Sturludóttir, E. Arnardóttir, G. Hjálmtýsson, and M. Óskarsdóttir, Gaining insights on student course selection in higher education with community detection, 2021. arXiv: 2105.01589 [cs.SI].
- [138] S. Yassine, S. Kadry, and M.-A. Sicilia, "Application of community detection algorithms on learning networks. the case of khan academy repository," *Computer Applications in Engineering Education*, vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 411–424, 2020. DOI: 10.1002/cae.22212.
- [139] N. Ahmad and Z. Tasir, "Threshold value in automatic learning style detection," *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, vol. 97, pp. 346–352, 2013, ISSN: 1877-0428. DOI: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.10.244. [Online]. Available: https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.10.244.
- [140] R. Costaguta and M. de los Angeles Menini, "An assistant agent for group formation in cscl based on student learning styles," in *Proceedings of the 7th Euro American Conference on Telematics and Information Systems*, ser. EATIS '14, Valparaiso, Chile: Association for Computing Machinery, 2014, ISBN: 9781450324359. DOI: 10.1145/2590651.2590674.
  [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/2590651.2590674.
- [141] R. Shobbrook, P. Branch, and P. Ling, "Using educational data mining to test the validity of learning style theory," in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Teaching, Assessment, and Learning for Engineering (TALE), 2020, pp. 490–496. DOI: 10.1109/TALE48869.2020.9368442.
- [142] P. A. Kirschner, "Stop propagating the learning styles myth," Computers & Education, vol. 106, pp. 166–171, 2017, ISSN: 0360-1315. DOI: 10.1016/j.compedu.2016.12.006. [Online]. Available: https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2016.12.006.

- [143] M. Shirvani Boroujeni and P. Dillenbourg, "Discovery and temporal analysis of mooc study patterns," *Journal of Learning Analytics*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 16–33, 2019, ISSN: 1929-7750. DOI: 10.18608/jla.2019.61.2.
- K. Casey and D. Azcona, "Utilizing student activity patterns to predict performance," *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, vol. 14, no. 1, 2017, ISSN: 2365-9440. DOI: 10.1186/ s41239-017-0044-3. [Online]. Available: https://dx.doi.org/10.1186/ s41239-017-0044-3.
- [145] J.-C. Lemmens *et al.*, "Students' readiness for university education," Ph.D. dissertation, University of Pretoria, 2011.
- [146] K. S. Taber, "The use of cronbach's alpha when developing and reporting research instruments in science education," *Research in Science Education*, vol. 48, no. 6, Dec. 2018, ISSN: 0157-244X. DOI: 10.1007/s11165-016-9602-2.
- [147] L. Igual and S. Seguí, Introduction to Data Science. Springer International Publishing, 2017, ISBN: 978-3-319-50016-4. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-50017-1.
- [148] A.-L. Barabási and M. Pósfai, Network science. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016, ISBN: 9781107076266. [Online]. Available: http: //barabasi.com/networksciencebook/.
- M. E. J. Newman, "Assortative mixing in networks," *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 89, no. 20, 2002, ISSN: 0031-9007. DOI: 10.1103/physrevlett. 89.208701.
- [150] R. Robnett, "The role of peer support for girls and women in stem: Implications for identity and anticipated retention," *International Journal* of Gender, Science and Technology, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 232–253, 2013.
- [151] B. Blumberg, D. R. Cooper, and P. S. Schindler, Business research methods, 3rd ed. McGraw-Hill Higher Education, 2011, pp. 205–233.
- [152] E. M. Aucejo, J. French, M. P. Ugalde Araya, and B. Zafar, "The impact of covid-19 on student experiences and expectations: Evidence from a survey," *Journal of Public Economics*, vol. 191, p. 104 271, 2020, ISSN: 0047-2727. DOI: 10.1016/j.jpubeco.2020.104271. [Online]. Available: https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2020.104271.
- [153] A. Benito, K. Dogan Yenisey, K. Khanna, et al., "Changes That Should Remain in Higher Education Post COVID-19: A Mixed-Methods Analysis of the Experiences at Three Universities," *Higher Learning Re*search Communications, vol. 11, no. 0, Jan. 2021, ISSN: 2157-6254. DOI: 10.18870/hlrc.v11i0.1195. [Online]. Available: https://scholarworks. waldenu.edu/hlrc/vol11/iss0/4 (visited on 11/20/2023).

- [154] S. Roy and B. Covelli, "Covid-19 induced transition from classroom to online mid semester: Case study on faculty and students' preferences and opinions," *Higher Learning Research Communications*, vol. 11, no. 0, 2020. DOI: 10.18870/hlrc.v11i0.1197.
- [155] K. O'Neill, N. Lopes, J. Nesbit, S. Reinhardt, and K. Jayasundera, "Modeling undergraduates' selection of course modality: A large sample, multi-discipline study," *The Internet and Higher Education*, vol. 48, p. 100776, 2021, ISSN: 1096-7516. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. iheduc.2020.100776. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/S109675162030052X.
- [156] J. Nworie, Beyond COVID-19: What's Next for Online Teaching and Learning in Higher Education? en, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://er. educause.edu/articles/2021/5/beyond-covid-19-whats-next-for-onlineteaching-and-learning-in-higher-education (visited on 11/20/2023).
- [157] J. Code, R. Ralph, and K. Forde, "Pandemic designs for the future: Perspectives of technology education teachers during COVID-19," en, *Information and Learning Sciences*, vol. 121, no. 5/6, pp. 419–431, Jul. 2020, ISSN: 2398-5348, 2398-5348. DOI: 10.1108/ILS-04-2020-0112.
  [Online]. Available: https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10. 1108/ILS-04-2020-0112/full/html (visited on 11/20/2023).
- [158] J. Quick, B. Motz, J. Israel, and J. Kaetzel, "What college students say, and what they do: Aligning self-regulated learning theory with behavioral logs," in *Proceedings of the tenth international conference on learning analytics & knowledge*, 2020, pp. 534–543.
- [159] S. Joksimović, D. Gašević, T. M. Loughin, V. Kovanović, and M. Hatala, "Learning at distance: Effects of interaction traces on academic achievement," *Computers & Education*, vol. 87, pp. 204–217, 2015.
- [160] V. Sher, M. Hatala, and D. Gašević, "When do learners study? an analysis of the time-of-day and weekday-weekend usage patterns of learning management systems from mobile and computers in blended learning," *Journal of Learning Analytics*, pp. 1–23, May 2022.
- [161] F. Rodriguez, H. R. Lee, T. Rutherford, C. Fischer, E. Potma, and M. Warschauer, "Using click-stream data mining techniques to understand and support first-generation college students in an online chemistry course," in *LAK21: 11th International Learning Analytics and Knowl-edge Conference*, 2021, pp. 313–322.
- [162] M. R. Edwards and M. E. Clinton, "A study exploring the impact of lecture capture availability and lecture capture usage on student attendance and attainment," *Higher Education*, vol. 77, no. 3, pp. 403–421, 2019.

- [163] F. V. O'Callaghan, D. L. Neumann, L. Jones, and P. A. Creed, "The use of lecture recordings in higher education: A review of institutional, student, and lecturer issues," *Education and Information Technologies*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 399–415, 2017.
- [164] Echo360, Echo360, en-US. [Online]. Available: https://echo360.com/ (visited on 11/20/2023).
- [165] P. Newbold, Statistics for business and economics. Pearson, 2013.
- [166] J. M. Harackiewicz, A. M. Durik, K. E. Barron, L. Linnenbrink-Garcia, and J. M. Tauer, "The role of achievement goals in the development of interest: Reciprocal relations between achievement goals, interest, and performance.," *Journal of educational psychology*, vol. 100, no. 1, p. 105, 2008.
- [167] I. Brdar, M. Rijavec, and D. Loncaric, "Goal orientations, coping with school failure and school achievement," *European journal of psychology* of education, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 53–70, 2006.
- [168] R. B. King and D. M. McInerney, "The work avoidance goal construct: Examining its structure, antecedents, and consequences," *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 42–58, 2014.
- [169] S. Willermark, M. Óskarsdóttir, A. S. Islind, and G. Deeva, "Introduction to the minitrack on learning analytics," in *Proceedings of the 54th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences*, 2022, pp. 1726– 1727.
- [170] J. Saint, A. Whitelock-Wainwright, D. Gašević, and A. Pardo, "Tracesrl: A framework for analysis of microlevel processes of self-regulated learning from trace data," *IEEE Transactions on Learning Technologies*, vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 861–877, 2020.
- [171] S. Willermark and A. S. Islind, "Seven educational affordances of virtual classrooms," *Computers and Education Open*, vol. 3, p. 100078, Dec. 2022, ISSN: 26665573. DOI: 10.1016/j.caeo.2022.100078.
- [172] G. Deeva, J. D. Smedt, C. Saint-Pierre, R. Weber, and J. D. Weerdt, "Predicting student performance using sequence classification with timebased windows," *Expert Systems with Applications*, vol. 209, p. 118 182, Dec. 2022, ISSN: 09574174. DOI: 10.1016/j.eswa.2022.118182.
- [173] T. Verdonck, B. Baesens, M. Óskarsdóttir, and S. v. Broucke, "Special issue on feature engineering editorial," *Machine Learning*, pp. 1–12, 2021, ISSN: 1573-0565. DOI: 10.1007/s10994-021-06042-2.

- [174] Equity, Equality and Diversity in the Nordic Model of Education, en. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020, ISBN: 978-3-030-61647-2. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-61648-9. [Online]. Available: https://link. springer.com/10.1007/978-3-030-61648-9.
- [175] J. Saldaña, "Coding and analysis strategies," in *The Oxford Handbook* of *Qualitative Research*, P. Leavy, Ed. Oxford University Press, Jul. 2014, pp. 581–598, ISBN: 978-0-19-981175-5. DOI: 10.1093/oxfordhb/ 9780199811755.013.001. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1093/ oxfordhb/9780199811755.013.001.
- [176] T. Zhang, M. Taub, and Z. Chen, "Measuring the impact of covid-19 induced campus closure on student self-regulated learning in physics online learning modules," in *LAK21: 11th International Learning Analytics and Knowledge Conference*, ACM, Apr. 2021, pp. 110–120, ISBN: 978-1-4503-8935-8. DOI: 10.1145/3448139.3448150.
- [177] L. G. Rayburn and J. M. Rayburn, "Impact of course length and homework assignments on student performance," *Journal of Education for Business*, vol. 74, no. 6, pp. 325–331, Jul. 1999, ISSN: 0883-2323. DOI: 10.1080/08832329909601705.
- [178] B. Trout, "The effect of class session length on student performance, homework, and instructor evaluations in an introductory accounting course," *Journal of Education for Business*, vol. 93, no. 1, pp. 16–22, Jan. 2018, ISSN: 0883-2323. DOI: 10.1080/08832323.2017.1415196.
- [179] M. Miller, J. Rigney, D. Arnold, and D. Flaherty, "The effects of transitioning an undergraduate mechanical engineering course from shorter and more frequent class periods to longer and fewer in-class sessions," in ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition Proceedings, ASEE Conferences, 2019. DOI: 10.18260/1-2-33388.
- [180] A. Patricia Aguilera-Hermida, "College students' use and acceptance of emergency online learning due to COVID-19," en, *International Journal* of Educational Research Open, vol. 1, p. 100011, 2020, ISSN: 26663740.
  DOI: 10.1016/j.ijedro.2020.100011. [Online]. Available: https://linkinghub. elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S266637402030011X (visited on 11/20/2023).
- [181] U. Nations, Policy Brief: Education during COVID-19 and beyond, en, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://unsdg.un.org/resources/policy-briefeducation-during-covid-19-and-beyond,%20https://unsdg.un.org/ resources/policy-brief-education-during-covid-19-and-beyond (visited on 11/20/2023).

- [182] F. Martin, S. Kumar, A. D. Ritzhaupt, and D. Polly, "Bichronous online learning: Award-winning online instructor practices of blending asynchronous and synchronous online modalities," *The Internet and Higher Education*, vol. 56, p. 100 879, Jan. 2023, ISSN: 1096-7516. DOI: 10.1016/ j.iheduc.2022.100879.
- [183] B. Means, J. Neisler, and Larger Research Associates, "Suddenly online: A national survey of undergraduates during the COVID-19 pandemic," Digital Promise, Tech. Rep., 2020.
- [184] M. P. Abilleira, M.-L. Rodicio-García, M. L. Rodicio-García, M.-P. R.-d. Deus, and M. J. Mosquera-González, "Technostress in spanish university teachers during the covid-19 pandemic," *Frontiers in Psychology*, 2021. DOI: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.617650.
- [185] T. Trust and J. Whalen, "Should teachers be trained in emergency remote teaching? lessons learned from the covid-19 pandemic," *The Jour*nal of Technology and Teacher Education, 2020. DOI: null.
- [186] K. Nikolopoulou and M. Kousloglou, "Online teaching in covid-19 pandemic: Secondary school teachers' beliefs on teaching presence and school support," *Education Sciences*, 2022. DOI: 10.3390/educsci12030216.
- [187] S. M. Tsegay, S. M. Tsegay, M. A. Azeem, M. Ashraf, S. Perveen, and M. Z. Zegergish, "Online teaching during covid-19 pandemic: Teachers' experiences from a chinese university," *Sustainability*, 2022. DOI: 10. 3390/su14010568.
- [188] J.-H. Kim and E.-J. Myoung, "The influence of organizational supports on teachers' digital literacy through teachers' stress and collaboration for online teaching during covid-19 pandemic," 2022. DOI: 10.22590/ ecce.2022.26.2.119.
- [189] M. Li and Z. Yu, "Teachers' satisfaction, role, and digital literacy during the covid-19 pandemic," *null*, 2022. DOI: null.
- S. Willermark, M. Gellerstedt, and P. Nilsson, "Surviving or thriving? Exploring school leaders' perception of initiated digital transformation," en, *School Leadership & Management*, pp. 1–23, Nov. 2023, ISSN: 1363-2434, 1364-2626. DOI: 10.1080/13632434.2023.2282618. [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13632434.2023. 2282618 (visited on 11/28/2023).
- [191] U. H. Graneheim and B. Lundman, "Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: Concepts, procedures and measures to achieve trustworthiness," *Nurse Education Today*, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 105–112, Feb. 2004, ISSN: 0260-6917. DOI: 10.1016/j.nedt.2003.10.001.

- [192] D. B. Tannehill, C. P. Serapiglia, and J. K. Guiler, "Administrative or faculty control of online course development and teaching: A comparison of three institutions," *Information Systems Education Journal*, vol. 16, pp. 26–34, 2018.
- [193] M. Lewis, Z. Deng, S. Krause-Levy, et al., "Exploring student experiences in early computing courses during emergency remote teaching," in Proceedings of the 26th ACM Conference on Innovation and Technology in Computer Science Education V. 1, ser. ITiCSE '21, Virtual Event, Germany: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, pp. 88– 94, ISBN: 9781450382144. DOI: 10.1145/3430665.3456315. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3430665.3456315.
- [194] H. V. Hult, A. S. Islind, C. M. Östlund, D. Holmgren, and P. Wekell, "Sociotechnical co-design with general pediatricians: Ripple effects through collaboration in action.," in *AMCIS*, 2020.
- [195] L. Găină and I.-D. Bălos, "Socio-Technical Challenge in the Selection of the Remote E-Learning Platform," en, *International conference KNOWLEDGE-BASED ORGANIZATION*, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 125–132, Jun. 2021. DOI: 10.2478/kbo-2021-0060. [Online]. Available: https://sciendo.com/ article/10.2478/kbo-2021-0060 (visited on 11/22/2023).
- [196] I. Widiaty, A. Ana, D. K. Suciati, Y. Achdiani, and S. R. Mubaroq, "Development of augmented reality technology in vocational school: A socio-technical curriculum framework," *Journal of Engineering Science* and Technology, vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 3094–3103, 2021.
- [197] N. Fair, "Collaborative social learning: Socio-technical module design in uk higher education-a case study," in *EDULEARN16 Proceedings*, IATED, 2016, pp. 8370–8380.
- [198] A. C. Moskal, S. J. Stein, and C. Golding, "Can you increase teacher engagement with evaluation simply by improving the evaluation system?" Assessment & Evaluation in Higher Education, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 286–300, Feb. 2016, Publisher: Routledge \_\_eprint: https://doi.org/10.1080/02602938.2015.1007838, ISSN: 0260-2938. DOI: 10.1080/02602938.2015.1007838. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1080/02602938.2015.1007838 (visited on 11/26/2023).
- [199] H. Wilson, M. Tucker, C. Hannibal, and Z. Qu, "Learning together, learning apart: Integrated action learning through a socio-technical systems lens," Action Learning: Research and Practice, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 5– 19, Jan. 2021, Publisher: Routledge \_\_eprint: https://doi.org/10.1080/14767333.2020.1843403, ISSN: 1476-7333. DOI: 10.1080/14767333.2020.1843403. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1080/14767333.2020.1843403 (visited on 11/26/2023).

- [200] P. A. Lizana, G. Vega-Fernadez, A. Gomez-Bruton, B. Leyton, and L. Lera, "Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Teacher Quality of Life: A Longitudinal Study from before and during the Health Crisis," en, International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, vol. 18, no. 7, p. 3764, Apr. 2021, ISSN: 1660-4601. DOI: 10.3390/ijerph18073764. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/18/7/3764 (visited on 11/20/2023).
- [201] P. A. Lizana and G. Vega-Fernadez, "Teacher Teleworking during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Association between Work Hours, Work–Family Balance and Quality of Life," en, *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, vol. 18, no. 14, p. 7566, Jul. 2021, ISSN: 1660-4601. DOI: 10.3390/ijerph18147566. [Online]. Available: https: //www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/18/14/7566 (visited on 11/20/2023).
- [202] P. Leitner, M. Khalil, and M. Ebner, "Learning Analytics in Higher Education—A Literature Review," en, in Learning Analytics: Fundaments, Applications, and Trends: A View of the Current State of the Art to Enhance e-Learning, ser. Studies in Systems, Decision and Control, A. Peña-Ayala, Ed., Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017, pp. 1– 23, ISBN: 978-3-319-52977-6. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-52977-6\_1. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-52977-6\_1 (visited on 11/27/2023).
- [203] K. Kitto, J. Whitmer, A. Silvers, and M. Webb, Creating Data for Learning Analytics Ecosystems, en-US, 2017. [Online]. Available: https: //www.solaresearch.org/core/creating-data-for-learning-analyticsecosystems/ (visited on 11/27/2023).
- [204] M. Saqr and S. López-Pernas, The Why, the What and the How to Model a Dynamic Relational Learning Process with Temporal Networks. Nov. 2022.
- [205] O. Poquet, M. Saqr, and B. Chen, "Recommendations for network research in learning analytics: To open a conversation," in *Proceedings of the NetSciLA2021 Workshop "Using Network Science in Learning Analytics: Building Bridges towards a Common Agenda" (NetSciLA2021)*, O. Poquet, B. Chen, M. Saqr, and T. Hecking, Eds., ser. CEUR Workshop Proceedings, Aachen, 2021, pp. 34–41. [Online]. Available: http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2868/#article\_7.
- [206] G. M. Weiss, N. Nguyen, K. Dominguez, and D. D. Leeds, Identifying hubs in undergraduate course networks based on scaled co-enrollments: Extended version, 2021. arXiv: 2104.14500 [cs.SI].

- [207] L. Yan, R. Martinez-Maldonado, B. G. Cordoba, et al., "Footprints at school: Modelling in-class social dynamics from students' physical positioning traces," in LAK21: 11th International Learning Analytics and Knowledge Conference, ser. LAK21, Irvine, CA, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, pp. 43–54, ISBN: 9781450389358. DOI: 10.1145/3448139.3448144. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/ 3448139.3448144.
- [208] O. Poquet, "Why birds of a feather flock together: Factors triaging students in online forums," in LAK21: 11th International Learning Analytics and Knowledge Conference, ser. LAK21, Irvine, CA, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, pp. 469–474, ISBN: 9781450389358. DOI: 10.1145/3448139.3448185. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3448139.3448185.
- [209] M. Saqr, S. López-Pernas, J. Jovanović, and D. Gašević, "Intense, turbulent, or wallowing in the mire: A longitudinal study of cross-course online tactics, strategies, and trajectories," en, *The Internet and Higher Education*, vol. 57, p. 100 902, Apr. 2023, ISSN: 10967516. DOI: 10.1016/ j.iheduc.2022.100902.
- [210] P. Marriott, "A longitudinal study of undergraduate accounting students' learning style preferences at two uk universities," Accounting Educa-tion, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 43–62, 2002.
- [211] P. Holme and J. Saramäki, "Temporal networks," *Physics Reports*, vol. 519, no. 3, pp. 97–125, 2012, Temporal Networks, ISSN: 0370-1573. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physrep.2012.03.001. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0370157312000841.
- [212] V. Nicosia, J. Tang, C. Mascolo, M. Musolesi, G. Russo, and V. Latora, "Graph metrics for temporal networks," in *Temporal Networks*, P. Holme and J. Saramäki, Eds. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2013, pp. 15–40, ISBN: 978-3-642-36461-7. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-36461-7\_2. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-36461-7\_2.
- [213] P. Holme and J. Saramäki, Temporal network theory. Springer, 2019, vol. 2.
- [214] V. Nicosia, J. Tang, M. Musolesi, G. Russo, C. Mascolo, and V. Latora, "Components in time-varying graphs," *Chaos: An Interdisciplinary Journal of Nonlinear Science*, vol. 22, no. 2, p. 023101, 2012. DOI: 10. 1063/1.3697996. eprint: https://doi.org/10.1063/1.3697996. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1063/1.3697996.

- [215] N. E. Friedkin, "Theoretical foundations for centrality measures," American Journal of Sociology, vol. 96, no. 6, pp. 1478–1504, May 1991, ISSN: 0002-9602, 1537-5390.
- [216] K. Vignery and W. Laurier, "A methodology and theoretical taxonomy for centrality measures: What are the best centrality indicators for student networks?" *PLoS One*, vol. 15, no. 12, e0244377, 2020.
- [217] M. Saqr, O. Viberg, J. Nouri, and S. Oyelere, "Multimodal temporal network analysis to improve learner support and teaching," in 2020 Cross-MMLA in Practice: Collecting, Annotating and Analyzing Multimodal Data Across Spaces, CrossMMLA 2020, 24 March 2020, CEUR-WS, 2020, pp. 30–33.
- [218] A. Vörös, Z. Boda, T. Elmer, et al., "The swiss studentlife study: Investigating the emergence of an undergraduate community through dynamic, multidimensional social network data," Social Networks, vol. 65, pp. 71–84, 2021, ISSN: 0378-8733. DOI: 10.1016/j.socnet.2020.11.006.
- [219] M. R. K. Dhurjad and M. S. S. Banait, "Imbalanced time series data classification using over-sampling technique," en, pp. 75–80, 2015.
- [220] T. Zhu, C. Luo, Z. Zhang, J. Li, S. Ren, and Y. Zeng, "Minority oversampling for imbalanced time series classification," en, *Knowledge-Based Systems*, vol. 247, p. 108764, Jul. 2022, ISSN: 09507051. DOI: 10.1016/j. knosys.2022.108764.
- [221] T. Zhao, X. Zhang, and S. Wang, "Graphsmote: Imbalanced node classification on graphs with graph neural networks," en, in *Proceedings of the 14th ACM International Conference on Web Search and Data Mining*, Virtual Event Israel: ACM, Mar. 2021, pp. 833–841, ISBN: 978-1-4503-8297-7. DOI: 10.1145/3437963.3441720. [Online]. Available: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/3437963.3441720.
- [222] B. Perozzi, R. Al-Rfou, and S. Skiena, "Deepwalk: Online learning of social representations," en, in *Proceedings of the 20th ACM SIGKDD* international conference on Knowledge discovery and data mining, New York New York USA: ACM, Aug. 2014, pp. 701–710, ISBN: 978-1-4503-2956-9. DOI: 10.1145/2623330.2623732. [Online]. Available: https://dl. acm.org/doi/10.1145/2623330.2623732.
- [223] A. Grover and J. Leskovec, "Node2vec: Scalable feature learning for networks," en, in *Proceedings of the 22nd ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining*, San Francisco California USA: ACM, Jul. 2016, pp. 855–864, ISBN: 978-1-4503-4232-2. DOI: 10.1145/2939672.2939754. [Online]. Available: https://dl.acm.org/ doi/10.1145/2939672.2939754.

- [224] A. Dempster, F. Petitjean, and G. I. Webb, "Rocket: Exceptionally fast and accurate time series classification using random convolutional kernels," *Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery*, vol. 34, no. 5, pp. 1454– 1495, 2020.
- [225] T. Cover and P. Hart, "Nearest neighbor pattern classification," *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 21–27, Jan. 1967, ISSN: 1557-9654. DOI: 10.1109/TIT.1967.1053964. [Online]. Available: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/1053964.
- [226] A. P. Bradley, "The use of the area under the roc curve in the evaluation of machine learning algorithms," en, *Pattern Recognition*, vol. 30, no. 7, pp. 1145–1159, Jul. 1997, ISSN: 0031-3203. DOI: 10.1016/S0031-3203(96) 00142-2.
- [227] T. Fawcett, "An introduction to roc analysis," en, Pattern Recognition Letters, ROC Analysis in Pattern Recognition, vol. 27, no. 8, pp. 861– 874, Jun. 2006, ISSN: 0167-8655. DOI: 10.1016/j.patrec.2005.10.010.
- P. H. Winne, "Learning analytics for self-regulated learning," in *The Handbook of Learning Analytics*, 2nd ed. SOLAR, 2022, pp. 78–85, ISBN: 978-0-9952408-3-4. DOI: 10.18608/hla22.008. [Online]. Available: https://www.solaresearch.org/publications/hla-22/hla22-chapter8/.
- [229] J. Zhang, M. Gao, and J. Zhang, "The learning behaviours of dropouts in moocs: A collective attention network perspective," en, *Computers & Education*, vol. 167, p. 104 189, Jul. 2021, ISSN: 03601315. DOI: 10.1016/ j.compedu.2021.104189.
- [230] W. Xing and D. Du, "Dropout prediction in moocs: Using deep learning for personalized intervention," en, *Journal of Educational Computing Research*, vol. 57, no. 3, pp. 547–570, Jun. 2019, ISSN: 0735-6331, 1541-4140. DOI: 10.1177/0735633118757015.
- [231] Z. Budrikis, "Intervening in networks to make minorities more visible," *Nature Reviews Physics*, vol. 5, no. 8, pp. 445–445, Aug. 2023, ISSN: 2522-5820. DOI: 10.1038/s42254-023-00627-7. [Online]. Available: https: //doi.org/10.1038/s42254-023-00627-7.
- [232] T. Fawns, "Postdigital education in design and practice," en, *Postdigital Science and Education*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 132–145, Apr. 2019, ISSN: 2524-4868. DOI: 10.1007/s42438-018-0021-8.
- [233] L. Cuban, Oversold and Underused: Computers in the Classroom. Harvard University Press, Jun. 2001, ISBN: 978-0-674-03010-7. DOI: 10.2307/ j.ctvk12qnw. [Online]. Available: http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/ j.ctvk12qnw.

- [234] L. Suchman, Human-Machine Reconfigurations: Plans and Situated Actions, 2nd ed. Cambridge University Press, Dec. 2006, ISBN: 978-0-521-85891-5. DOI: 10.1017/CBO9780511808418. [Online]. Available: https: //www.cambridge.org/core/product/identifier/9780511808418/type/ book.
- [235] L. Chen, "A hierarchical model for student and teacher interaction in distance learning," *Distance Education in China*, vol. 5, pp. 24–28, 2004.
- M. Tsvetkova, T. Yasseri, N. Pescetelli, and T. Werner, "Human-machine social systems," no. arXiv:2402.14410, Feb. 2024, arXiv:2402.14410 [physics]. DOI: 10.48550/arXiv.2402.14410. [Online]. Available: http://arxiv.org/abs/2402.14410.
- [237] A. W. Astin, "Student involvement: A developmental theory for higher education.," *Journal of College Student Development*, vol. 40, pp. 518– 529, 1999, ISSN: 1543-3382(Electronic),0897-5264(Print).
- [238] V. Tinto, "Through the eyes of students," Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory and Practice, 2017. DOI: 10.1177/1521025115621917.
- [239] I. Smirnov and S. Thurner, "Formation of homophily in academic performance: Students change their friends rather than performance," en, *PLOS ONE*, vol. 12, no. 8, N. Masuda, Ed., e0183473, Aug. 2017, ISSN: 1932-6203. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0183473. [Online]. Available: https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0183473.
- [240] C. K. Lo, "What is the impact of chatgpt on education? a rapid review of the literature," en, *Education Sciences*, vol. 13, no. 4, p. 410, Apr. 2023, ISSN: 2227-7102. DOI: 10.3390/educsci13040410. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2227-7102/13/4/410.
- [241] L. Floridi, The ethics of artificial intelligence: principles, challenges, and opportunities. New York: Oxford University Press, 2023, ISBN: 978-0-19-888309-8.
- [242] H. Yu, "Reflection on whether chat gpt should be banned by academia from the perspective of education and teaching," *Frontiers in Psychol*ogy, vol. 14, p. 1181712, Jun. 2023, ISSN: 1664-1078. DOI: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2023.1181712. [Online]. Available: https://www.frontiersin.org/ articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2023.1181712/full.

## Appendix A

# Declaration of authorship contribution

The table below is intended to serve as a template for how much effort was involved by the Ph.D. student in the various stages of a publication process of a research article. What is excluded in the table is what role the Ph.D. student had, i.e., whether the Ph.D. student took the lead in the project, coordinated it, acted as the driving force, handled all administration, etc. or not. The idea is therefore that one of the following abbreviations (ME, EE, CE or LE) should be entered in each box. Below the tables, a brief explanation is given for each column in the table. This declaration of authorship contribution is to be submitted to the RGCS in the Computer Science department.

- ME = Main effort, includes the main effort in the indicated column.
- EE = Equal efforts, includes that there was a shared equal effort between with at least one other author of the paper (this can for instance be the case when the work behind the paper was divided or when co-authorship has been equally divided between at least two authors).
- CE = Contributing effort, entails important effort but there is someone else in the author list that delivered the main effort.
- LE = Learning effort, includes an effort of a learning character, for instance by assisting with the data collection or assisting with the analysis. At least a LE is needed in all columns to fulfil the Vancouver rules for authorship.

Paper name	ldea	Related work & literature	Data gathering	Research Design	Artifact Design	Analysis & synthesis	Draft	Administration
Paper 1								
Paper 2								

**Idea** = Crystallising and formulating a clear and novel research idea alongside research question(s) or hypothesis.

**Related work and literature** = Reading up on the relevant literature and related work, finding the relevant references as well as putting them together in a coherent manner alongside building up the research gap.

**Data gathering** = The gathering of data for the paper.

**Research design** = Decide on how the data gathering should be conducted (randomised clinical trial, qualitative data gathering, mixed methods, devices used for data gathering or quantitative data gathering for instance).

Artefact design = In case there is a theoretical model, a method, a digital artefact of some sort (or any type of software), requirements to be tested or an algorithm (or machine learning model) that was developed then this category would cover it.

**Analysis and synthesis** = The analysis of the data alongside the discussion and main contributions drawn from the analysis.

Draft = The first finished draft of the paper.

Administration = Includes all work with the administration of the publication, such as the submissions of the multiple revisions alongside communication with editors, major effort in writing the revision comments for journal papers and all communication and inclusion of all authors in the various revision rounds.

### Appendix B

## Addressing questions and comments posed by thesis committee members

#### About Chapter 4: Exploring Study Profiles of Computer Science Students with Social Network Analysis

• Why was the Girvan-Newman algorithm selected?

Throughout the development of this analysis, two community detection algorithms were evaluated initially: label propagation and the Givan-Newman algorithm. The former identifies communities by spreading labels based on the dominant labels in the neighbourhood. To do so, each node adopts the label that most of its neighbours currently have. Although it has the advantage of being fast and scalable in large networks, it is a non-deterministic algorithm that can produce different communities when it is run multiple times over the same network. In contrast, the latter is a deterministic modularity-based algorithm. One of the main limitations of this algorithm relates to its scalability, as the need to recursively recalculate betweenness makes it computationally expensive for large networks. This issue is mitigated by modularity-based methods such as the Louvain algorithm that implements greedy optimisation to make the betweenness recalculation fast and efficient. In the paper, considering the characteristics of the network analysed and communities identified by these algorithms, results from the Girvan-Newman algorithm were presented.

• What are the conditions under which this algorithm can be applied? Such as maximum number of nodes, maximum number of edges, what hyper-parameter can be set by the user, etc.

The algorithm itself does not involve a lot of hyper-parameters to be tuned compared to other algorithms. Nonetheless, some of the elements involved can be adjusted based on specific requirements in the analysis. These include, (a) the number of communities to be identified, (b) the stopping criterion, which can be the optimised modularity or the number of edges removed, and (c) the recalculation frequency of the edge betweenness, which can be complete or partial once an edge has been removed.

In regards to the maximum number of nodes and edges, they directly impact the algorithm's computational complexity. Its complexity is  $O(m^2n)$  where n is the number of nodes and m is the number of edges. The practical size limit is often determined based on the computational resources available. However, the algorithm is considered generally feasible for networks containing a few thousand nodes and edges.

#### About Chapter 5: Making the Most of Slides and Lecture Captures for Better Performance: A Learning Analytics Case Study in Higher Education

• In general I think it is possible to train a predictor based on the time the student spent using the educational material. One question would be: how many weeks would we need to observe the students' patterns of accessing the educational material to be confident of our predictor model?

The duration needed to observe student patterns for a reliable predictor model could vary depending on the context being analysed. In the structure of the course analysed in this chapter, the quizzes were included in the last 6 weeks (out of 12) of the term. I consider that although this fact does not necessarily would limit the predictor performance it could limit the possibility of developing interventions to support the students. Nonetheless, I consider the analysis you suggest really interesting, it would be worthy to evaluate the effect of time on predictors while incorporating data from multiple sources.

• (About discussion on the high achievers activity) In Fig. 5.3 but in (a) the high achievers have lower median ratio than the non high achievers.

Thanks a lot for highlighting this, you are right. Fig. 5.3 includes students with activity in the lecture recording platform, whereas Tables 5.4 and 5.5 describe the activity of all the students in the course. The discussion should have clarified this.

#### About Chapter 6: A Learning Analytics Driven Intervention to Support Students' Learning Activity and Experiences

• Regarding the adjustments performed in the way the courses were taught, I would ask: should we consider other variables such as whether a student has a job or not? Maybe the student adjusted due to job constraints, family-specific needs, etc.

This is an interesting observation. Although the provision of lecture recordings enhances flexibility in accessing the learning resources evaluating this element and how these students use the materials is an intriguing research question. The analysis presented was developed throughout the COVID-19 outbreak, which also implied limitations in work attendance as it did for education. However, to the best of my knowledge, the course schedule remains in its modified form. Thus, I consider that subsequent analysis could include the validation of the findings presented in this chapter in the years following the pandemic, while incorporating the variables you suggest.

• One more thing to consider is that many students spend time watching other external educational resources, such as YouTube videos, that they consider better for their learning strategies or as supporting material.

As you mention, resources that the students can freely access online can boost how well students understand academic topics. However, including data from external sources implies several challenges. For instance, the variability and diversity of the content offered in these platforms make data collection and the analysis of watching activity related to assignment submission challenging. Privacy concerns for data collection should also be considered, as the process of obtaining these data could involve intrusive monitoring.

I consider that the investigation of these interactions is definitely worth exploring in the future. Upcoming studies could explore effective methodologies for integrating these data, potentially through surveys, self-reports, or collaborations with these platforms to better understand and quantify their impact on learning processes.

# About Chapter 8: Socio-temporal insights on online discussion forum interactions

Relevant points to consider in the analysis of results include:

• The sparsity of the interactions is a problem for the algorithms.

Thanks for highlighting this, it is indeed one of the biggest challenges to be addressed in follow up analyses. As you mention, the natural sparsity in the data represents a problem for the algorithms. Finding a way to address this issue is crucial for improving our models and extracting insights from the data that are valuable for informing the identification of students at risk.

• Some students may prefer to interact less on this type of forums and it does not imply that they are not learning the content or that they will have a low score.

I totally agree with this comment. Indeed that is something that can be inferred from the context we study in this chapter. Insights from the descriptive analysis in the first study indicate that students who do not post can have good grades. Nonetheless, active students showed average grades 35% higher than non-active students. Furthermore, I consider that additional information, such as reading behaviour could also be incorporated and provide further insights to improve the identification of students at risk. Unfortunately, the discussion forum platform used does not provide data describing this reading behaviour. However, data from the learning management system could be used as an indicator of frequency in accessing the forum and incorporated as an additional variable into the model.

• Adding other features to these networks may increase the performance in the prediction of students at risk of failing, features such as the time the student spends reading the educational material shared by the instructor as shown in Chapter 5.

This is an excellent recommendation for the following studies. I consider merging data from the three main elements in the digital ecosystem:

Weeks	AUC	Accuracy	Precision	Recall
1 to 4	0.5360	0.2388	0.3168	0.4355
1 to 6	0.4739	0.1862	0.2736	0.1936
1 to 8	0.5012	0.2347	0.3352	0.2258
1 to 10	0.4194	0.1367	0.2116	0.1613
$1~{\rm to}~12$	0.4106	0.1280	0.1948	0.1451

Table B.1: Additional performance metrics for models in Table 8.7.

Weeks	AUC <sub>A</sub>	$AUC_B$	$AUC_C$	$AUC_D$
1 to 4	0.4273	0.5998	0.4960	0.4906
1 to 6	0.4636	0.4995	0.4628	0.4203
1 to 8	0.4728	0.5277	0.4660	0.5042
1 to 10	0.4545	0.3913	0.4810	0.3658
1 to 12	0.4364	0.3741	0.4810	0.3753

the learning management system, Echo360, and the discussion forum platform would be helpful to improve the classification performance.

• (About Table Table 8.7) Why did you not use the same model for all the weeks? In AUC(test), are you trying to classify A, B, C and D but in  $AUC_D(test)$ , are you trying to classify D or not D? If so, is it not surprising that  $AUD_D$  is lower? It would be good to see a confusion matrix.

For each timeframe, we used the AUC scores in the training test to compare model-network representation pairs. The model-network representation with the higher AUC was selected. For the AUC scores, both correspond to scores over the test set. AUC(test) corresponds to the weighted average of the four individual AUC scores (A to D) computed as 'one vs. the rest'.  $AUC_D(test)$  corresponds to the classification of the D category. As you mention, four out of five scores were lower compared to the weighted average, indicating that the models could not identify this category in the same way as the others. Unfortunately, the confusion matrices were not stored for these runs. Table B.1 displays additional performance metrics for the models.

#### About Chapter 9: Discussion

• (About Chapter 7 findings discussed in section 9.1) At least here, at the University of Iceland, we were more "forgiving" when giving grades in the pandemic. The final grades were pretty much the same between years but the requirements were not.

This is something that we had the chance to discuss with the professors teaching the courses included in Chapter 6. As you mention, these professors indicated that some ways of 'relaxation' were adopted during the pandemic. Examples include, less strict deadlines for assignment submissions, simplification of classes and assignments, or additional multiple-choice quizzes and exams to motivate and support students. In the specific course where the change in the class schedule was implemented (1\_A), the professor indicated that their way to support students was by being extremely detailed and specific in the explanations and videos to ensure the students could follow the course content, while keeping the assessment structure without changes.